AS FILED WITH THE SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION ON APRIL 6, 2006

SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION WASHINGTON, D.C. 20549

WASHINGTON, D.C. 20549

Amendment No. 1

to

FORM S-4 REGISTRATION STATEMENT

UNDER

THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933

SIMON PROPERTY GROUP, L.P.

(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

Delaware

(State or other jurisdiction of incorporation or organization)

6798 (Primary standard industrial classification code number) **34-1755769** (I.R.S. Employer Identification Number)

National City Center 115 West Washington Street, Suite 15 East Indianapolis, Indiana 46204 (317) 636-1600

(Name, address, including zip code, and telephone number, including area code, of the Registrant's Principal Executive Offices)

James M. Barkley, Esq. General Counsel National City Center 115 West Washington Street, Suite 15 East Indianapolis, Indiana 46204

(317) 636-1600 (Name, address, including zip code, and telephone number, including area code, of agent for service)

> Copies to: David C. Worrell, Esq. Baker & Daniels LLP 300 North Meridian Street, Suite 2700 Indianapolis, Indiana 46204 (317) 237-0300

APPROXIMATE DATE OF COMMENCEMENT OF PROPOSED SALE OF THE SECURITIES TO THE PUBLIC: As soon as practicable after the effective date of this Registration Statement.

If the securities being registered on this Form are being offered in connection with the formation of a holding company and there is compliance with General Instruction G, check the following box. o

THE REGISTRANT HEREBY AMENDS THIS REGISTRATION STATEMENT ON SUCH DATE OR DATES AS MAY BE NECESSARY TO DELAY ITS EFFECTIVE DATE UNTIL THE REGISTRANT SHALL FILE A FURTHER AMENDMENT WHICH SPECIFICALLY STATES THAT THIS REGISTRATION STATEMENT SHALL THEREAFTER BECOME EFFECTIVE IN ACCORDANCE WITH SECTION 8(a) OF THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933, AS AMENDED, OR UNTIL THIS REGISTRATION STATEMENT SHALL BECOME EFFECTIVE ON SUCH DATE AS THE COMMISSION, ACTING PURSUANT TO SAID SECTION 8(a), MAY DETERMINE.

PROSPECTUS



OFFER TO EXCHANGE UP TO \$1,100,000,000 OF \$500,000,000 5.375% EXCHANGE NOTES DUE 2011 AND \$600,000,000 5.75% EXCHANGE NOTES DUE 2015

FOR ANY AND ALL OUTSTANDING \$500,000,000 5.375% NOTES DUE 2011 AND \$600,000,000 5.75% NOTES DUE 2015

OF

Simon Property Group, L.P.

The exchange offer will expire at 5:00 p.m., New York City time, on May 11, 2006, unless extended

We are offering to exchange up to \$1,100,000,000 aggregate principal amount of our exchange notes for any and all outstanding notes of two series that we issued in a private offering on November 15, 2005. The terms of the exchange notes are identical in all material respects to the terms of the corresponding series of unregistered notes, except that the exchange notes have been registered under the Securities Act, and that transfer restrictions, registration rights and

provisions regarding additional interest relating to the unregistered notes do not apply to the exchange notes. We will not receive any proceeds from the exchange offer.

To exchange your unregistered notes for exchange notes:

- · you must make the representations described on page 23 to us,
- you must complete and send the letter of transmittal that accompanies this prospectus to the exchange agent, JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A. by 5:00 p.m., New York time, on May 11, 2006, and
- you should read the section called "The Exchange Offer" that begins on page 18 for further information on how to exchange your unregistered notes for exchange notes.

If you tender unregistered notes, you may withdraw your tender at any time prior to the expiration of the exchange offer. We will exchange all notes that you validly tender and do not validly withdraw before such expiration.

This prospectus, together with the letter of transmittal is being sent to all registered holders of unregistered notes as of April 6, 2006.

INVESTING IN THE NOTES INVOLVES RISKS THAT ARE DESCRIBED IN "RISK FACTORS" BEGINNING ON PAGE 10.

THESE SECURITIES HAVE NOT BEEN APPROVED OR DISAPPROVED BY THE SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION OR ANY STATE SECURITIES COMMISSION NOR HAS THE SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION OR ANY STATE SECURITIES COMMISSION PASSED UPON THE ACCURACY OR ADEQUACY OF THIS PROSPECTUS. ANY REPRESENTATION TO THE CONTRARY IS A CRIMINAL OFFENSE.

THE DATE OF THIS PROSPECTUS IS APRIL 11, 2006.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Page
AVAILABLE INFORMATION	2
FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS MAY PROVE INACCURATE	4
PROSPECTUS SUMMARY	5
RISK FACTORS	10
NO CASH PROCEEDS	17
RATIO OF EARNINGS TO FIXED CHARGES	18
THE EXCHANGE OFFER	18
DESCRIPTION OF EXCHANGE NOTES	28
FEDERAL INCOME TAX CONSEQUENCES	42
STATE AND LOCAL TAX CONSIDERATIONS	45
PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION	45
<u>EXPERTS</u>	45
LEGAL MATTERS	46
EXHIBIT A—COVENANTS AND OTHER TERMS FROM PRIOR ISSUES	A-1

AVAILABLE INFORMATION

In this prospectus, "Operating Partnership," and the terms "we," "us" and "our" refer to Simon Property Group, L.P., and all entities owned or controlled by it. "Simon Property" refers to Simon Property Group, Inc.

We and Simon Property file annual, quarterly and special reports, proxy statements and other information with the Securities and Exchange Commission. Our filings are available on the Internet at the Securities and Exchange Commission's web site at http://www.sec.gov. You may also read and copy any document we file with the Securities and Exchange Commission at its Public Reference Room at 100 F Street, N.E., Washington, D.C. 20549. Please call 1-800-SEC-0330 for further information on the operations of the Public Reference Room.

This prospectus is part of a registration statement filed by us with the Securities and Exchange Commission under the Securities Act. As allowed by Securities and Exchange Commission rules, this prospectus does not contain all of the information that you can find in the registration statement or the exhibits to the registration statement.

The Securities and Exchange Commission allows us to "incorporate by reference" the information we file with them, which means:

- · incorporated documents are considered part of this prospectus;
- $\cdot\,$ we can disclose important information to you by referring you to those documents; and
- information that we file with the Securities and Exchange Commission will automatically update and supersede the information in this prospectus and any information that was previously incorporated in this prospectus.

We incorporate by reference the documents listed below, which were filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended:

- our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2005;
- · Simon Property's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2005, as amended by the Form 10-K/A filed March 17, 2006; and

· Simon Property's Current Report on Form 8-K filed February 6, 2006.

Our Exchange Act filing number is 333-11491 and the Exchange Act filing number of Simon Property is 1-14469.

We also incorporate by reference each of the following documents that we or Simon Property file with the Securities and Exchange Commission after the date of this prospectus and prior to the termination of the exchange offer:

- reports filed under Sections 13(a) and (c) of the Exchange Act;
- $\cdot\,$ any documents filed under Section 14 of the Exchange Act; and
- $\cdot\,$ reports filed under Section 15(d) of the Exchange Act.

You can obtain any of the filings incorporated by reference in this prospectus from us or from the Securities and Exchange Commission on the Securities and Exchange Commission's web site or at the address listed above. Documents incorporated by reference are available from us without charge, including any exhibits to those documents that are not specifically incorporated by reference in those documents. You may request a copy of the documents incorporated by reference in this prospectus and a copy of the indenture, registration rights agreement and other documents referred to in this prospectus by writing or telephoning us at the following address:

Simon Property Group, National City Center, 115 West Washington Street, Suite 15 East, Indianapolis, Indiana 46204, Attention: Investor Relations (317/685-7330). During 2006, we will be moving our headquarters to 225 West Washington Street, Indianapolis, IN 46204.

IF YOU WOULD LIKE TO REQUEST DOCUMENTS, PLEASE DO SO BEFORE THE EXCHANGE OFFER EXPIRES ON MAY 11, 2006.

The exchange offer is not being made to, nor will we accept surrenders for exchange from, holders of unregistered notes in any jurisdiction in which the exchange offer or the acceptance of the exchange offer would not be in compliance with the securities or blue sky laws of that jurisdiction.

3

FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS MAY PROVE INACCURATE

This prospectus contains or incorporates by reference forward-looking statements within the meaning of Section 27A of the Securities Act of 1933 and Section 21E of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934. You can identify these forward-looking statements by use of the words "believes," "anticipates," "plans," "expects," "may," "will," "intends," "estimates" and similar expressions, whether in the negative or affirmative. We cannot guarantee that we actually will achieve the plans, intentions or expectations discussed in these forward-looking statements. Our actual results could differ materially. We have included important factors in the cautionary statements contained or incorporated by reference in this prospectus, particularly under the heading "Risk Factors," that we believe would cause our actual results to differ materially from the forward-looking statements that we make. We do not intend to update information contained in any forward-looking statement we make.

4

PROSPECTUS SUMMARY

The following summary contains basic information about this offering. It likely does not contain all the information that is important to you. For a more complete understanding of this offering, we encourage you to read this entire prospectus and the documents we refer to in this prospectus.

Simon Property Group, L.P.

We own, develop and manage retail real estate properties, primarily regional malls, Premium Outlet[®] centers and community/lifestyle shopping centers. Our sole general partner is Simon Property. Simon Property qualifies for treatment as a real estate investment trust, or REIT, for federal income tax purposes.

The core of our business originated with the shopping center businesses of Melvin Simon, Herbert Simon, David Simon and other members or associates of the Simon family. We have grown significantly by acquiring properties, developing properties and merging with or acquiring other real estate companies, including DeBartolo Realty Corporation in 1996, Corporate Property Investors, Inc. in 1998 and Chelsea Property Group, Inc. in 2004.

As of December 31, 2005, we owned or held an interest in 286 income-producing properties in the United States which consisted of 171 regional malls, 33 Premium Outlet centers, 71 community/lifestyle centers and 11 other shopping centers or outlet centers in 39 states and Puerto Rico (collectively, the "Properties" and, individually, a "Property"). We also had ownership interests in 51 European shopping centers (in France, Italy and Poland); five Premium Outlet centers in Japan; and one Premium Outlet center in Mexico.

We were formed on November 18, 1993 as a Delaware limited partnership. Our principal executive offices are located at National City Center, 115 West Washington Street, Suite 15 East, Indianapolis, Indiana 46204. During 2006, we will be moving our headquarters to 225 West Washington Street, Indianapolis, Indiana 46204. Our telephone number is (317) 636-1600. Our Internet address is www.simon.com. The information in our web site is not incorporated by reference into this prospectus.

If you want to find more information about us and Simon Property, please see the section entitled "Available Information" in this prospectus.

The Exchange Offer

The following is a summary of the principal terms of our exchange offer. A more detailed description is contained in this prospectus under the heading "The Exchange Offer."

The Exchange Offer	We are offering to issue up to \$1.1 billion in principal amount of two series of exchange notes, registered under the Securities Act, in exchange for a like principal amount of two corresponding series of our unregistered notes. You may tender your unregistered notes by following the procedures described under the heading "The Exchange Offer."
	The two series of unregistered notes are \$500,000,000 principal amount of 5.375% notes due 2011 and \$600,000,000 principal amount of 5.75% notes due 2015.

If you do not validly tender your unregistered notes and accept our exchange offer, you will continue to hold unregistered notes and will continue to be subject to the rights and limitations applicable to those notes, including existing transfer restrictions. After the exchange offer, we will have no further obligation to provide for the

5

	registration under the Securities Act of your unregistered notes, except in limited circumstances.
	Based on an interpretation by the staff of the Securities and Exchange Commission set forth in no-action letters issued to third parties, we believe that the exchange notes issued to you pursuant to the exchange offer in exchange for your unregistered notes may be offered for resale, resold and otherwise transferred by you unless you are (1) a broker- dealer who purchases such exchange notes directly from us to resell pursuant to Rule 144A or any other available exemption under the Securities Act or (2) a person that is our affiliate (within the meaning of Rule 405 under the Securities Act), without compliance with the registration and prospectus delivery provisions of the Securities Act; provided that you are acquiring the exchange notes in the ordinary course of your business and are not participating, and have no arrangement or understanding with any person to participate, in the distribution of the exchange notes. Each broker-dealer that receives exchange notes for its own account in exchange for unregistered notes, where the unregistered notes were acquired by the broker-dealer as a result of market-making activities or other trading activities, must acknowledge that it will deliver a prospectus in connection with any resale of its exchange notes. See "The Exchange Offer—Resale of the Exchange Notes."
Registration Rights Agreement	We sold the unregistered notes pursuant to a purchase agreement, dated November 8, 2005, by and among us and eight investment banking firms, who were the initial purchasers of the unregistered notes. Pursuant to the purchase agreement, we and the initial purchasers entered into a registration rights agreement, dated as of November 15, 2005, which grants the holders of the unregistered notes specific exchange and registration rights. The exchange offer is intended to satisfy those rights. See "The Exchange Offer—Termination of Specific Rights."
Expiration Date	The exchange offer will expire at 5:00 p.m., New York City time, on May 11, 2006, unless we, in our sole discretion, extend the exchange offer, in which case the term "expiration date" shall mean the latest date and time to which the exchange offer is extended. See "The Exchange Offer—Expiration Date; Extensions; Amendments."
Conditions to the Exchange Offer	The exchange offer is subject to specific customary conditions that may be waived by us. The exchange offer is not conditioned upon any minimum aggregate principal amount of unregistered notes being tendered for exchange. See "The Exchange Offer—Conditions."
Procedures for Tendering the Unregistered Notes	To accept our exchange offer, you must complete, sign and date the letter of transmittal, or a facsimile in accordance with its instructions, and mail or otherwise deliver the letter of transmittal,

6

or facsimile, together with your unregistered notes and any other required documentation to JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A., as exchange agent, at the address set forth herein. By executing the letter of transmittal, you will represent to and agree with us that, among other things:

(1) the exchange notes to be acquired by you in connection with the exchange offer are being acquired by you in the ordinary course of your business;

	(2)	if you are not a broker-dealer, you are not currently participating in, do not intend to participate in, and have no arrangement or understanding with any person to participate in, a distribution of the exchange notes;
	(3)	if you are a broker dealer registered under the Exchange Act or are participating in the exchange offer for the purpose of distributing the exchange notes, you will comply with the registration and prospectus delivery requirements of the Securities Act in connection with a secondary resale transaction of the exchange notes acquired by you and cannot rely on the position of the staff of the Securities and Exchange Commission set forth in no-action letters;
	(4)	you understand that a secondary resale transaction described in clause (3) above and any resales of exchange notes obtained by you in exchange for unregistered notes acquired by you directly from us should be covered by an effective registration statement containing the selling securityholder information required by Item 507 or Item 508, as applicable, of Regulation S-K of the Securities and Exchange Commission; and
	(5)	you are not our "affiliate" as defined in Rule 405 under the Securities Act.
		If you are a broker-dealer that will receive exchange notes for your own account in exchange for unregistered notes that were acquired as a result of market-making activities or other trading activities, you will be required to acknowledge in the letter of transmittal that you will deliver a prospectus in connection with any resale of your exchange notes; however, by so acknowledging and by delivering a prospectus, you will not be deemed to be admitting that you are an "underwriter" within the meaning of the Securities Act. See "The Exchange Offer—Procedures for Tendering."
Special Procedures for Beneficial Owners	com tenc pror note	our unregistered notes are registered in the name of a broker, dealer, umercial bank, trust company or other nominee and you wish to ler your unregistered notes, you should contact the registered holder nptly and instruct the registered holder to tender your unregistered es on your behalf. If you wish to tender on your own behalf, you t, prior to completing and executing

	the letter of transmittal and delivering your unregistered notes, either make appropriate arrangements to register ownership of the unregistered notes in your name or obtain a properly completed bond power from the registered holder. The transfer of registered ownership may take considerable time and may not be able to be completed prior to the expiration date. See "The Exchange Offer—Procedures for Tendering."
Guaranteed Delivery Procedures	If you wish to tender your unregistered notes but your unregistered notes are not immediately available or you cannot deliver your unregistered notes, the letter of transmittal or any other documentation required by the letter of transmittal to the exchange agent prior to the expiration date, then you must tender your unregistered notes according to the guaranteed delivery procedures listed under "The Exchange Offer— Guaranteed Delivery Procedures."
Acceptance of the Unregistered Notes and Delivery of the Exchange Notes	Subject to the satisfaction or waiver of the conditions to the exchange offer, we will accept for exchange any and all unregistered notes that are properly tendered (and not withdrawn) prior to the expiration date. The exchange notes will be delivered on the earliest practicable date following the expiration date. See "The Exchange Offer—Terms of the Exchange Offer."
Withdrawal Rights	Tenders of unregistered notes may be withdrawn at any time prior to the expiration date. See "The Exchange Offer—Withdrawal of Tenders."
Federal Income Tax Consequences	The exchange of unregistered notes for exchange notes in the exchange offer will not be a taxable event for U.S. federal income tax purposes. See "Federal Income Tax Consequences."
No Cash Proceeds	We will not receive any proceeds from the issuance of the exchange notes.

The Exchange Notes

The exchange offer applies to both series of unregistered notes. The form and terms of the respective exchange notes will be identical in all material respects to the form and terms of the corresponding series of unregistered notes, except that the exchange notes will not bear legends restricting their transfer and the holders of the exchange notes will not be entitled to any of the registration rights of holders of the unregistered notes under the registration rights agreement, which rights will terminate upon consummation of the exchange offer. The exchange notes will evidence the same indebtedness as the unregistered notes which they replace and will be issued under, and be entitled to the benefits of, the indenture dated as of November 26, 1996 and supplemented as of November 15, 2005. For a more complete description of the terms of the exchange notes, see "Description of Exchange Notes."

Issuer	Simon Property Group, L.P.
Exchange Notes	\$500,000,000 principal amount of 5.375% notes due 2011 and
	\$600,000,000 principal amount of 5.75% notes due 2015.

8

Maturity Date	The 2011 notes will mature on June 1, 2011 and the 2015 notes will mature on December 1, 2015.
Optional Redemption	We may redeem the exchange notes prior to maturity in whole or in part at the redemption prices described under "Description of Exchange Notes—Optional Redemption." If the notes are redeemed within 90 days of the applicable maturity date, the redemption price will not include the Make-Whole Amount (defined herein).
Interest Payment Dates	June 1 and December 1 of each year, beginning June 1, 2006. The unregistered notes tendered for exchange will cease to accrue interest on the day immediately preceding the date of issuance of the exchange notes and the exchange notes will bear interest from their date of issuance. All of this interest on the exchange and unregistered notes will be paid on June 1, 2006.
Ranking	The exchange notes will be unsecured and unsubordinated obligations and will rank equally with each other and with all of our other existing and future unsecured and unsubordinated indebtedness. See "Description of Exchange Notes—General."
	Assuming we had completed the offering of the exchange notes on December 31, 2005, the exchange notes would have been subordinated to:
	• \$4.6 billion of total consolidated mortgage debt; and
	 \$1.0 billion in total unsecured debt of our subsidiaries to the extent of their assets.
Covenants	The indenture governing the exchange notes contains various covenants including covenants with respect to limitations on the incurrence of debt.
	These covenants are subject to a number of important qualifications and exceptions and have been changed from prior issues of senior notes; however, the covenants that apply to the prior issues will apply to these notes as long as any of the prior issues remain outstanding or until the covenants for the prior issues have been amended. See "Description of Notes—Covenants" and Exhibit A.
Absence of a Public Market for the Exchange Notes	The exchange notes are new securities. The exchange notes will not be listed on any securities exchange. We cannot assure you that any active or liquid market will develop for the exchange notes. See "Plan of Distribution."
Risk Factors	See "Risk Factors" and the other information in this prospectus for a discussion of factors you should carefully consider before deciding to tender your unregistered notes in the exchange offer.

RISK FACTORS

You should carefully consider the following risks, along with the other information contained or incorporated by reference in this prospectus before you decide to acquire the exchange notes. If any of the following events actually occurs, our business, financial condition and results of operations would likely

Risks Relating to the Notes

The restrictions on transfer of the unregistered notes will continue if they are not tendered or are not accepted for exchange.

We will issue the exchange notes in exchange for the unregistered notes timely received by the exchange agent and accompanied by a properly completed and duly executed letter of transmittal and all other documentation. Therefore, if you want to tender your unregistered notes, you must properly complete all documentation and allow sufficient time to ensure timely delivery. Neither we nor the exchange agent is under any duty to give notification of defects or irregularities with respect to your tender of the unregistered notes.

If you do not tender your unregistered notes or they are not accepted by the exchange agent, your unregistered notes will continue to be subject to the existing restrictions upon transfer thereof even after the exchange offer and you will be required, in the absence of an applicable exemption, to comply with the registration and prospectus delivery requirements of the Securities Act in connection with any resale transaction. See "The Exchange Offer." In addition, you will no longer be able to require us to register the unregistered notes under the Securities Act except in the limited circumstances provided under our registration rights agreement.

To the extent that unregistered notes are tendered and accepted in the exchange offer, the trading market for the untendered and the tendered but unaccepted unregistered notes could be adversely affected due to the limited principal amount of the unregistered notes that is expected to remain outstanding following the exchange offer. A small outstanding amount of unregistered notes could result in less demand to purchase unregistered notes, and could, therefore, result in lower prices for the unregistered notes. Moreover, if you do not tender your unregistered notes, you will hold an investment subject to some restrictions on transfer not applicable to the exchange notes and, as a result, you may only be able to sell your unregistered notes at a price that is less than the price available to sellers of the freely tradable exchange notes.

There is no current public market for the exchange notes.

The exchange notes are a new issue of securities for which there is currently no trading market. We cannot guarantee:

- · the liquidity of any market that may develop for the exchange notes;
- · your ability to sell the exchange notes; or
- $\cdot\,$ the price at which you would be able to sell the exchange notes.

Liquidity of any market for the exchange notes and future trading prices of the exchange notes will depend on many factors, including:

- prevailing interest rates;
- our operating results; and
- the market for similar securities.

10

The initial purchasers have advised us that they currently intend to make a market in the exchange notes, but they are not obligated to do so and may cease any market-making at any time without notice. We do not intend to apply for listing of the exchange notes on any securities exchange or for inclusion of the exchange notes in any automated quotation system.

Risks Relating to Debt and the Financial Markets

We have a substantial debt burden that could affect our future operations.

As of December 31, 2005, our consolidated mortgages and other indebtedness, net of the related premium and discount, totaled \$14.0 billion, of which approximately \$1.4 billion matures during 2006, including recurring principal amortization. We are subject to the risks normally associated with debt financing, including the risk that our cash flow from operations will be insufficient to meet required debt service. Our debt service costs generally will not be reduced when developments, such as the entry of new competitors or the loss of major tenants, could cause a reduction in income from a Property. Should such events occur, our operations may be adversely affected. If a Property is mortgaged to secure payment of indebtedness and income from the Property is insufficient to pay that indebtedness, the Property could be foreclosed upon by the mortgagee resulting in a loss of income and a decline in our total asset value.

We depend on external financings for our growth and ongoing debt service requirements.

We depend, primarily, on external financings, principally debt financings, to fund the growth of our business and to ensure that we can meet ongoing maturities of our outstanding debt. Our access to financing depends on our credit rating, the willingness of banks to lend to us and conditions in the capital markets in general. We cannot assure you that we will be able to obtain the financing we need for future growth or to meet our debt service as obligations mature, or that the financing available to us will be on acceptable terms.

Adverse changes in our credit rating could affect our borrowing capacity and borrowing terms.

Our outstanding senior unsecured notes and the preferred stock of Simon Property are periodically rated by nationally recognized credit rating agencies. The credit ratings are based on our operating performance, liquidity and leverage ratios, overall financial position, and other factors viewed by the credit rating agencies as relevant to our industry and the economic outlook in general. The credit rating of our senior unsecured notes and Simon Property's preferred stock can affect the amount of capital we can access, as well as the terms of any financing we obtain. Since we depend primarily on debt financing to fund our growth, adverse changes in our credit rating could have a negative effect on our future growth.

Rising interest rates could adversely affect our debt service costs.

As of December 31, 2005, approximately \$2.2 billion of our total consolidated debt, adjusted to reflect outstanding derivative instruments, was subject to floating interest rates. In a rising interest rate environment, these debt service costs will increase. Increased debt service costs would adversely affect our cash flow. The impact of changes in market rates of interest on the fair value of our debt and, in turn, our future earnings and cash flows appears elsewhere in this report.

Our hedging interest rate protection arrangements may not effectively limit our interest rate risk.

We manage our exposure to interest rate risk by a combination of interest rate protection agreements to effectively fix or cap a portion of our variable rate debt, or in the case of a fair value hedge, effectively convert fixed rate debt to variable rate debt. In addition, we refinance fixed rate debt at times when we believe rates and terms are appropriate. Our efforts to manage these exposures may not be successful.

11

Our use of interest rate hedging arrangements to manage risk associated with interest rate volatility may expose us to additional risks, including a risk that a counterparty to a hedging arrangement may fail to honor its obligations. Developing an effective interest rate risk strategy is complex and no strategy can completely insulate us from risks associated with interest rate fluctuations. There can be no assurance that our hedging activities will have the desired beneficial impact on our results of operations or financial condition. Our termination of these hedging agreements typically involve costs, such as transaction fees or breakage costs.

Factors Affecting Real Estate Investments and Operations

We face risks associated with the acquisition, development and expansion of properties.

We regularly acquire and develop new properties and expand and redevelop existing Properties, and these activities are subject to various risks. We may not be successful in pursuing acquisition, development or redevelopment/expansion opportunities, and newly acquired, developed or redeveloped/expanded properties may not perform as well as expected. We are subject to other risks in connection with any acquisition, development and redevelopment/expansion activities, including the following:

- · construction costs of a project may be higher than projected, potentially making the project unfeasible or unprofitable;
- we may not be able to obtain financing or to refinance construction loans on favorable terms, if at all;
- we may be unable to obtain zoning, occupancy or other governmental approvals;
- · occupancy rates and rents may not meet our projections and the project may not be profitable; and
- we may need the consent of third parties such as anchor tenants, mortgage lenders and joint venture partners, and those consents may be withheld.

If a development or redevelopment/expansion project is unsuccessful, either because it is not meeting our expectations when operational or was not completed according to the project planning, we could lose our investment in the project. Further, if we guarantee the property's financing, our loss could exceed our investment in the project.

We are subject to risks related to owning retail real estate.

We are subject to risks incidental to the ownership and operation of retail real estate. These risks include, among others:

- the risks normally associated with changes in the general economic climate;
- $\cdot\,$ trends in the retail industry;
- · creditworthiness of tenants;
- · competition for tenants and customers;
- · consumer confidence;
- · impact of terrorist activities;
- · changes in tax laws;
- · interest and foreign currency exchange rates;
- the availability of financing; and

12

 $\cdot\,$ potential liability under environmental and other laws.

Real estate investments are relatively illiquid.

Our Properties represent a substantial portion of our total consolidated assets. These investments are relatively illiquid. As a result, our ability to sell one or more of our Properties or investments in real estate in response to any changes in economic or other conditions is limited. If we want to sell a Property, we cannot assure you that we will be able to dispose of it in the desired time period or that the sales price of a Property will exceed the cost of our investment.

Environmental Risks

As owners of real estate, we can face liabilities for environmental contamination.

Federal, state and local laws and regulations relating to the protection of the environment may require us, as a current or previous owner or operator of real property, to investigate and clean up hazardous or toxic substances or petroleum product releases at a Property or at impacted neighboring properties. These laws often impose liability regardless of whether the property owner or operator knew of, or was responsible for, the presence of hazardous or toxic substances. These laws and regulations may require the abatement or removal of asbestos containing materials in the event of damage, demolition or renovation, reconstruction or expansion of a Property and also govern emissions of and exposure to asbestos fibers in the air. Those laws and regulations also govern the installation, maintenance and removal of underground storage tanks used to store waste oils or other petroleum products. Many of our Properties contain, or at one time contained, asbestos containing materials or underground storage tanks (primarily related to auto service center establishments or

emergency electrical generation equipment). The costs of investigation, removal or remediation of hazardous or toxic substances may be substantial and could adversely affect our results of operations or financial condition but is not estimable. The presence of contamination, or the failure to remediate contamination, may also adversely affect our ability to sell, lease or redevelop a Property or to borrow using a Property as collateral.

Our efforts to identify environmental liabilities may not be successful.

Although we believe that the Portfolio is in substantial compliance with Federal, state and local environmental laws, ordinances and regulations regarding hazardous or toxic substances, this belief is based on limited testing. Nearly all of the Properties have been subjected to Phase I or similar environmental audits. These environmental audits have not revealed, nor are we aware of, any environmental liability that we believe will have a material adverse effect on our results of operations or financial condition. However, we cannot assure you that:

- existing environmental studies with respect to the Portfolio reveal all potential environmental liabilities;
- any previous owner, occupant or tenant of a Property did not create any material environmental condition not known to us;
- the current environmental condition of the Portfolio will not be affected by tenants and occupants, by the condition of nearby properties, or by other unrelated third parties; or
- future uses or conditions (including, without limitation, changes in applicable environmental laws and regulations or the interpretation thereof) will not result in environmental liabilities.

13

Retail Operations Risks

We are subject to risks that affect the general retail environment.

Our concentration in the real estate market means that we are subject to the risks that affect the retail environment generally, including the levels of consumer spending, seasonality, the willingness of retailers to lease space in our shopping centers, tenant bankruptcies, changes in economic conditions, consumer confidence and terrorist activities. Any one or more of these factors could adversely affect our results of operations or financial condition.

We may not be able to lease newly developed Properties and renew leases and relet space at existing Properties.

We may not be able to lease new Properties to an appropriate mix of tenants or for rents that are consistent with our projections. Also, when leases for our existing Properties expire, the premises may not be relet or the terms of reletting, including the cost of allowances and concessions to tenants, may be less favorable than the current lease terms. To the extent that our leasing plans are not achieved, our cash generated before debt repayments and capital expenditures could be adversely affected.

Certain Properties depend on anchor tenants to attract shoppers and could be adversely affected by the loss of a key anchor tenant.

Regional malls are typically anchored by department stores and other large tenants. The value of certain of our Properties could be adversely affected if department stores or other large tenants fail to comply with their contractual obligations, seek concessions in order to continue operations, or cease their operations. Department store and larger store, or "big box", consolidations typically result in the closure of existing stores or duplicate store locations. We do not control the disposition of those department stores or larger stores that we do not own. We also may not control the vacant space that is not re-leased in those stores we do own. Other tenants may be entitled to modify the terms of their existing leases in the event of such closures. The modification could be unfavorable to us as the lessor and decrease rents or expense recovery charges. Additionally, major tenant closures may result in decreased customer traffic which could lead to decreased sales at other stores. If the sales of stores operating in our Properties were to decline significantly due to closing of anchors, economic conditions, or other reasons, tenants may be unable to pay their minimum rents or expense recovery charges. In the event of default by a tenant or anchor store, we may experience delays and costs in enforcing our rights as landlord to recover amounts due to us under the terms of our agreements with those parties.

We face potential adverse effects from tenants' bankruptcies.

Bankruptcy filings by retailers occur frequently in the course of our operations. We are continually re-leasing vacant spaces resulting from tenant terminations. The bankruptcy of a tenant, particularly an anchor tenant, may make it more difficult to lease the remainder of the affected Properties. Future tenant bankruptcies could adversely affect our Properties or impact our ability to successfully execute our re-leasing strategy.

Risks Relating to Joint Venture Properties

We have limited control with respect to certain Properties partially owned or managed by third parties, which may adversely affect our ability to sell or refinance the Properties at the most advantageous time for us.

As of December 31, 2005, we owned interests in 146 income producing properties with other parties. Of those, 20 Properties are included in our consolidated financial statements. We account for the other 126 properties under the equity method of accounting (joint venture properties). We serve as general

partner or property manager for 59 of these 146 properties; however, certain major decisions, such as selling or refinancing these properties, require the consent of the other owners. The other owners also have other participating rights that we consider substantive for purposes of determining control over the properties' assets. The remaining joint venture properties are managed by third parties. These limitations may adversely affect our ability to sell, refinance, or otherwise operate these properties.

Joint venture debt is the liability of the joint venture and is typically secured by a mortgage on the joint venture Property. As of December 31, 2005, we have guaranteed or have provided letters of credit to support \$41.6 million of our total \$3.2 billion share of joint venture mortgage and other indebtedness. A default by a joint venture under its debt obligations may expose us to liability under a guaranty or letter of credit.

Other Factors Affecting Our Business

Our Common Area Maintenance (CAM) contributions may not allow us to recover the majority of our operating expenses from tenants.

CAM costs typically include allocable energy costs, repairs, maintenance and capital improvements to common areas, janitorial services, administrative, property and liability insurance costs, and security costs. We historically have used leases with variable CAM provisions that adjust to reflect inflationary increases. However, we are making a concerted effort to shift from variable to fixed CAM contributions for our cost recoveries which will fix our tenants' CAM contributions to us. As a result, our CAM contributions may not allow us to recover all operating costs and, we cannot assure you that we will succeed in our efforts to recover a substantial portion of these costs in the future.

We face a wide range of competition that could affect our ability to operate profitably.

Our Properties compete with other retail properties for tenants on the basis of the rent charged and location. The principal competition may come from existing or future developments in the same market areas and from discount shopping centers, outlet malls, catalogues, discount shopping clubs and electronic commerce. The presence of competitive properties also affects our ability to lease space and the level of rents we can obtain. Renovations and expansions at competing malls could also negatively affect our Properties.

We also compete with other retail property developers to acquire prime development sites. In addition, we compete with other retail property companies for attractive tenants and qualified management.

We expect to continue to pursue international expansion opportunities that may subject us to different or greater risk from those associated with our domestic operations.

We hold interests in joint venture properties in Europe, Japan and Mexico. We have also established arrangements to develop joint venture properties in China and Korea, and expect to pursue additional expansion opportunities outside the United States. International development and ownership activities carry risks that are different from those we face with our domestic Properties and operations. These risks include:

- · adverse effects of changes in exchange rates for foreign currencies;
- · changes in foreign political environments, regionally, nationally, and locally;

15

- · challenges of complying with a wide variety of foreign laws including corporate governance, operations, taxes, and litigation;
- · differing lending practices;
- · differences in cultures;
- · changes in applicable laws and regulations in the United States that affect foreign operations;
- · difficulties in managing international operations; and
- · obstacles to the repatriation of earnings and cash.

Although our international activities currently are a relatively small portion of our business (international properties represented less than 6% of the GLA of all of our properties at December 31, 2005), to the extent that we expand our international activities, these risks could increase in significance and adversely affect our results of operations and financial condition.

Some of our potential losses may not be covered by insurance.

We maintain commercial general liability "all risk" property coverage including fire, flood, extended coverage and rental loss insurance on our Properties. One of our subsidiaries indemnifies our general liability carrier for a specific layer of losses. A similar policy written through our subsidiary also provides a portion of our initial coverage for property insurance and certain windstorm risks at the Properties located in Florida. Even insured losses could result in a serious disruption to our business and delay our receipt of revenue.

There are some types of losses, including lease and other contract claims that generally are not insured. If an uninsured loss or a loss in excess of insured limits occurs, we could lose all or a portion of the capital we have invested in a Property, as well as the anticipated future revenue from the Property. If this happens, we may still remain obligated for any mortgage debt or other financial obligations related to the Property.

The events of September 11, 2001 significantly affected our insurance programs. Although insurance rates remain high, since the President signed into law the Terrorism Risk Insurance Act (TRIA) in November of 2002, the price of terrorism insurance has steadily decreased, while the available capacity has been substantially increased. We have purchased terrorism insurance covering all Properties. The program provides limits up to \$1 billion per occurrence for Certified (Foreign) acts of terrorism and \$500 million per occurrence for Non-Certified (Domestic) acts of terrorism. The coverage is written on an "all risk" policy form. In December of 2005, the President signed into law the Terrorism Risk Insurance Extension Act (TRIEA) of 2005, thereby extending the federal terrorism insurance backstop through 2007. TRIEA narrows terms and conditions afforded by TRIA for 2006 and 2007 by: 1) excluding lines of coverage for commercial automobile, surety, burglary and theft, farm owners' multi-peril and professional liability; 2) raising the certifiable event trigger mechanism from \$5 million during 2006 and to \$100 million during 2007; and 3) increasing the deductibles and co-pays assigned to insurance companies. Upon the expiration of TRIEA in 2007, we could pay higher premiums for comparable terrorism coverage and /or obtain or be otherwise able to secure less coverage than we have currently.

Terrorist attacks may adversely affect the value of our properties.

Our higher profile Properties or markets they operate in could be potential targets for terrorism attacks, due to the large quantities of people at the Property or in the surrounding areas. Threatened or actual terrorist attacks in these high profile markets could directly or indirectly impact our Properties by resulting in lower property values, a decline in revenue, or a decline in customer traffic and, in turn, a decline in our tenants' sales.

Inflation may adversely affect our financial condition and results of operations.

Although inflation has not materially impacted our operations in the recent past, increased inflation could have a more pronounced negative impact on our mortgage and debt interest and general and administrative expenses, as these costs could increase at a rate higher than our rents. Also, inflation may adversely affect tenant leases with stated rent increases, which could be lower than the increase in inflation at any given time. Inflation could also have an adverse effect on consumer spending which could impact our tenants' sales and, in turn, our overage rents, where applicable.

Risks Relating to Federal Income Taxes

The failure of any of our subsidiaries to qualify as a REIT would have adverse tax consequences to us, our unitholders and Simon Property.

Three of our subsidiaries have elected to be treated as a REIT. Qualification as a REIT for federal income tax purposes is governed by highly technical and complex Internal Revenue Code provisions for which there are only limited judicial or administrative interpretations. If any of these subsidiaries fails to qualify as a REIT and any available relief provisions do not apply:

- · The subsidiary will not be allowed a deduction for distributions to us in computing its taxable income;
- The subsidiary will be subject to corporate level income tax, including any applicable alternative minimum tax, on its taxable income at regular corporate rates;
- Unless entitled to relief under relevant statutory provisions, the subsidiary will also be disqualified from treatment as a REIT for the four taxable years following the year during which qualification was lost; and
- Simon Property would also fail to qualify as a REIT as a result of the subsidiary's failure and the same adverse consequences would apply to it and its stockholders.

As a result, net income and funds available for distribution to our unitholders would be reduced for those years in which any of the REIT subsidiaries fails to qualify as a REIT. Although we currently intend to operate our REIT subsidiaries so as to qualify each as a REIT, we cannot assure you we will succeed or that future economic, market, legal, tax or other considerations might not cause us to revoke the REIT election of any of the REIT subsidiaries.

NO CASH PROCEEDS

We will not receive any proceeds from the issuance of the exchange notes and we have agreed to pay the expenses of the exchange offer. The unregistered notes surrendered in exchange for exchange notes will be cancelled.

We received net proceeds from the sale of the unregistered notes, after deducting expenses payable by us, of approximately \$1.090 billion. We used the net proceeds (1) to reduce the outstanding balance of the loan used to fund in part the acquisition of Chelsea Property Group in 2004 by approximately \$600.0 million and (2) to reduce the outstanding balance of our \$2.0 billion unsecured corporate credit facility by approximately \$475.0 million. Affiliates of certain of the initial purchasers of the unregistered notes and the exchange agent were lenders under the credit arrangements that were repaid and received their proportionate share of the repayment.

17

RATIO OF EARNINGS TO FIXED CHARGES

The following table sets forth our historical unaudited ratios of earnings to fixed charges for the periods indicated:

	Year	Ended Decemb	er 31,	
2005	2004	2003	2002	2001
1.56x	1.63x	1.65x	1.80x	1.47x

For purposes of calculating the ratio of earnings to fixed charges, "earnings" have been computed by adding fixed charges, excluding capitalized interest, to income (loss) from continuing operations including income from minority interests and our share of income from 50%-owned affiliates which have fixed charges, and including distributed operating income from unconsolidated joint ventures instead of income from unconsolidated joint ventures. There are generally no restrictions on our ability to receive distributions from our unconsolidated joint ventures where no preference in favor of the other owners of the joint venture exists. "Fixed charges" consist of interest costs, whether expensed or capitalized, the interest component of rental expenses and amortization of debt issuance costs.

The computation of the ratio of earnings to fixed charges has been restated to comply with FASB Statement No. 144 which requires the operating results of the properties sold in the current year to be reclassified to discontinued operations and requires restatement of previous year's operating results of the properties sold to discontinued operations.

THE EXCHANGE OFFER

Purpose of the Exchange Offer

We sold the two series of unregistered notes on November 15, 2005 to the initial purchasers pursuant to a purchase agreement. The initial purchasers subsequently sold the unregistered notes to qualified institutional buyers, as defined in Rule 144A under the Securities Act, in reliance on Rule 144A and, outside the United States, to persons other than "U.S. persons" as defined in Regulation S under the Securities Act. As a condition to the sale of the unregistered notes, we and the initial purchasers entered into a registration rights agreement dated as of November 15, 2005. Pursuant to the registration rights agreement, we agreed that, unless the exchange offer is not permitted by applicable law or Securities and Exchange Commission policy, we would use our reasonable best efforts to:

- file with the Securities and Exchange Commission a registration statement under the Securities Act with respect to the exchange notes within 180 days after November 15, 2005;
- cause the registration statement to become effective under the Securities Act within 210 days after November 15, 2005; and

· cause the exchange offer to be completed within 240 days after November 15, 2005.

A copy of the registration rights agreement has been filed as an exhibit to the registration statement. The registration statement is intended to satisfy our obligations under the registration rights agreement and the purchase agreement.

Resale of the Exchange Notes

Based on interpretations by the staff of the Securities and Exchange Commission in no-action letters issued to third parties, we believe that the exchange notes issued under the exchange offer may be offered for resale, resold or otherwise transferred by each holder of exchange notes, without compliance with the registration and prospectus delivery provisions of the Securities Act, so long as the holder:

- $\cdot\,$ is acquiring the exchange notes in the ordinary course of its business;
- is not participating in, and does not intend to participate in, a distribution of the exchange notes within the meaning of the Securities Act and has no arrangement or understanding with any person to participate in a distribution of the exchange notes within the meaning of the Securities Act;
- is not a broker-dealer who acquires the unregistered notes directly from us for resale under Rule 144A under the Securities Act or any other available exemption under the Securities Act; and
- · is not a person that directly, or indirectly through one or more intermediaries, controls or is controlled by, or is under common control with us.

By tendering the unregistered notes in exchange for exchange notes, each holder will be required to represent to us that each of the above statements applies to that holder. If a holder of unregistered notes is participating in or intends to participate in, a distribution of the exchange notes, or has any arrangement or understanding with any person to participate in a distribution of the exchange notes to be acquired in this exchange offer, that holder may be deemed to have received restricted securities and may not rely on the applicable interpretations of the staff of the Securities and Exchange Commission. Any holder so deemed will have to comply with the registration and prospectus delivery requirements of the Securities Act in connection with any secondary resale transaction.

Each broker-dealer that receives exchange notes for its own account in exchange for unregistered notes may be deemed to be an underwriter within the meaning of the Securities Act and must acknowledge that it will deliver a prospectus meeting the requirements of the Securities Act in connection with any resale of those exchange notes. The letter of transmittal states that by so acknowledging and by delivering a prospectus, a broker-dealer will not be deemed to admit that it is an underwriter within the meaning of the Securities Act. This prospectus, as it may be amended or supplemented from time to time, may be used by a broker-dealer in connection with offers to resell, resales and other transfers of exchange notes received in exchange for unregistered notes which were acquired by that broker-dealer as a result of market making or other trading activities. We have agreed that we will make this prospectus available to any broker-dealer for a period of time not to exceed 180 days after the completion of the exchange offer for use in connection with any offer to resell, resale or other transfer. Please refer to the section in this prospectus entitled "Plan of Distribution."

Terms of the Exchange Offer

Upon the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in this prospectus and in the letter of transmittal, we will accept any and all unregistered notes validly tendered and not withdrawn prior to the expiration date. We will issue \$1,000 principal amount of the appropriate series of exchange notes in exchange for each \$1,000 principal amount of the corresponding series of unregistered notes surrendered pursuant to the exchange offer. Unregistered notes may be tendered only in integral multiples of \$1,000.

The form and terms of each series of the exchange notes are the same as the form and terms of the corresponding series of unregistered notes except that:

• the issuance of the exchange notes will be registered under the Securities Act and, therefore, the exchange notes will not bear legends restricting their transfer; and

19

• holders of the exchange notes will not be entitled to any of the rights of holders of unregistered notes under the registration rights agreement, which rights will terminate upon the consummation of the exchange offer.

The exchange notes will evidence the same indebtedness as the unregistered notes they replace and will be issued under, and be entitled to the benefits of, the indenture. Each series of unregistered and exchange notes will be treated as a single class of debt securities under the indenture.

As of the date of this prospectus, \$500,000,000 in aggregate principal amount of the unregistered 5.375% notes due 2011 and \$600,000,000 in aggregate principal amount of the unregistered 5.75% notes due 2015 are outstanding. Only a registered holder of the unregistered notes, or such holder's legal representative or attorney-in-fact, as reflected on the records of the trustee under the indenture, may participate in the exchange offer. There will be no fixed record date for determining registered holders of the unregistered notes entitled to participate in the exchange offer.

Holders of the unregistered notes do not have any appraisal or dissenters' rights under the indenture in connection with the exchange offer. We intend to conduct the exchange offer in accordance with the provisions of the registration rights agreement and the applicable requirements of the Securities Act, the Exchange Act and the rules and regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission thereunder.

We shall be deemed to have accepted validly tendered unregistered notes when, as and if we have given oral or written notice thereof to the exchange agent. The exchange agent will act as agent for the tendering holders of unregistered notes for the purposes of receiving the exchange notes from us.

Holders who tender unregistered notes in the exchange offer will not be required to pay brokerage commissions or fees or, subject to the instructions in the letter of transmittal, transfer taxes with respect to the exchange of unregistered notes pursuant to the exchange offer. We will pay all charges and expenses, other than applicable taxes described below, in connection with the exchange offer. See "—Fees and Expenses."

Expiration Date; Extensions; Amendments

The term "expiration date" shall mean 5:00 p.m., New York City time on May 11, 2006, unless we, in our sole discretion, extend the exchange offer, in which case the term "expiration date" shall mean the latest date and time to which the exchange offer is extended.

In order to extend the exchange offer, we will:

- \cdot notify the exchange agent of any extension by oral or written notice; and
- mail to the registered holders an announcement thereof which shall include disclosure of the approximate number of each series of unregistered notes deposited to date;

each prior to 9:00 a.m., New York City time, on the next business day after the previously scheduled expiration date.

We reserve the right, in our reasonable discretion:

- · to delay accepting any unregistered notes;
- \cdot to extend or amend the exchange offer; or
- if any conditions set forth below under "—Conditions" shall not have been satisfied, to terminate the exchange offer by giving oral or written notice of such delay, extension or termination to the exchange agent.

2	

Any delay in acceptance, extension, termination or amendment will be followed as promptly as practicable by oral or written notice to the registered holders. If the exchange offer is amended in a manner determined by us to constitute a material change, we will promptly disclose the amendment by means of a prospectus supplement or post-effective amendment to the registration statement that will be distributed to the registered holders, and we will extend the exchange offer for a period of five to ten business days, depending upon the significance of the amendment and the manner of disclosure to the registered holders, if the exchange offer would otherwise expire during that period.

Interest on the Exchange Notes

The exchange notes due 2011 will bear interest at a rate equal to 5.375% per year. The exchange notes due 2015 will bear interest at a rate equal to 5.75% per year. Interest on the exchange notes will be payable semi-annually in arrears on each June 1 and December 1, commencing June 1, 2006. Holders of exchange notes will receive interest on June 1, 2006, from the date of initial issuance of the exchange notes, plus an amount equal to the accrued interest on the applicable series of unregistered notes from the date of issuance to the day preceding the date of exchange for exchange notes. Holders of unregistered notes that are accepted for exchange will be deemed to have waived the right to receive any interest accrued on the unregistered notes.

Procedures for Tendering

To tender your unregistered notes in the exchange offer, you must complete, sign and date the letter of transmittal, or a facsimile, have the signatures thereon guaranteed if required by the letter of transmittal, and mail or otherwise deliver the letter of transmittal or facsimile, or an agent's message together with the certificates representing the unregistered notes being tendered and any other required documents, to the exchange agent for receipt prior to the expiration date. Alternatively, you may either:

- send a timely confirmation of a book-entry transfer of your unregistered notes, if this procedure is available, into the exchange agent's account at The Depository Trust Company, or DTC, pursuant to the procedure for book-entry transfer described below, prior to the expiration date; or
- · comply with the guaranteed delivery procedures described below.

The term "agent's message" means a message, transmitted by DTC to, and received by, the exchange agent and forming a part of a book-entry confirmation, which states that DTC has received an express acknowledgment from its participant tendering unregistered notes which are the subject of this book-entry confirmation that this participant has received and agrees to be bound by the terms of the letter of transmittal, and that we may enforce this agreement against this participant.

Unless withdrawn prior to the expiration date, your tender will constitute an agreement between you and us in accordance with the terms and subject to the conditions provided in this prospectus and in the letter of transmittal.

THE METHOD OF DELIVERY OF UNREGISTERED NOTES, THE LETTER OF TRANSMITTAL AND ALL OTHER REQUIRED DOCUMENTS TO THE EXCHANGE AGENT IS AT YOUR ELECTION AND RISK. INSTEAD OF DELIVERY BY MAIL, WE RECOMMEND THAT YOU USE AN OVERNIGHT OR HAND DELIVERY SERVICE. IF YOU CHOOSE DELIVERY BY MAIL, WE RECOMMEND REGISTERED MAIL, RETURN RECEIPT REQUESTED, AND PROPERLY INSURED. IN ALL CASES, SUFFICIENT TIME SHOULD BE ALLOWED TO ASSURE DELIVERY TO THE EXCHANGE AGENT BEFORE THE EXPIRATION DATE. YOU SHOULD NOT SEND ANY LETTER OF TRANSMITTAL OR UNREGISTERED NOTES TO US. YOU MAY REQUEST YOUR RESPECTIVE BROKERS, DEALERS,

21

COMMERCIAL BANKS, TRUST COMPANIES OR NOMINEES TO EFFECT THE ABOVE TRANSACTIONS ON YOUR BEHALF.

If you are the beneficial owner of the unregistered notes that are registered in the name of a broker, dealer, commercial bank, trust company or other nominee and you wish to tender your unregistered notes, you should contact the registered holder promptly and instruct the registered holder to tender on your behalf. If you wish to tender on your own behalf, you must, prior to completing and executing the letter of transmittal and delivering your unregistered notes, either make appropriate arrangements to register ownership of the unregistered notes in your name or obtain a properly completed bond power from the registered holder. The transfer of registered ownership may take considerable time.

Signatures on a letter of transmittal or a notice of withdrawal, as the case may be, must be guaranteed by an eligible institution, as defined below, unless the unregistered notes are tendered:

- by a registered holder, or by a participant in DTC whose name appears on a security position listing as the owner, who has not completed the box titled "Special Issuance Instructions" or "Special Delivery Instructions" on the letter of transmittal; or
- for the account of an eligible institution.

An eligible institution is:

- a member firm of a registered national securities exchange or of the National Association of Securities Dealers, Inc.;
- · a commercial bank or trust company having an office or correspondent in the United States; or
- an "eligible guarantor institution" within the meaning of Rule 17Ad-15 under the Exchange Act which is a member of one of the recognized signature guarantee programs identified in the letter of transmittal.

If the letter of transmittal is signed by the registered holder(s) of the unregistered notes tendered, the signature must correspond with the name(s) written on the face of the unregistered notes without alteration, enlargement or any change whatsoever. If the letter of transmittal is signed by a participant in DTC, the signature must correspond with the name as it appears on the security position listing as the holder of the unregistered notes.

If the letter of transmittal is signed by a person other than the registered holder of any unregistered notes listed, the unregistered notes must be endorsed or accompanied by bond powers and a proxy that authorizes that person to tender the unregistered notes on behalf of the registered holder in satisfactory form to us as determined in our sole discretion, in each case as the name of the registered holder or holders appears on the unregistered notes.

If the letter of transmittal or any unregistered notes or bond powers are signed by trustees, executors, administrators, guardians, attorneys-in-fact, officers of corporations or others acting in a fiduciary or representative capacity, those persons should so indicate when signing. Unless waived by us, evidence satisfactory to us of their authority so to act must be submitted with the letter of transmittal.

A tender will be deemed to have been received as of the date when the tendering holder's duly signed letter of transmittal accompanied by the unregistered notes tendered, or a timely confirmation received by a book-entry transfer of unregistered notes into the exchange agent's account at DTC with an agent's message, or a notice of guaranteed delivery from an eligible institution is received by the exchange agent. Issuances of exchange notes in exchange for unregistered notes tendered under a notice of guaranteed delivery by an eligible institution will be made only against delivery of the letter of transmittal, and any other required documents, and the tendered unregistered notes, or a timely confirmation received of a

22

book-entry transfer of unregistered notes into the exchange agent's account at DTC with an agent's message, to the exchange agent.

All questions as to the validity, form, eligibility, time of receipt, acceptance and withdrawal of tendered unregistered notes will be determined by us in our sole discretion. Our determination will be final and binding. We reserve the absolute right to reject any and all unregistered notes not properly tendered or any unregistered notes which, if accepted by us would, in the opinion of our counsel, be unlawful. We also reserve the right to waive any defects, irregularities or conditions of tender as to particular unregistered notes. Our interpretation of the terms and conditions of the exchange offer, including the instructions in the letter of transmittal, will be final and binding on all parties. Unless waived, any defects or irregularities in connection with tenders of unregistered notes must be cured within the time we determine. Although we intend to notify holders of defects or irregularities with respect to tenders of unregistered notes, neither we, the exchange agent nor any other person shall incur any liability for failure to give that notice. Tenders of unregistered notes will not be deemed to have been made until such defects or irregularities have been cured or waived.

While we have no present plan to do so, we reserve the right in our sole discretion to:

- purchase or make offers for any unregistered notes that remain outstanding subsequent to the expiration date or, as described under "—Conditions," to terminate the exchange offer; and
- purchase unregistered notes in the open market, to the extent permitted by applicable law, in privately negotiated transactions or otherwise. The terms of any purchases or offers could differ from the terms of the exchange offer.

By tendering, you will be making several representations to us including that:

- (1) the exchange notes to be acquired by you are being acquired by you in the ordinary course of your business;
- (2) you are not participating in, and do not intend to participate in, a distribution of the exchange notes;
- (3) you have no arrangement or understanding with any person to participate in the distribution of the exchange notes;
- (4) you satisfy specific requirements of your state's securities regulations;
- (5) if you are a broker-dealer or are participating in the exchange offer for the purposes of distributing the exchange notes, you will comply with the registration and prospectus delivery requirements of the Securities Act in connection with a secondary resale transaction of the exchange notes acquired by you and cannot rely on the position of the staff of the Securities and Exchange Commission set forth in no-action letters issued to third parties;
- (6) if you are a broker-dealer, you understand that a secondary resale transaction described in clause (5) above and any resales of exchange notes obtained by you in exchange for unregistered notes acquired by you directly from us should be covered by an effective registration statement containing the selling securityholder information required by Item 507 or Item 508, as applicable, of Regulation S-K under the Securities Act; and
- (7) you are not our affiliate as defined in Rule 405 under the Securities Act.

If you are a broker-dealer that will receive exchange notes for your own account in exchange for unregistered notes that were acquired as a result of market-making activities or other trading activities, you will also be required to acknowledge in the letter of transmittal that you will deliver a prospectus in connection with any resale of those exchange notes; however, by so acknowledging and by delivering a

prospectus, you will not be deemed to admit that you are an underwriter within the meaning of the Securities Act.

Return of Unregistered Notes

If any tendered unregistered notes are not accepted by us or the exchange agent for any reason, or if unregistered notes are withdrawn or are submitted for a greater principal amount than you desire to exchange, the unaccepted, withdrawn or non-exchanged unregistered notes will be returned to you without expense to you. In the case of unregistered notes tendered by book-entry transfer into the exchange agent's account at DTC pursuant to the book-entry transfer procedures described below, those unregistered notes will be credited to the appropriate account maintained with DTC.

Book-Entry Transfer

The exchange agent will make a request to establish an account with respect to the unregistered notes at DTC for purposes of the exchange offer within two business days after the date of this prospectus. Any financial institution that is a participant in DTC's systems may make book-entry delivery of unregistered notes by causing DTC to transfer the unregistered notes into the exchange agent's account in accordance with DTC's procedures for transfer.

However, although delivery of unregistered notes may be effected through book-entry transfer, an agent's message or the letter of transmittal or facsimile, with any required signature guarantees and any other required documents, must, in any case, be transmitted to and received by the exchange agent at the address set forth below under "—Exchange Agent" on or prior to the expiration date or pursuant to the guaranteed delivery procedures described below. DELIVERY OF DOCUMENTS TO DTC DOES NOT CONSTITUTE DELIVERY TO THE EXCHANGE AGENT.

Guaranteed Delivery Procedures

If you are a registered holder and wish to tender your unregistered notes and (a) your unregistered notes are not immediately available or (b) you cannot deliver your unregistered notes, the letter of transmittal or any other required documents to the exchange agent prior to the expiration date, or (c) the procedures for book-entry transfer cannot be completed on a timely basis and an agent's message delivered, you may effect a tender if:

- · you tender through an eligible institution;
- prior to the expiration date, the exchange agent receives from the eligible institution a properly completed and duly executed notice of guaranteed delivery substantially in the form provided by us, by facsimile transmission, mail or hand delivery, containing your name and address, the certificate numbers of your unregistered notes and the principal amount of unregistered notes tendered, stating that the tender is being made thereby and guaranteeing that, within three New York Stock Exchange ("NYSE") trading days from the date of the notice of guaranteed delivery, the letter of transmittal or a facsimile, together with the certificates representing the unregistered notes in proper form for transfer or a book-entry confirmation, as the case may be, and any other documents required by the letter of transmittal, will be deposited by the eligible institution with the exchange agent; and
- a properly executed letter of transmittal or facsimile thereof, as well as the certificates representing all tendered unregistered notes in proper form for transfer and all other documents required by the letter of transmittal are received by the exchange agent within three NYSE trading days from the date of the notice of guaranteed delivery.

Withdrawal of Tenders

Except as otherwise provided herein, you may withdraw tenders of unregistered notes at any time prior to 5:00 p.m. on the expiration date.

To withdraw a tender of unregistered notes in the exchange offer, you must send a written or facsimile transmission notice of withdrawal to the exchange agent at its proper address prior to the expiration date. Any notice of withdrawal must:

- · specify the name of the person having tendered the unregistered notes to be withdrawn;
- · identify the unregistered notes to be withdrawn, including the certificate number or numbers and principal amount of the unregistered notes;
- be signed by the person having tendered the unregistered notes to be withdrawn in the same manner as the original signature on the letter of transmittal by which these unregistered notes were tendered, including any required signature guarantees, or be accompanied by documents of transfer sufficient to permit the trustee with respect to the unregistered notes to register the transfer of these unregistered notes into the name of the person having made the original tender and withdrawing the tender;
- specify the name in which these unregistered notes are to be registered, if different from that of the person having tendered the unregistered notes to be withdrawn; and
- if applicable because the unregistered notes have been tendered under the book-entry procedures, specify the name and number of the participant's account at DTC to be credited, if different than that of the person having tendered the unregistered notes to be withdrawn.

All questions as to the validity, form and eligibility, including time of receipt, of withdrawal notices will be determined by us in our sole discretion. Our determination will be final and binding on all parties. Any unregistered notes so withdrawn will be deemed not to have been validly tendered for purposes of the exchange offer and no exchange notes will be issued unless the unregistered notes so withdrawn are validly retendered. Properly withdrawn unregistered notes may be retendered by following one of the procedures described above under "Procedures for Tendering" at any time prior to the expiration date.

Conditions

Notwithstanding any other term of the exchange offer, we shall not be required to accept for exchange, or exchange the exchange notes for, any unregistered notes, and may terminate or amend the exchange offer as provided in this prospectus before the acceptance of such unregistered notes, if the exchange offer violates applicable law, rules or regulations or an applicable interpretation of the staff of the Securities and Exchange Commission.

- If we determine in our sole discretion that any of these conditions are not satisfied, we may:
- · refuse to accept any unregistered notes and return all tendered unregistered notes to the tendering holders;
- extend the exchange offer and retain all unregistered notes tendered prior to the expiration of the exchange offer, subject, however, to the rights of holders to withdraw such unregistered notes; or
- waive such unsatisfied conditions with respect to the exchange offer and accept all properly tendered unregistered notes that have not been withdrawn.

If our waiver constitutes a material change to the exchange offer, we will promptly disclose our waiver by means of a prospectus supplement or post-effective amendment that will be distributed to the registered holders of the unregistered notes, and we will extend the exchange offer for a period of five to ten business days, depending upon the significance of the waiver and the manner of disclosure to the registered holders, if the exchange offer would otherwise expire during that period.

Termination of Specific Rights

All rights under the registration rights agreement, including registration rights, of holders of the unregistered notes eligible to participate in the exchange offer will terminate upon consummation of the exchange offer except with respect to our continuing obligations to:

- · indemnify holders and specific parties related to the holders against specific liabilities, including liabilities under the Securities Act;
- provide, upon the request of any holder of a transfer-restricted unregistered note, the information required by Rule 144A(d)(4) under the Securities Act in order to permit resales of the holder's unregistered notes pursuant to Rule 144A;
- · provide copies of the latest version of the prospectus to broker-dealers upon their request for a period of up to one year after the expiration date; and
- use our best efforts, under specific circumstances, to file a shelf registration statement and keep the registration statement effective to the extent necessary to ensure that it is available for resales of transfer-restricted unregistered notes by broker-dealers for a period of up to two years.

Exchange Agent

We have appointed JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A. as exchange agent for the exchange offer. You should direct all questions and requests for assistance, requests for additional copies of this prospectus or of the letter of transmittal and requests for notice of guaranteed delivery to the exchange agent as follows:

By Mail: JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A. Worldwide Securities Services P.O. Box 2320 Dallas, Texas 75221-2320 Attention: Frank Ivins

By Hand or By Courier: JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A. Worldwide Securities Services 2001 Bryan Street, 9th Floor Dallas, Texas 75221 Attention: Frank Ivins

Facsimile Transmission Number: (For Eligible Institutions Only) (214) 468-6494

Confirm by Telephone: (214) 468-6464

26

Fees and Expenses

We will bear the expenses of soliciting tenders. The principal solicitation is being made by mail; however, additional solicitation may be made by telegraph, telephone or in person by our and our affiliates' officers and regular employees.

We have not retained any dealer-manager in connection with the exchange offer and will not make any payments to brokers, dealers or others soliciting acceptances of the exchange offer. We will pay the exchange agent reasonable and customary fees for its services and will reimburse it for its reasonable out-of-pocket expenses in connection with the exchange offer.

We will pay all cash expenses to be incurred in connection with the exchange offer including registration fees, fees and expenses of the exchange agent and the trustee, accounting and legal fees and printing costs, among others.

We will pay all transfer taxes, if any, applicable to the exchange of unregistered notes pursuant to the exchange offer. If, however, transfer taxes are imposed for any reason other than the exchange of the unregistered notes pursuant to the exchange offer, then the amount of any such transfer taxes, whether imposed on the registered holder or any other persons, will be payable by the tendering holder. If satisfactory evidence of payment of such taxes or exemption therefrom is not submitted with the letter of transmittal, the amount of such transfer taxes will be billed directly to such tendering holder.

Your Failure to Participate in the Exchange Offer Will Have Adverse Consequences

The unregistered notes that are not exchanged for the exchange notes pursuant to the exchange offer will remain restricted securities. Accordingly, such unregistered notes may be resold by you only:

- to a person whom you reasonably believe is a qualified institutional buyer in a transaction meeting the requirements of Rule 144A;
- \cdot in a transaction meeting the requirements of Rule 144 under the Securities Act;
- outside the United States to a foreign person in a transaction meeting the requirements of Rule 904 under the Securities Act;
- · in accordance with another exemption from the registration requirements of the Securities Act, and based upon an opinion of counsel if we so request;
- to us; or

 pursuant to an effective registration statement and, in each case, in accordance with any applicable securities laws of any state of the United States or any other applicable jurisdiction.

In addition, you will no longer be able to obligate us to register the unregistered notes under the Securities Act except in the limited circumstances provided under our registration rights agreement. The restrictions on transfer of your unregistered notes arise because we issued the unregistered notes under exemptions from, or in transactions outside the registration requirements of the Securities Act and applicable state securities laws. In addition, if you want to exchange your unregistered notes in the exchange offer for the purpose of participating in a distribution of the exchange notes, you may be deemed to have received registered securities, and, if so, will be required to comply with the registration and prospectus delivery requirements of the Securities Act in connection with any resale transaction. To the extent the unregistered notes are tendered and accepted in the exchange offer, the trading market, if any, for the unregistered notes would be adversely affected. Please refer to the section in this prospectus entitled "Risk Factors."

You are urged to consult your financial and tax advisors in making your own decisions on whether to participate in the exchange offer.

27

Accounting Treatment

For accounting purposes, we will recognize no gain or loss as a result of the exchange offer. The expenses of the exchange offer will be amortized over the term of the exchange notes.

DESCRIPTION OF EXCHANGE NOTES

General

The following is a description of the terms of the 5.375% notes due 2011 and 5.75% notes due 2015 offered in exchange for our unregistered notes of the same maturities and interest rates. The form and terms of each series of the exchange notes are the same as the form and terms of the corresponding series of unregistered notes, except that the exchange notes have been registered under the Securities Act, will not bear legends restricting the transfer of the notes and will not be entitled to registration rights under the registration rights agreement. As used in this section, the terms "note," "notes," "2011 notes" and "2015 notes" refer to the exchange notes.

The notes are two series of debt securities to be issued pursuant to an indenture dated as of November 26, 1996, between us and JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A. (as successor to The Chase Manhattan Bank), as trustee (the "Trustee"), and supplemented on November 15, 2005 (the "Indenture"). The terms of the notes include those provisions contained in the Indenture and those made part of the Indenture by reference to the Trust Indenture Act of 1939. The notes are subject to all those terms, and holders of notes are referred to the Indenture and the Trust Indenture Act for a statement of the terms. The following summary of specified provisions of the Indenture does not purport to be complete and is subject to and qualified in its entirety by reference to the Indenture, including the definitions therein of some of the terms used below. Capitalized terms not defined where first used are defined below under the heading "Definitions."

The notes will be our direct, unsecured and unsubordinated obligations and will rank equally with all our other unsecured and unsubordinated indebtedness from time to time outstanding, and the notes will be effectively subordinated to the claims of mortgage lenders holding our secured indebtedness, as to the specific property securing each lender's mortgage and to claims of creditors of our subsidiaries to the extent of the assets of those subsidiaries. As of December 31, 2005, the total consolidated mortgage debt on our properties was approximately \$4.6 billion and our subsidiaries had approximately \$1.0 billion in total unsecured debt. Subject to specified limitations in the Indenture and as described below under "Covenants," the Indenture permits us to incur additional secured and unsecured indebtedness.

The 2011 notes will mature on June 1, 2011 and the 2015 notes will mature on December 1, 2015 (each, a "Maturity Date"). The notes will not be subject to any sinking fund provisions and will not be convertible into or exchangeable for any of our equity interests. The notes will be issued only in fully registered book-entry form without coupons, in denominations of \$2,000 and integral multiples of \$1,000.

Except as described below under "Covenants—*Limitations on Incurrence of Debt*" and "—*Merger, Consolidation or Sale,*" the Indenture does not contain any provisions that would limit our ability to incur indebtedness or that would afford holders of the notes protection in the event of:

- · a highly leveraged or similar transaction involving us or any of our affiliates;
- \cdot a change of control; or
- a reorganization, restructuring, merger or similar transaction involving us that may adversely affect the holders of the notes.

Restrictions on the ownership and transfer of the shares of common stock of Simon Property designed to preserve its status as a REIT, however, may act to prevent or hinder a change of control. Simon Property

28

and its management have no present intention of engaging in a transaction which would result in Simon Property or us being highly leveraged or that would result in a change of control.

Principal and Interest

The 2011 notes will bear interest at 5.375% per year and the 2015 notes will bear interest at 5.75% per year, in each case, from November 15, 2005 or from the immediately preceding Interest Payment Date to which interest has been paid. Interest is payable semi-annually in arrears on June 1 and December 1, commencing June 1, 2006 (each, an "Interest Payment Date"), and on the applicable Maturity Date. Interest will be paid to the persons or "holders" in whose names the notes are registered in the security register at the close of business 15 calendar days prior to the payment date (each, a "Regular Record Date"), regardless of whether that day is a Business Day. Interest on the notes will be computed on the basis of a 360-day year of twelve 30-day months.

The principal of each note payable at maturity will be paid against presentation and surrender of the note at the corporate trust office of the Trustee, located initially at JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A., 4 New York Plaza, 15th Floor, New York, New York 10004, in the coin or currency of the United States of America that at the time of payment is legal tender for payment of public and private debts.

If any Interest Payment Date or a Maturity Date falls on a day that is not a Business Day, the required payment will be made on the next Business Day as if it were made on the date the payment was due and no interest will accrue on the amount so payable for the period from and after that Interest Payment Date or Maturity Date, as the case may be. "Business Day" means any day, other than a Saturday or Sunday, that is neither a legal holiday nor a day on which banking institutions in New York City are authorized or required by law, regulation or executive order to close.

Further Issues

We may, from time to time, without the consent of existing note holders, create and issue further notes having the same terms and conditions as either of the series of the notes in all respects, except for issue date, issue price and the first payment of interest thereon. Additional notes issued in this manner will be consolidated with and will form a single series with the previously outstanding series of notes.

Optional Redemption

We may redeem the notes of either series prior to maturity at our option at any time, in whole or in part, at a redemption price equal to the sum of:

 \cdot the principal amount of the notes being redeemed plus accrued interest thereon to the redemption date; and

 \cdot the Make-Whole Amount, as defined below, if any, with respect to the notes (the "Redemption Price").

If the notes are redeemed within 90 days of the Maturity Date (on or after March 3, 2011 in the case of the 2011 notes and on or after September 2, 2015 in the case of the 2015 notes), the redemption price will not include the Make-Whole Amount.

If we have given notice of redemption as provided in the Indenture and have made funds available on the redemption date referred to in the notice for the redemption of any notes of either series called for redemption, the notes of that series will cease to bear interest on the date fixed for the redemption specified in the notice and the only right of the holders of the notes of that series from and after the redemption date will be to receive payment of the Redemption Price upon surrender of the notes in accordance with the notice.

29

We will give notice of any optional redemption of any notes of either series to holders of that series, at their addresses, as shown in the security register for the notes, not more than 60 nor less than 30 days prior to the date fixed for redemption. The notice of redemption will specify, among other items, the Redemption Price and principal amount of the notes held by the holder to be redeemed.

If less than all of the notes of either series are to be redeemed at our option, we will notify the Trustee at least 45 days prior to giving notice of redemption, or a shorter period as may be satisfactory to the Trustee, of the aggregate principal amount of notes of the series to be redeemed, if less than all of the notes of that series are to be redeemed, and their redemption date. The Trustee will select, in the manner it deems fair and appropriate, no less than 60 days prior to the date of redemption, the notes of that series to be redeemed in whole or in part.

As used in this prospectus:

"Make-Whole Amount" means, in connection with any optional redemption or accelerated payment of any notes, the excess, if any, of:

- the aggregate present value as of the date of redemption or accelerated payment of each dollar of principal being redeemed or paid and the amount of
 interest, exclusive of interest accrued to the date of redemption or accelerated payment, that would have been payable in respect of each dollar if the
 redemption or accelerated payment had not been made, determined by discounting, on a semi-annual basis, the principal and interest at the
 Reinvestment Rate, determined on the third Business Day preceding the date notice of the redemption or accelerated payment is given, from the
 respective dates on which the principal and interest would have been payable if the redemption or accelerated payment had not been made, to the date
 of redemption or accelerated payment, over
- $\cdot\,$ the aggregate principal amount of the notes being redeemed or accelerated.

"Reinvestment Rate" means the yield on treasury securities at a constant maturity corresponding to the remaining life (as of the date of redemption or accelerated payment, and rounded to the nearest month) to stated maturity of the principal being redeemed (the "Treasury Yield") as stated in the notes, plus 0.20% for the 2011 notes or 0.25% for the 2015 notes. For purposes of calculating the Reinvestment Rate, the Treasury Yield will be equal to the arithmetic mean of the yields published in the Statistical Release under the heading "Week Ending" for "U.S. Government Securities—Treasury Constant Maturities" with a maturity equal to the remaining life. However, if no published maturity exactly corresponds to the remaining life, then the Treasury Yield will be interpolated or extrapolated on a straight-line basis from the arithmetic means of the yields for the next shortest and next longest published maturities. For purposes of calculating the Reinvestment Rate, the most recent Statistical Release published prior to the date of determination of the Make-Whole Amount will be used. If the format or content of the Statistical Release changes in a manner that precludes determination of the Treasury Yield in the above manner, then the Treasury Yield will be determined in the manner that most closely approximates the above manner, as we reasonably determine.

"Statistical Release" means the statistical release designated "H.15(519)" or any successor publication that is published weekly by the Federal Reserve System and that reports yields on actively traded United States government securities adjusted to constant maturities, or, if that statistical release is not published at the time of any required determination under the Indenture, then another reasonably comparable index which we will designate.

No Guarantee by Predecessor Operating Partnership

The Indenture indicates that Simon Property Group, L.P., a predecessor operating partnership subsidiary of Simon Property, would guarantee the payment of any securities issued under the Indenture. Effective December 31, 1997, this predecessor operating partnership was merged into us. As a result, we

acquired all of the assets and partnership interests it previously owned and its obligations as guarantor under the Indenture were terminated.

The Indenture contains various covenants, provisions for modification and events of default that are contained in the base indenture and supplemental indentures dated prior to June 7, 2005 (the "prior supplemental indentures") as they may be modified or amended hereafter. These provisions include debt limitations that apply on an incurrence basis as opposed to the debt limitations described in the next section of this offering memorandum. The covenants and other provisions of the prior supplemental indentures are described in Exhibit A and will apply to the notes for as long as any securities issued under the prior supplemental indentures remain outstanding or until the covenants in the prior supplemental indentures have been amended.

Covenants

The covenants and related definitions that will apply to the notes if there are no outstanding securities issued under the prior supplemental indentures are contained in this section of the prospectus as follows:

Limitations on Debt. We have agreed to the following limitations on debt:

Limitation on Debt. As of each Reporting Date, our Debt will not exceed 65% of Total Assets.

Limitation on Secured Debt. As of each Reporting Date, our Secured Debt will not exceed 50% of our Total Assets.

Fixed Charge Coverage Ratio. For the four consecutive quarters ending on each Reporting Date, our ratio of Annualized EBITDA (as defined below) to Annualized Interest Expense (as defined below) will be at least 1.50 to 1.00.

Maintenance of Total Unencumbered Assets. As of each Reporting Date, our Unencumbered Assets will not be less than 125% of our outstanding Unsecured Debt.

Merger, Consolidation or Sale. We may consolidate with, or sell, lease or convey all or substantially all of our assets to, or merge with or into, any other entity, provided that:

- either we will be the continuing entity or the successor entity will be an entity organized and existing under U.S. laws and the successor entity expressly assumes payment of the principal of, premium, if any, and any interest on all of the notes and the due and punctual performance and observance of all of the covenants and conditions contained in the Indenture;
- immediately after giving effect to the transaction and treating any indebtedness which becomes our obligation or the obligation of a Subsidiary as a
 result thereof as having been incurred by us or that Subsidiary at the time of the transaction, no Event of Default, and no event which, after notice or
 the lapse of time, or both, would become an Event of Default, will have occurred and be continuing; and
- · an officer's certificate and legal opinion covering these conditions is delivered to the Trustee.

Existence. Except as described under "*—Merger, Consolidation or Sale,*" above, we will do or cause to be done all things necessary to preserve and keep in full force and effect our existence, rights (by partnership agreement and statute) and franchises. However, we will not be required to preserve any right or franchise if we determine that its loss is not disadvantageous in any material respect to the holders of the notes.

С	1
З	T

Maintenance of Properties. We will cause all of our material properties used or useful in the conduct of our business or the business of any Subsidiary (as defined below) to be maintained and kept in good condition, repair and working order and supplied with all necessary equipment. We will also cause to be made all necessary repairs, renewals, replacements, betterments and improvements on these properties. Our obligations with respect to the maintenance of these properties is subject to our reasonable judgment as to what may be necessary so that the business carried on in connection with these properties may be properly conducted at all times. We and our Subsidiaries will not be prevented from selling or otherwise disposing of any properties for value in the ordinary course of business.

Insurance. We will, and will cause each of our Subsidiaries to, keep in force insurance policies on all our insurable properties. The insurance policies will be issued by financially sound and reputable companies protecting against loss or damage at least equal to the property's then full insurable value (subject to reasonable deductibles determined by us).

Payment of Taxes and Other Claims. We will pay or discharge or cause to be paid or discharged, before the same become delinquent:

• all taxes, assessments and governmental charges levied or imposed upon us or any Subsidiary or upon our income, profits or property or upon any Subsidiary's income, profits or property; and

• all lawful claims for labor, materials and supplies which, if unpaid, might by law become a lien upon our property or the property of any Subsidiary;

excluding, however, any tax, assessment, charge or claim whose amount, applicability or validity is being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings.

Provision of Financial Information. Whether or not we are subject to Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act"), and to the extent permitted under the Exchange Act, we will file with the Securities and Exchange Commission the annual reports, quarterly reports and other documents required under Sections 13 or 15(d) (the "Financial Information") on or prior to the respective dates (the "Required Filing Dates") by which we would have been required to file those documents if we were subject to Sections 13 or 15(d). We also will in any event within 15 days of each Required Filing Date:

- transmit copies of the Financial Information by mail to all holders of notes (as their names and addresses appear in the security register) without cost to the holders, and
- $\cdot\,$ file copies of the Financial Information with the Trustee.

If we are not permitted to file these documents with the Securities and Exchange Commission under the Exchange Act, we will supply copies of the documents to any prospective holder promptly upon written request.

Definitions. As used in this "Description of Notes" (assuming that no securities issued under prior supplemental indentures remain outstanding), the following defined terms have the meanings indicated:

"Annualized EBITDA" means, for the four consecutive quarters ending on each Reporting Date, the Operating Partnership's Pro Rata Share of earnings before interest, taxes, depreciation and amortization ("EBITDA"), with other adjustments as are necessary to exclude the effect of all realized or unrealized gains and losses related to hedging obligations, items classified as extraordinary items and impairment charges in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles, adjusted to reflect the assumption that (i) any EBITDA related to any assets acquired or placed in service since the first day of such four-quarter period had been earned, on an annualized basis, from the beginning of such period, and (ii) any assets disposed of during such four-quarter period had been disposed of as of the first day of such period and no EBITDA related to such assets had been earned during such period.

32

"Annualized Interest Expense" means, for the four consecutive quarters ending on each Reporting Date, the Operating Partnership's Pro Rata Share of interest expense, with other adjustments as are necessary to exclude the effect of items classified as extraordinary items, in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles, reduced by amortization of debt issuance costs and adjusted to reflect the assumption that (i) any interest expense related to indebtedness incurred since the first day of such four-quarter period is computed as if such indebtedness had been incurred as of the beginning of such period, and (ii) any interest expense related to indebtedness that was repaid or retired since the first day of such four-quarter period is computed as if such indebtedness had been repaid or retired as of the beginning of such period (except that, in making such computation, the amount of interest expense related to indebtedness under any revolving credit facility shall be computed based upon the average daily balance of such indebtedness during such four-quarter period).

"Capitalization Rate" means 7.00%.

"Capitalized Value" means, as of any date, Annualized EBITDA divided by the Capitalization Rate.

"Debt" means the Operating Partnership's Pro Rata Share of the aggregate principal amount of indebtedness in respect of (i) borrowed money evidenced by bonds, notes, debentures or similar instruments, as determined in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles, (ii) indebtedness secured by any mortgage, pledge, lien, charge, encumbrance or any security interest existing on property owned by the Operating Partnership or any Subsidiary directly, or indirectly through unconsolidated joint ventures, as determined in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles, (iii) reimbursement obligations in connection with any letters of credit actually issued and called, (iv) any lease of property by the Operating Partnership or any Subsidiary as lessee which is reflected in the Operating Partnership's balance sheet as a capitalized lease, in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles; *provided*, that Debt also includes, to the extent not otherwise included, any obligation by the Operating Partnership or any Subsidiary to be liable for, or to pay, as obligor, guarantor or otherwise, items of indebtedness of another Person (other than the Operating Partnership's or Subsidiary) described in clauses (i) through (iv) above (or, in the case of any such obligation made jointly with another Person, the Operating Partnership's or Subsidiary's allocable portion of such obligation based on its ownership interest in the related real estate assets); and *provided, further*, that Debt excludes Intercompany Debt.

"*Intercompany Debt*" means Debt to which the only parties are the Operating Partnership, Simon Property and any of our and Simon Property's Subsidiaries or affiliates, but only so long as that Debt is held solely by any of the Operating Partnership, Simon Property and any Subsidiary or affiliate and, provided that, in the case of Debt owed by the Operating Partnership to any Subsidiary or affiliate, the Debt is subordinated in right of payment to the holders of the notes.

"*Pro Rata Share*" means any applicable figure or measure of the Operating Partnership and its Subsidiaries on a consolidated basis, less any portion attributable to minority interests, plus the Operating Partnership's or its Subsidiaries' allocable portion of such figure or measure, based on their ownership interest, of unconsolidated joint ventures.

"Reporting Date" means March 31, June 30, September 30 and December 31 of each year.

"Secured Debt" means Debt secured by any mortgage, lien, pledge, encumbrance or security interest of any kind upon any of our property or the property of any Subsidiary.

"Stabilized Asset" means (i) with respect to an acquisition of an asset, such asset becomes stabilized when the Operating Partnership or its Subsidiaries or an unconsolidated joint venture in which the Operating Partnership or any Subsidiary has an interest has owned the asset as of at least six Reporting Dates, and (ii) with respect to a new construction or development asset, such asset becomes stabilized four Reporting Dates after the earlier of (a) six (6) Reporting Dates after substantial completion of construction or development or (b) the first Reporting Date on which the asset is at least 90% leased.

33

"Subsidiary" means a corporation, partnership, joint venture, limited liability company or other entity, a majority of the outstanding voting stock, partnership interests or membership interests, as the case may be, of which is owned or controlled, directly or indirectly, by the Operating Partnership or by one or more other Subsidiaries of the Operating Partnership and, for the purposes of this definition, "voting stock" means stock having voting power for the election of directors, or trustees, as the case may be, whether at all times or only so long as no senior class of stock has such voting power by reason of any contingency.

"Total Assets" means, as of any Reporting Date, the sum of (i) for Stabilized Assets, Capitalized Value; (ii) for all other assets of the Operating Partnership and its Subsidiaries, the Operating Partnership's Pro Rata Share of undepreciated book value as determined in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles; and (iii) the Operating Partnership's Pro Rata Share of cash and cash equivalents.

"Unencumbered Annualized EBITDA" means Annualized EBITDA less any portion thereof attributable to assets serving as collateral for Secured Debt.

"*Unencumbered Assets*" as of any Reporting Date means our Total Assets as of such date multiplied by a fraction, the numerator of which is Unencumbered Annualized EBITDA and the denominator of which is Annualized EBITDA.

"Unsecured Debt" means Debt which is not secured by any mortgage, lien, pledge, encumbrance or security interest of any kind.

Compliance with the covenants described in this offering memorandum and with respect to the notes generally may not be waived by us, or by the Trustee, unless the holders of at least a majority in principal amount of all outstanding notes consent to the waiver.

For the covenants and related definitions that will apply to the notes as long as there are outstanding securities issued under the prior supplemental indentures, see Exhibit A.

Modification of the Indenture

Modifications and amendments of the Indenture may be made only with the consent of the holders of not less than a majority in principal amount of all Outstanding Debt Securities (as defined in the Indenture) affected by the modification or amendment (voting as a single class); provided, however, that no

such modification or amendment may, without the consent of the holder of each Debt Security affected thereby:

- · change the stated maturity of the principal of, or premium or Make-Whole Amount, if any, on, or any installment of interest on, any Debt Security;
- reduce the principal amount of, or the rate or amount of interest on, or any premium payable on redemption of the Debt Security or reduce the amount of principal of an Original Issue Debt Security (as defined in the Indenture) that would be due and payable upon acceleration of maturity or that would be provable in bankruptcy, or adversely affect any right of repayment at the option of the holder of any Debt Securities;
- · change the place of payment, or the coin or currency, for payment of principal or premium, if any, or interest on the Debt Securities;
- impair the right to institute suit for the enforcement of any payment on or with respect to the notes on or after the stated maturity of any Debt Security;
- reduce the above-stated percentage in principal amount of Outstanding Debt Securities the consent of whose holders is necessary to modify or amend the Indenture, for any waiver with respect to the Debt Securities, or to waive compliance with specified provisions of the Indenture or specified

defaults and consequences thereunder or to reduce the quorum or voting requirements set forth in the Indenture; or

modify any of the foregoing provisions or any of the provisions relating to the waiver of specified past defaults or specified covenants, except to
increase the required percentage to effect the action or to provide that specified other provisions of the Indenture may not be modified or waived
without the consent of the holder of each affected Outstanding Debt Security.

The holders of not less than a majority in principal amount of a series of outstanding notes have the right to waive compliance by us with covenants relating to those notes in the Indenture.

Modifications and amendments of the Indenture may be permitted to be made by us and the Trustee without the consent of any holder of Debt Securities for any of the following purposes:

- to evidence the succession of another person to us as obligor under the Indenture;
- to add to our covenants for the benefit of the holders of any series of Debt Securities or to surrender any right or power conferred upon us in the Indenture;
- \cdot to add Events of Default for the benefit of the holders of any series of Debt Securities;
- to add or change any provisions of the Indenture to facilitate the issuance of, or to liberalize certain terms of, Debt Securities in bearer form, or to
 permit or facilitate the issuance of Debt Securities in uncertificated form, provided that the action shall not adversely affect the interests of the holders
 of Debt Securities of any series in any material respect;
- to change or eliminate any provisions of the Indenture, provided that any change or elimination shall become effective only when the Outstanding Debt Securities are not entitled to the benefit of that provision;
- · to secure the Debt Securities;
- · to establish the form or terms of the Debt Securities of any series;
- to provide for the acceptance of appointment under the Indenture by a successor Trustee or facilitate the administration of the trust under the Indenture by more than one Trustee;
- to cure any ambiguity, defect or inconsistency in the Indenture, provided that the action is not inconsistent with the provisions of the Indenture and will not adversely affect the interests of holders of Debt Securities of any series in any material respect; or
- to supplement any of the provisions of the Indenture to the extent necessary to permit or facilitate defeasance and discharge of Debt Securities, provided that the action will not adversely affect the interests of the holders of the Debt Securities of any series in any material respect.

The Indenture provides that in determining whether the holders of the requisite principal amount of a series of outstanding Debt Securities have given any request, demand, authorization, direction, notice, consent or waiver thereunder or whether a quorum is present at a meeting of holders of those Debt Securities, (1) the principal amount of an Original Issue Discount Security that shall be deemed to be Outstanding shall be the amount of the principal thereof that would be due and payable as of the date of such determination upon acceleration of the maturity thereof, (2) the principal amount of a note denominated in a foreign currency that shall be deemed Outstanding shall be the U.S. dollar equivalent, determined on the issue date for that note, of the principal amount (or, in the case of an Original Issue Discount Security, the U.S. dollar equivalent on the issue date of such note of the amount determined as provided in (1) above) of that note, (3) the principal amount of an Indexed Security that shall be deemed Outstanding shall be the principal face amount of such Indexed Security at original issuance, unless

35

otherwise provided with respect to such Indexed Security pursuant to the Indenture, and (4) securities owned by the Partnership or any other obligor upon the securities or any affiliate of the Partnership or of such other obligor shall be disregarded.

The Indenture contains provisions of convening meetings of the holders of Debt Securities of a series issuable, in whole or in part, as bearer securities. A meeting will be permitted to be called at any time by the Trustee, and also, upon request, by the Partnership or the holders of at least 10% in principal amount of the Outstanding Debt Securities of such series, in any such case upon notice given as provided in the Indenture. Except for any consent that must be given by the holder of each Debt Security affected by certain modifications and amendments of the Indenture, any resolution presented at a meeting or adjourned meeting duly reconvened at which a quorum is present will be permitted to be adopted by the affirmative vote of the holders of a majority in principal amount of the Outstanding Debt Securities of that series; provided, however, that, except as referred to above, any resolution with respect to any request, demand, authorization, direction, notice, consent, waiver or other action that may be made, given or taken by the holders of a specified percentage in principal amount of the Outstanding Debt Securities of a series may be adopted at a meeting at which a quorum is present by the affirmative vote of the holders of such specified percentage in principal amount of the Outstanding Debt Securities of a series may be adopted at a meeting at which a quorum is present by the affirmative vote of the holders of such specified percentage in principal amount of the Outstanding Debt Securities of that series. Any resolution passed or decision taken at any meeting of holders

of Debt Securities of any series duly held in accordance with the Indenture will be binding on all holders of Debt Securities of that series. The quorum at any meeting called to adopt a resolution, and at any reconvened meeting, will be persons holding or representing a majority in principal amount of the Outstanding Debt Securities of a series; provided, however, that if any action is to be taken at such meeting with respect to any request, demand, authorization, direction, notice, consent, waiver or other action which may be made, given or taken by the holders of not less than a specified percentage in principal amount of the Outstanding Debt Securities of a series, then with respect to such action (and only such action) the persons holding or representing such specified percentage in principal amount of the Outstanding Debt Securities of such series will constitute a quorum.

Notwithstanding the foregoing provisions, the Indenture provides that if any action is to be taken at a meeting of holders of Debt Securities of any series with respect to any request, demand, authorization, direction, notice, consent, waiver or other action that the Indenture expressly provides may be made, given or taken by the holders of a specified percentage in principal amount of all Outstanding Debt Securities affected thereby, or the holders of that series and any other series:

- \cdot there will be no minimum quorum requirement for the meeting; and
- the principal amount of the Outstanding Debt Securities of the series that votes in favor of the request, demand, authorization, direction, notice, consent, waiver or other action will be taken into account in determining whether the request, demand, authorization, direction, notice, consent, waiver or other action has been made, given or taken under the Indenture.

Events of Default, Notice and Waiver

The term "Event of Default," when used in this prospectus and the Indenture, if there are no securities outstanding under the prior supplemental indentures, means any one of the following events:

- (1) default in the payment of any interest upon the notes when the interest becomes due and payable, and continuance of the default for a period of 30 days;
- (2) default in the payment of the principal of, or premium or Make-Whole Amount, if any, on, any note when it becomes due and payable at its Maturity Date or by declaration of acceleration, notice of redemption or otherwise;

2	c
3	σ

- (3) default in making a required sinking fund payment, if any;
- (4) default in the performance of any of our covenants in the Indenture (other than a covenant added to the Indenture solely for the benefit of a series of notes issued under the Indenture) and continuance of the default for a period of 90 days after there has been given, by registered or certified mail, to us by the Trustee, or to us and the Trustee by the holders of at least 25% in principal amount of the notes, a written notice specifying the default and requiring it to be remedied and stating that the notice is a "Notice of Default" under the Indenture;
- (5) a default in the payment of an aggregate principal amount exceeding \$50 million of any of our recourse indebtedness (however evidenced) after the expiration of any applicable grace period with respect thereto and the default has resulted in the indebtedness becoming or being declared due and payable prior to the date on which it would otherwise have become due and payable, but only if that indebtedness is not discharged, or the acceleration rescinded or annulled within a period of 30 days after there has been given, by registered or certified mail, to us by the Trustee, or to us and the Trustee by the holders of at least 25% in principal amount of the outstanding notes, a written notice specifying the default and requiring us to cause the indebtedness to be discharged or cause the acceleration to be rescinded or annulled and stating that the notice is a "Notice of Default" under the Indenture;
- (6) specific events of bankruptcy, insolvency or reorganization affecting us or certain Subsidiaries or any of their respective properties; or
- (7) any other Event of Default provided with respect to a particular series of notes issued under the Indenture.

If an Event of Default under the Indenture with respect to the notes at the time outstanding occurs and is continuing, then in every such case the Trustee or the holders of not less than 25% of the principal amount of the outstanding notes may declare the principal amount and premium or Make-Whole Amount, if any, and accrued interest on all the notes to be due and payable immediately by written notice thereof to us, and to the Trustee if given by the holders; provided, that in the case of an Event of Default described in clause (6) above, acceleration is automatic. However, at any time after a declaration of acceleration with respect to the notes has been made, but before a judgment or decree for payment of the money due has been obtained by the Trustee, the holders of not less than a majority in principal amount of the outstanding notes may, by written notice to us and the Trustee, rescind and annul the declaration and its consequences if:

- we have deposited with the Trustee all required payments of the principal of, and premium or Make-Whole Amount, if any, and interest on the notes, plus specified fees, expenses, disbursement and advances of the Trustee; and
- all Events of Default with respect to the notes, other than the non-payment of principal of, or premium or Make-Whole Amount, if any, or interest on the notes which has become due solely by the declaration of acceleration, have been cured or waived as provided in the Indenture.

The holders of not less than a majority in principal amount of the notes of any series may waive any past default with respect to such series and its consequences, except a default:

- · in the payment of the principal of, or premium or Make-Whole Amount, if any, or interest payable on any note of that series; or
- in respect of a covenant or provision contained in the Indenture that cannot be modified or amended without the consent of the holder of each note of the affected series.

The Trustee will be required to give notice to the holders of the notes within 90 days of the occurrence of a default under the Indenture unless the default has been cured or waived; provided, however, that the Trustee may withhold notice to the holders of the notes of any default, except a default in the payment

of the principal of, or premium or Make-Whole Amount, if any, or interest on the notes, if and so long as specified responsible officers of the Trustee determine in good faith that the withholding of the notice is in the interest of the holders.

The Indenture provides that no holder of notes may institute any proceedings, judicial or otherwise, with respect to the Indenture, or for the appointment of a receiver or trustee, or for any remedy thereunder, except in the case of failure of the Trustee, for 60 days, to act after it has received a written request to institute proceedings in respect of an Event of Default from the holders of not less than 25% in principal amount of the outstanding notes, as well as an offer of indemnity reasonably satisfactory to it. This provision will not prevent, however, any holder of notes from instituting suit for the payment of the principal of, and premium or Make-Whole Amount, if any, and interest on the notes on the due date thereof.

Subject to provisions in the Indenture relating to its duties in case of default, the Trustee is under no obligation to exercise any of its rights or powers under the Indenture at the request or direction of any holders of notes then outstanding under the Indenture, unless the holders have offered to the Trustee reasonable security or indemnity. The holders of not less than a majority in principal amount of the outstanding notes have the right to direct the time, method and place of conducting any proceeding for any remedy available to the Trustee or exercising any trust or power conferred upon the Trustee. However, the Trustee may refuse to follow any direction which is in conflict with any law or the Indenture, which may involve the Trustee in personal liability or which may be unduly prejudicial to the holders of notes not joining therein and the Trustee may take any other action it deems proper and not inconsistent with the direction given.

Within 120 days after the close of each fiscal year, we will be required to deliver to the Trustee a certificate, signed by one of several of our specified officers, stating whether or not the officer has knowledge of any default under the Indenture and, if so, specifying each default and the nature and status thereof.

Discharge, Defeasance and Covenant Defeasance

We are permitted under the Indenture to discharge specific obligations to the holders of the notes that have not already been delivered to the Trustee for cancellation by irrevocably depositing with the Trustee, in trust, funds in the currency in which the notes are payable in an amount sufficient to pay the entire indebtedness on the notes in respect of principal, and premium or Make-Whole Amount, if any, and interest to the date of the deposit, if the notes have become due and payable, or to the stated Maturity Date or redemption date, as the case may be.

The Indenture also provides that we may elect either:

- to defease and be discharged from any and all obligations with respect to the notes other than the obligations to register the transfer or exchange of the notes, to replace temporary or mutilated, destroyed, lost or stolen notes, to maintain an office or agency in respect of the notes and to hold moneys for payment in trust ("defeasance"); or
- to be released from our obligations with respect to the notes and any other covenant, and any omission to comply with these obligations shall not constitute an Event of Default with respect to the notes ("covenant defeasance");

in either case upon the irrevocable deposit by us with the Trustee, in trust, of an amount, in the currency in which the notes are payable at stated maturity, or Government Obligations, or both, applicable to the

2	n
.5	ö.
-	~

notes which through the scheduled payment of principal and interest in accordance with their terms will provide money in an amount sufficient without reinvestment to pay the principal of, and premium or Make-Whole Amount, if any, and interest on the notes on the scheduled due dates therefor.

A trust may only be established if, among other things, we have delivered to the Trustee an opinion of counsel, as specified in the Indenture, to the effect that the holders of the notes will not recognize income, gain or loss for federal income tax purposes as a result of the defeasance or covenant defeasance and will be subject to federal income tax on the same amounts, in the same manner and at the same times as would have been the case if the defeasance or covenant defeasance had not occurred, and the opinion of counsel, in the case of defeasance, will be required to refer to and be based upon a ruling of the Internal Revenue Service or a change in applicable federal income tax law occurring after the date of the Indenture.

"Government Obligations" means securities that are:

- · direct obligations of the United States of America for the payment of which its full faith and credit is pledged; or
- obligations of a person controlled or supervised by and acting as an agency or instrumentality of the United States of America, the payment of which is unconditionally guaranteed as a full faith and credit obligation by the United States of America;

which, in either case, are not callable or redeemable at the option of the issuer thereof, and will also include a depositary receipt issued by a bank or trust company as custodian with respect to any Government Obligation or a specific payment of interest on or principal of any Government Obligation held by the custodian for the account of the holder of a depositary receipt, provided that, except as required by law, the custodian is not authorized to make any deduction from the amount payable to the holder of the depositary receipt from any amount received by the custodian in respect of the Government Obligation or the specific payment of interest on or principal of the Government Obligation evidenced by the depositary receipt.

If after we have deposited funds or Government Obligations to effect defeasance or covenant defeasance with respect to any series of notes:

- the holder of a note of such series is entitled to, and does, elect pursuant to the Indenture or the terms of that note to receive payment in a currency, currency unit or composite currency other than that in which such deposit has been made in respect of such note, or
- a Conversion Event (as defined below) occurs in respect of the currency, currency unit or composite currency in which such deposit has been made, the
 indebtedness represented by that note shall be deemed to have been, and will be, fully discharged and satisfied through the payment of the principal of
 (and premium, if any) and interest on that note as they become due out of the proceeds yielded by converting the amount so deposited in respect of
 that note into a currency, currency unit or composite currency in which that note becomes payable as a result of such election or such Conversion
 Event based on the applicable market exchange rate.

"Conversion Event" means the cessation of use of (a) a currency, currency unit or composite currency both by the government of the country which issued such currency and for the settlement of transactions by a central bank or other public institutions of or within the international banking community, (b) the ECU both within the European Monetary System and for the settlement of transactions by public institutions of or within the European Community or (c) any currency unit (or composite currency) other than the ECU for the purposes for which it was established. All payments of principal of (and premium, if any) and interest on any note that is payable in a foreign currency that ceases to be used by its government of issuance shall be made in U.S. dollars. If we effect covenant defeasance with respect to any notes and these notes are declared due and payable because of the occurrence of any Event of Default other than the Event of Default described in clause (4) under "—Events of Default, Notice and Waiver" with respect to Sections 1006 to 1010, inclusive, of the Indenture, which sections would no longer be applicable to the notes as a result of the covenant defeasance, or described in clause (7) under "—Events of Default, Notice and Waiver" with respect to any other covenant as to which there has been covenant defeasance, the amount in the currency in which the notes are payable, and Government Obligations on deposit with the Trustee, will be sufficient to pay amounts due on the notes at the time of the acceleration resulting from the Default. We would remain liable, however, to make payment of the amounts due at the time of acceleration.

Book Entry; Delivery and Form

The Global Notes. Each series of notes issued in the exchange offer will initially be represented by a single, permanent global note in definitive, fully registered form (the "Global Notes"). Upon the issuance of the Global Notes, DTC or its custodian will credit, on its internal system, the respective principal amount of the individual beneficial interests represented by the Global Note to the accounts of persons who have accounts with such depositary. Ownership of beneficial interests in a Global Note will be limited to persons who have accounts with DTC ("participants") or persons who hold interests through participants. Ownership of beneficial interests in a Global Note will be shown on, and the transfer of that ownership will be effected only through, records maintained by DTC or its nominee (with respect to interests of participants) and the records of participants (with respect to interests of persons other than participants).

So long as DTC or its nominee is the registered holder of a Global Note, DTC or such nominee, as the case may be, will be considered the sole owner or holder of the notes represented by such Global Note for all purposes under the Indenture and under the notes represented thereby. No beneficial owner of an interest in a Global Note will be able to transfer that interest except in accordance with the procedures provided for under the applicable procedures of DTC.

Payments of the principal of, and interest on, the notes represented by the Global Notes will be made to DTC or its nominee, as the case may be, as the registered owner thereof. None of us, the Trustee or any paying agent will have any responsibility or liability for any aspect of the records relating to or payments made on account of beneficial ownership interests in the Global Notes or for maintaining, supervising or reviewing any records relating to such beneficial ownership interests.

We expect that DTC or its nominee, upon receipt of any payment of principal or interest in respect of notes represented by a Global Note will credit participants' accounts with payments in amounts proportionate to their respective beneficial interests in the principal amount of such Global Note as shown on the records of DTC or its nominee. We also expect that payment by participants to owners of beneficial interests in such Global Note held through such participants will be governed by standing instructions and customary practices, as is now the case with securities held for the accounts of customers registered in the name of nominees for such customers. Such payments will be the responsibility of such participants. Transfers between participants in DTC will be effected in the ordinary way in accordance with DTC rules and will be settled in same-day funds. Transfers between participants in Euroclear and Clearstream Banking will be effected in the ordinary way in accordance with their respective rules and operating procedures.

Because of time zone differences, the securities account of a Euroclear or Clearstream Banking participant purchasing an interest in a Global Note from a participant in DTC will be credited, and any such crediting will be reported to the relevant Euroclear or Clearstream Banking participant during the securities settlement processing day (which must be a business day for Euroclear or Clearstream Banking)

40

immediately following the settlement date of DTC. Cash received in Euroclear or Clearstream Banking as a result of sales of interests in a Global Note by or through a Euroclear or Clearstream Banking participant to a participant in DTC will be received with value on the settlement date of DTC but will be available in the relevant Euroclear or Clearstream Banking cash account only as of the business day for Euroclear or Clearstream Banking following DTC's settlement date.

DTC has advised us that it will take any action permitted to be taken by a holder of notes (including the presentation of notes for exchange as described below) only at the direction of one or more participants to whose account an interest in the Global Notes is credited and only in respect of such series and such portion of the aggregate principal amount of notes as to which such participant or participants has or have given such direction.

DTC has advised us of the following information regarding DTC. DTC is a limited-purpose trust company organized under the New York Banking Law, a "banking organization" within the meaning of New York Banking Law, a member of the Federal Reserve System, a "clearing corporation" within the meaning of the New York Uniform Commercial Code, and a "clearing agency" registered pursuant to the provisions of Section 17A of the Exchange Act. DTC holds securities of its participants and facilitates the clearance and settlement of securities transactions among its participants through electronic bookentry changes in accounts of the participants, thereby eliminating the need for physical movement of securities certificates. DTC's participants include securities brokers and dealers, banks, trust companies, clearing corporations and certain other organizations. DTC is owned by a number of its participants and by the New York Stock Exchange, Inc., the American Stock Exchange LLC and the National Association of Securities Dealers, Inc. Access to the DTC book-entry system is also available to others, such as banks, brokers and dealers and trust companies that clear through or maintain a custodial relationship with a participant, either directly or indirectly. The rules applicable to DTC and its participants are on file with the Securities and Exchange Commission.

Although DTC, Euroclear and Clearstream Banking have agreed to the foregoing procedures to facilitate transfers of interests in the Global Notes among participants in DTC, Euroclear and Clearstream Banking, they are under no obligation to perform or to continue to perform these procedures, and these procedures may be discontinued at any time. Neither we nor the Trustee will have any responsibility for the performance by DTC, Euroclear or Clearstream Banking or their respective participants of their respective obligations under the rules and procedures governing their operations.

Certificated Notes. Global Notes may not be transferred as or exchanged for physical certificates in registered form without coupons (the "Certificated Notes"), except (1) if DTC notifies us that it is unwilling or unable to continue to act as depositary with respect to the Global Notes or ceases to be a clearing agency registered under the Exchange Act and, in either case, we do not appoint a successor depositary registered as a clearing agency under the Exchange Act within 120 days, (2) at any time if we in our sole discretion determine that the Global Notes (in whole but not in part) should be exchanged for Certificated Notes or (3) if the owner of an interest in the Global Notes requests such Certificated Notes, following an Event of Default under the Indenture, in a writing delivered through the depositary to the Trustee.

The information in this section concerning DTC, Euroclear and Clearstream Banking and their book-entry systems has been obtained from sources that we believe to be reliable, but we take no responsibility for its accuracy.

Governing Law

The Indenture is governed by, and construed in accordance with, the laws of the State of New York, and once issued the exchange notes will be as well.

41

FEDERAL INCOME TAX CONSEQUENCES

The following discussion is based on the opinion of Baker & Daniels LLP, our tax counsel, as to the material United States federal income tax consequences expected to result to you if you exchange your unregistered notes for exchange notes in the exchange offer. This discussion is based on:

- $\cdot \,$ the facts described in the registration statement of which this prospectus is a part;
- $\cdot\,$ the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended;
- $\cdot\,$ current, temporary and proposed Treasury regulations promulgated under the Internal Revenue Code;
- $\cdot\,$ the legislative history of the Internal Revenue Code;
- \cdot current administrative interpretations and practices of the Internal Revenue Service ("IRS"); and
- $\cdot\,$ court decisions,

all as of the date of this prospectus. In addition, the administrative interpretations and practices of the IRS include its practices and policies as expressed in private letter rulings that are not binding on the IRS, except with respect to the particular taxpayers who requested and received those rulings. Future legislation, treasury regulations, administrative interpretations and practices and/or court decisions may adversely affect the tax considerations contained in this discussion. Any change could apply retroactively to transactions preceding the date of the change. The tax considerations contained in this discussion may be challenged by the IRS, and we have not requested, and do not plan to request, any rulings from the IRS concerning the tax treatment of the exchange of unregistered notes for the exchange notes.

The tax treatment of a holder of notes may vary depending upon such holder's particular situation. Certain holders (including, but not limited to, certain financial institutions, insurance companies, broker-dealers, persons who mark-to-market the notes, expatriates and persons holding notes as part of a "straddle," "hedge" or "conversion transaction") may be subject to special rules not discussed below. This discussion is limited to holders who will hold the notes as "capital assets" (generally, property held for investment) within the meaning of Section 1221 of the Initial Revenue Code. YOU SHOULD CONSULT YOUR OWN TAX ADVISORS AS TO THE PARTICULAR TAX CONSEQUENCES OF THE PURCHASE, OWNERSHIP AND DISPOSITION OF THE NOTES, INCLUDING THE APPLICABILITY AND EFFECT OF ANY STATE, LOCAL, FOREIGN OR OTHER TAX LAWS.

As used herein, the term "U.S. Holder" means a beneficial owner of notes that is for United States federal income tax purposes (1) an individual citizen or resident of the United States, (2) a corporation or other entity treated as a corporation created or organized in or under the laws of the United States or of any political subdivision thereof, (3) an estate whose income is subject to United States federal income tax regardless of its source, or (4) a trust, if both (a) a court within the United States is able to exercise primary supervision over the administration of the trust and (b) one or more United States persons have the authority to control all substantial decisions of the trust. Notwithstanding the preceding sentence, to the extent provided in Treasury regulations, certain trusts that are beneficial owners of notes and in existence on August 20, 1996, and treated as United States persons prior to such date, that elect to continue to be treated as United States persons also will be a U.S. Holder. As used herein, the term "Non-U.S. Holder" means a beneficial owner of notes that is not a U.S. Holder.

If a partnership (including for this purpose any entity treated as a partnership for United States federal income tax purposes but excluding any entity that has elected to be taxed as a corporation) holds a note, the treatment of a partner in the partnership will generally depend on the status of the partner and activities of the partnership. A holder that is a partnership and partners in such partnership should consult

1	2
4	/
	-

their own tax advisors regarding the United States federal income tax consequences of purchasing, owning and disposing of the notes.

Interest

Stated interest on a note will be included in the income of a U.S. Holder as ordinary income at the time such interest is received or accrued, in accordance with the U.S. Holder's regular method of accounting.

Exchange Offer

The exchange of unregistered notes for exchange notes will be treated as a "non-event" for United States federal income tax purposes, because the exchange notes will not be considered to differ materially in kind or extent from the unregistered notes. A U.S. Holder will have the same basis and holding period in the exchange notes that it had in the notes immediately prior to the exchange.

Sale, Retirement or Other Taxable Disposition

In general, a U.S. Holder of a note will recognize gain or loss for United States federal income tax purposes upon the sale, retirement or other taxable disposition of that note in an amount equal to the difference between (1) the amount of cash and the fair market value of property received in exchange therefor (except to the extent attributable to the payment of accrued interest, which generally will be taxable to a holder as ordinary income) and (2) the holder's adjusted tax basis in that note. A U.S. Holder's tax basis in a note generally will be equal to the price paid for that note. Net capital gain (*i.e.* generally, capital gain in excess of capital loss) recognized by a non-corporate U.S. Holder from the sale of a capital asset that has been held for more than 12 months will, for taxable years ending on or before December 31, 2008, be subject to tax at a rate not to exceed 15%, and net capital gain from the sale of

an asset held for 12 months or less will be subject to tax at ordinary income tax rates. In addition, capital gain recognized by a corporate taxpayer will continue to be subject to tax at the ordinary income tax rates applicable to corporations.

Non-U.S. Holders

A Non-U.S. Holder generally will not be subject to United States federal income or withholding tax on payments of interest on a note, unless that Non-U.S. Holder is a direct or indirect 10% or greater partner of the Partnership, a controlled foreign corporation related to the Partnership or a bank receiving interest described in Section 881(c)(3)(A) of the Internal Revenue Code, provided that such interest is not effectively connected with the conduct of a trade or business in the United States by the Non-U.S. Holder. To qualify for the exemption from taxation, the last United States payor (as defined in the Treasury Regulations) (or a non-U.S. payor who is a qualified intermediary or withholding foreign partnership) in the chain of payment prior to payment to a Non-U.S. Holder (the "Withholding Agent") must have received, before payment, a statement that (1) is signed by the beneficial owner of the note under penalties of perjury, (2) certifies that such owner is not a U.S. Holder, (3) provides the name, taxpayer identifying number and address of the beneficial owner and (4) if the Non-U.S. Holder is not an individual, provides the entity classification of the beneficial owner and the country under the laws of which the beneficial owner was created. The statement may be made on an IRS Form W-8BEN or a substantially similar form. An IRS form W-8BEN is effective for the year of signature plus the following three calendar years; however, the beneficial owner must inform the Withholding Agent of any change in the information on the statement within 30 days of such change. Notwithstanding the preceding sentence, an IRS Form W-8BEN with a U.S. taxpayer identification number will generally remain effective until a change in circumstances makes any information on such form inaccurate. If a note is held through a securities clearing organization or certain other financial institutions, the beneficial owner must provide to such organization or institution

43

an IRS Form W-8BEN and the organization or institution must provide a certificate stating that such organization or institution has been provided with a valid IRS Form W-8BEN to the Withholding Agent.

In addition, a Non-U.S. Holder will not be subject to United States federal income or withholding tax on any amount which constitutes gain upon retirement or disposition of a note, provided (i) the gain is not effectively connected with the conduct of a trade or business in the United States by the Non-U.S. Holder and (ii) in the case of an individual Non-U.S. Holder, such holder is not present in the United States for 183 days or more in the taxable year. Certain other exceptions may be applicable and a Non-U.S. Holder should consult its tax advisor in this regard.

To the extent that gain or interest income with respect to a note is not exempt from the United States federal income or withholding tax, a Non-U.S. Holder may be able to reduce or eliminate such tax under an applicable income tax treaty.

Except to the extent that an applicable income tax treaty otherwise provides, a Non-U.S. Holder whose gain or interest income with respect to a note is effectively connected with the conduct of a trade or business in the United States by such Non-U.S. Holder will not be subject to the United States federal withholding tax if such holder provides an IRS Form W-8ECI to us. Instead, such holder will generally be subject to tax on such gain and interest income at regular income tax rates in the manner similar to the taxation of U.S. Holders. In addition, a corporate Non-U.S. Holder will be subject to a branch profits tax equal to 30% of its "dividend equivalent amount" generally representing the amount after paying the tax on such gain or interest income discussed in the preceding sentence.

The note will not be includable in the estate of a Non-U.S. Holder unless interest on the note is not exempt from United States federal income or withholding tax under the rules set forth above (other than by reason of an exemption under an applicable tax treaty) or, at the time of such individual's death, payments in respect of the note would have been effectively connected with the conduct by such individual of a trade or business in the United States.

Backup Withholding

Backup withholding of United States federal income tax may apply to payments made in respect of a note to registered owners who are not "exempt recipients" and who fail to provide certain identifying information (such as the registered owner's taxpayer identification number) on an IRS Form W-8BEN, in the case of a Non-U.S. Holder, or an IRS Form W-9, in the case of a U.S. Holder. Compliance with the identification procedures described in the preceding section would establish an exemption from backup withholding for Non-U.S. Holders. As discussed above, a non-U.S. Holder whose gain or interest income with respect to a note is effectively connected with the conduct of a trade or business in the United States by such non-U.S. Holder will generally not be subject to backup withholding if the non-U.S. Holder provides us with an IRS Form W-8ECI.

In addition, upon the sale of a note to (or through) a broker, the broker must withhold the appropriate percentage of the entire purchase price, unless the seller provides, in the required manner, certain identifying information and, in the case of a Non-U.S. Holder, certifies that such seller is a Non-U.S. Holder (and certain other conditions are met). Such a sale may also be reported by the broker to the IRS, unless the seller certifies its Non-U.S. Holder status (and certain conditions are met). Certification of the registered owner's Non-U.S. Holder status would be made normally on an IRS Form W-8BEN under penalties of perjury, although in certain cases it may be possible to submit other documentary evidence.

Backup withholding is not an additional tax. Any amounts withheld under the backup withholding rules from a payment to a beneficial owner would be allowed as a refund or a credit against such beneficial

44

owner's United States federal income tax liability provided the required information is furnished to the IRS.

STATE AND LOCAL TAX CONSIDERATIONS

In addition to the United States federal income tax consequences described in "Federal Income Tax Consequences," you should consider the state and local income tax consequences of the acquisition, ownership and disposition of the notes. State and local income tax law may differ substantially from the corresponding federal law, and this discussion does not purport to describe any aspect of the income tax laws of any state or locality. **Therefore, you should consult your own tax advisors with respect to the various state and local tax consequences of an investment in the notes.**

PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION

Each broker-dealer that receives exchange notes for its own account pursuant to the exchange offer must acknowledge that it will deliver a prospectus in connection with any resale, offer to resell or other transfers of its exchange notes. This prospectus, as it may be amended or supplemented from time to time, may be used by a broker-dealer in connection with the resale of exchange notes received in exchange for unregistered notes where the unregistered notes were acquired as a result of market-making activities or other trading activities. We have agreed that for a period of up to 180 days after the expiration date, we will make this prospectus, as amended or supplemented, available to any broker-dealer that requests such document in the letter of transmittal for use in connection with any resale.

We will not receive any proceeds from any sale of exchange notes by broker-dealers or any other persons. Exchange notes received by broker-dealers for their own account pursuant to the exchange offer may be sold from time to time in one or more transactions in the over-the-counter market, in negotiated transactions, through the writing of options on the exchange notes or a combination of such methods of resale, at market prices prevailing at the time of resale, at prices related to such prevailing market prices or negotiated prices. Any resale may be made directly to purchasers or to or through brokers or dealers who may receive compensation in the form of commissions or concessions from any broker-dealer and/or the purchasers of any exchange notes. Any broker-dealer that resells exchange notes that were received by it for its own account pursuant to the exchange offer and any broker or dealer that participates in a distribution of exchange notes may be deemed to be an "underwriter" within the meaning of the Securities Act and any profit on any such resale of exchange notes and any commissions or concessions received by any persons may be deemed to be underwriting compensation under the Securities Act. The letter of transmittal states that by acknowledging that it will deliver and by delivering a prospectus, a broker-dealer will not be deemed to admit that it is an "underwriter" within the meaning of the Securities Act.

We have agreed to pay all expenses incident to our performance of, or compliance with, the registration rights agreement and will indemnify the holders of unregistered notes, including any broker-dealers, and specific parties related to such holders, against specific liabilities, including liabilities under the Securities Act.

EXPERTS

Ernst & Young LLP, independent registered public accounting firm, has audited our consolidated financial statements and schedule of Simon Property Group, L.P. included in our Annual Report on Form 10 K for the year ended December 31, 2005, and management's assessment of the effectiveness of our internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2005, as set forth in their reports, which are incorporated by reference in this prospectus and elsewhere in the registration statement. Ernst & Young LLP has also audited the consolidated financial statements and schedule of Simon Property Group, Inc. incorporated by reference or included in its Annual Report on Form 10 K for the year ended

45

December 31, 2005, and management's assessment of the effectiveness of Simon Property Group, Inc.'s internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2005, as set forth in their reports, which are incorporated by reference in this prospectus and elsewhere in the registration statement. These financial statements and schedules and management's assessments are incorporated by reference in reliance on Ernst & Young LLP's reports, given on their authority as experts in accounting and auditing.

LEGAL MATTERS

The validity of the exchange notes offered in this prospectus and specified legal matters in connection with this offering will be passed upon for us by Baker & Daniels LLP, Indianapolis, Indiana. The description of United States federal income tax consequences under the heading "Federal Income Tax Consequences" is based upon the opinion of Baker & Daniels LLP.

46

EXHIBIT A

COVENANTS AND OTHER TERMS FROM PRIOR ISSUES

The following covenants, related definitions, provisions for modification and events of default will apply to the notes for so long as any securities issued under the prior supplemental indentures remain outstanding or until the covenants in the prior supplemental indentures have been amended.

Covenants

The Indenture, as supplemented, contains various covenants, including the following:

Limitations on Incurrence of Debt. We will not, and will not permit any Subsidiary to, incur any Debt, other than Intercompany Debt, if, immediately after giving effect to the incurrence of that Debt and the application of the net proceeds therefrom, the aggregate principal amount of all outstanding Debt is greater than 60% of the sum of:

- our Adjusted Total Assets as of the end of the most recent fiscal quarter ended prior to the incurrence of the additional Debt; and
- any increase in Adjusted Total Assets from the end of that quarter, including, without limitation, any pro forma increase from the application of the proceeds of the additional Debt.

In addition, we will not, and will not permit any Subsidiary to, incur any additional Secured Debt if, immediately after giving effect to the incurrence of the additional Secured Debt and the application of the net proceeds therefrom, the aggregate principal amount of all outstanding Secured Debt is greater than 55% of the sum of:

- our Adjusted Total Assets as of the end of the most recent fiscal quarter ended prior to the incurrence of the additional Secured Debt; and
- any increase in the Adjusted Total Assets from the end of that quarter, including, without limitation, any pro forma increase from the application of the proceeds of the additional Secured Debt.

In addition to the foregoing limitations on the incurrence of Debt, we will not, and will not permit any Subsidiary to, incur any Debt if the ratio of Annualized EBITDA After Minority Interest to Interest Expense for the period consisting of the four consecutive fiscal quarters most recently ended prior to the date on which such additional Debt is to be incurred would have been less than 1.75 to 1 on a pro forma basis after giving effect to the incurrence of such Debt and to the application of the proceeds therefrom, and calculated on the assumption that:

- the Debt and any other Debt incurred by us and our Subsidiaries since the first day of the four-quarter period, which was outstanding at the end of that period, had been incurred at the beginning of that period and continued to be outstanding throughout that period, and the application of the proceeds of that Debt, including to refinance other Debt, had occurred at the beginning of that period;
- the repayment or retirement of any other Debt repaid or retired by us or our Subsidiaries since the first day of the four-quarter period occurred at the beginning of that period, except that, in determining the amount of Debt so repaid or retired, the amount of Debt under any revolving credit facility will be computed based upon the average daily balance of that Debt during that period;
- any income earned as a result of any assets being placed in service since the end of the four-quarter period had been earned, on an annualized basis, during that period; and

in the case of any acquisition or disposition by us or any Subsidiary of any asset or group of assets since the first day of that four-quarter period, including, without limitation, by merger, stock purchase or sale, or asset purchase or sale, that the acquisition or disposition and any related repayment of Debt had occurred as of the first day of that period with the appropriate adjustments to revenues, expenses and Debt levels with respect to that increase, decrease or other acquisition or disposition being included in that pro forma calculation.

For purposes of the foregoing provisions regarding the limitation on the incurrence of Debt, Debt shall be deemed to be "incurred" by us or a Subsidiary whenever we or our Subsidiary creates, assumes, guarantees or otherwise becomes liable in respect of that Debt.

Maintenance of Total Unencumbered Assets. We will at all times maintain Unencumbered Assets of not less than 150% of the aggregate outstanding principal amount of all of our outstanding Unsecured Debt.

Merger, Consolidation or Sale. We may consolidate with, or sell, lease or convey all or substantially all of our assets to, or merge with or into, any other entity, provided that:

- either we will be the continuing entity or the successor entity will be an entity organized and existing under U.S. laws and the successor entity
 expressly assumes payment of the principal of, and premium or Make-Whole Amount, if any, and any interest on all of the notes and the due and
 punctual performance and observance of all of the covenants and conditions contained in the Indenture;
- immediately after giving effect to the transaction and treating any indebtedness which becomes our obligation or the obligation of a Subsidiary as a result thereof as having been incurred by us or that Subsidiary at the time of the transaction, no Event of Default, and no event which, after notice or the lapse of time, or both, would become an Event of Default, will have occurred and be continuing; and
- an officer's certificate and legal opinion covering these conditions is delivered to the Trustee.

Existence. Except as described under "*—Merger, Consolidation or Sale,*" above, we will do or cause to be done all things necessary to preserve and keep in full force and effect our existence, rights (by partnership agreement and statute) and franchises. However, we will not be required to preserve any right or franchise if we determine that its loss is not disadvantageous in any material respect to the holders of the notes.

Maintenance of Properties. We will cause all of our material properties used or useful in the conduct of our business or the business of any Subsidiary to be maintained and kept in good condition, repair and working order and supplied with all necessary equipment. We will also cause to be made all necessary repairs, renewals, replacements, betterments and improvements on these properties. Our obligations with respect to the maintenance of these properties is subject to our reasonable judgment as to what may be necessary so that the business carried on in connection with these properties may be properly conducted at all times. We and our Subsidiaries will not be prevented from selling or otherwise disposing of any properties for value in the ordinary course of business.

Insurance. We will, and will cause each of our Subsidiaries to, keep in force insurance policies on all our insurable properties. The insurance policies will be issued by financially sound and reputable companies protecting against loss or damage at least equal to the property's then full insurable value (subject to reasonable deductibles determined by us).

A-2

Payment of Taxes and Other Claims. We will pay or discharge or cause to be paid or discharged, before the same become delinquent:

- all taxes, assessments and governmental charges levied or imposed upon us or any Subsidiary or upon our income, profits or property or upon any Subsidiary's income, profits or property; and
- all lawful claims for labor, materials and supplies which, if unpaid, might by law become a lien upon our property or the property of any Subsidiary;

excluding, however, any tax, assessment, charge or claim whose amount, applicability or validity is being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings.

Provision of Financial Information. Whether or not we are subject to Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, and to the extent permitted under the Exchange Act, we will file with the Securities and Exchange Commission the annual reports, quarterly reports and other documents required under Sections 13 or 15(d) (the "Financial Information") on or prior to the respective dates (the "Required Filing Dates") by which we would have been required to file those documents if we were subject to Sections 13 or 15(d). We also will in any event within 15 days of each Required Filing Date:

- transmit copies of the Financial Information by mail to all holders of notes (as their names and addresses appear in the security register) without cost to the holders, and
- file copies of the Financial Information with the Trustee.

If we are not permitted to file these documents with the Securities and Exchange Commission under the Exchange Act, we will supply copies of the documents to any prospective holder promptly upon written request and payment of the reasonable cost of duplication and delivery.

Definitions. As used in this "Description of Notes" and in the Indenture:

"Adjusted Total Assets" as of any date means the sum of:

- 1) the amount determined by multiplying the sum of the shares of common stock of Old Simon Property issued in the IPO and the units of its operating partnership not held by Old Simon Property outstanding on the date of the IPO, by \$22.25 (the "IPO Price"),
- 2) the principal amount of the outstanding consolidated debt of Old Simon Property on the date of the IPO, less any portion applicable to minority interests,
- 3) the Operating Partnership's allocable portion, based on its ownership interest, of outstanding indebtedness of unconsolidated joint ventures on the date of the IPO,
- 4) the purchase price or cost of any real estate assets acquired (including the value, at the time of such acquisition, of any units of the Operating Partnership or shares of common stock of Simon Property or Old Simon Property issued in connection therewith) or developed after the IPO by the Operating Partnership or any Subsidiary, less any portion attributable to minority interests, plus the Operating Partnership's allocable portion, based on its ownership interest, of the purchase price or cost of any real estate assets acquired or developed after the IPO by any unconsolidated joint venture,
- 5) the value of the DRC Merger computed as the sum of (a) the purchase price including all related closing costs and (b) the value of all outstanding indebtedness assumed in the DRC Merger less any portion attributable to minority interests, including the Operating Partnership's allocable share, based on its ownership interest, of outstanding indebtedness of unconsolidated joint ventures assumed in the DRC Merger at the DRC Merger date, and
- 6) working capital of the Operating Partnership;

A-3

subject, however, to reduction by the amount of the proceeds of any real estate assets disposed of after the IPO by the Operating Partnership or any Subsidiary, less any portion applicable to minority interests, and by the Operating Partnership's allocable portion based on its ownership interest, of the proceeds of any real estate assets disposed of after the IPO by unconsolidated joint ventures.

"Annualized EBITDA" means earnings before interest, taxes, depreciation and amortization for all properties with other adjustments as are necessary to exclude the effect of items classified as extraordinary items in accordance with GAAP, adjusted to reflect the assumption that (1) any income earned as a result of any assets having been placed in service since the end of such period had been earned, on an annualized basis, during such period, and (2) in the case of any acquisition or disposition by the Operating Partnership, any Subsidiary or any unconsolidated joint venture in which the Operating Partnership or any Subsidiary owns an interest, of any assets since the first day of such period, such acquisition or disposition and any related repayment of Debt had occurred as of the first day of such period with the appropriate adjustments with respect to such acquisition or disposition.

"Annualized EBITDA After Minority Interest" means Annualized EBITDA after distributions to third party joint venture partners.

"Debt" means any indebtedness of us and our Subsidiaries, on a consolidated basis, less any portion attributable to minority interests, plus our allocable portion, based on our ownership interest, of indebtedness of unconsolidated joint ventures, whether or not contingent, in respect of:

- · borrowed money evidenced by bonds, notes, debentures or similar instruments as determined in accordance with GAAP;
- indebtedness secured by any mortgage, pledge, lien, charge, encumbrance or any security interest existing on property owned by us or any Subsidiary, directly or indirectly through unconsolidated joint ventures, as determined in accordance with GAAP;
- reimbursement obligations, contingent or otherwise, in connection with any letters of credit actually issued or amounts representing the balance deferred and unpaid of the purchase price of any property except any balance that constitutes an accrued expense or trade payable; and
- any lease of property by us, any Subsidiary or any unconsolidated joint venture as lessee which is reflected on our consolidated balance sheet or that joint venture's balance sheet as a capitalized lease in accordance with GAAP;

and also includes, to the extent not otherwise included, any obligation of us or any Subsidiary to be liable for, or to pay, as obligor, guarantor or otherwise, other than for purposes of collection in the ordinary course of business, indebtedness of another person (other than us or any Subsidiary) described in the clauses above (or in the case of an obligation made jointly with another person our allocable portion based on our ownership interest in the related real estate assets).

"DRC Merger" means the merger of Old Simon Property and DeBartolo Realty Corporation and related transactions consummated on August 9, 1996, pursuant to the Agreement and Plan of Merger between Old Simon Property and DeBartolo Realty Corporation.

"GAAP" means generally accepted accounting principles, as in effect from time to time and as used in the United States applied on a consistent basis.

"*Intercompany Debt*" means Debt to which the only parties are us, Simon Property and any of our and Simon Property's Subsidiaries, but only so long as that Debt is held solely by any of us, Simon Property and any Subsidiary and, provided that, in the case of Debt owed by us to any Subsidiary, the Debt is subordinated in right of payment to the holders of the notes.

A-4

"Interest Expense" includes our pro rata share of joint venture interest expense and is reduced by amortization of debt issuance costs.

"IPO" means the initial public offering of Old Simon Property.

"Old Simon Property" means SPG Properties, Inc., a Maryland corporation, formerly known as "Simon Property Group, Inc.," which was merged with and into Simon Property effective July 1, 2001.

"Secured Debt" means Debt secured by any mortgage, lien, pledge, encumbrance or security interest of any kind upon any of our property or the property of any Subsidiary.

"*Subsidiary*" means a corporation, partnership, joint venture, limited liability company or other entity, a majority of the outstanding voting stock, partnership interests or membership interests, as the case may be, of which is owned or controlled, directly or indirectly, by us or by one or more of our Subsidiaries. For the purposes of this definition, "voting stock" means stock having the voting power for the election of directors, trustees or managers, as the case may be, whether at all times or only so long as no senior class of stock has the voting power by reason of any contingency.

"Unencumbered Annualized EBITDA After Minority Interest" means Annualized EBITDA After Minority Interest less any portion thereof attributable to assets serving as collateral for Secured Debt.

"Unencumbered Assets" as of any date shall be equal to Adjusted Total Assets as of such date multiplied by a fraction, the numerator of which is Unencumbered Annualized EBITDA After Minority Interest and the denominator of which is Annualized EBITDA After Minority Interest.

"Unsecured Debt" means our Debt or Debt of any of our Subsidiaries that is not Secured Debt.

Compliance with the covenants described in this prospectus and with respect to the notes generally may not be waived by us, or by the Trustee unless the holders of at least a majority in principal amount of all outstanding notes consent to the waiver.

Events of Default, Notice and Waiver

The term "Event of Default," when used in this prospectus and the Indenture, means any one of the following events:

- 1) default in the payment of any interest on the notes when the interest becomes due and payable, and continuance of the default for a period of 30 days;
- 2) default in the payment of the principal of, or premium or Make-Whole Amount, if any, on, any note when it becomes due and payable at its Maturity Date or by declaration of acceleration, notice of redemption or otherwise;
- 3) default in making a required sinking fund payment, if any;
- 4) default in the performance or breach of any of our covenants in the Indenture (other than a covenant added to the Indenture solely for the benefit of another series of notes issued under the Indenture) and continuance of the default or breach for a period of 60 days after there has been given, by registered or certified mail, to us by the Trustee, or to us and the Trustee by the holders of at least 25% in principal amount of the notes, a written notice specifying the default or breach and requiring it to be remedied and stating that the notice is a "Notice of Default" under the Indenture;
- 5) a default in the payment of an aggregate principal amount exceeding \$30 million of any of our recourse indebtedness (however evidenced) after the expiration of any applicable grace period with respect thereto and the default has resulted in the indebtedness becoming or being declared due and payable prior to the date on which it would otherwise have become due and payable, but

A-5

only if that indebtedness is not discharged, or the acceleration rescinded or annulled within a period of 10 days after there has been given, by registered or certified mail, to us by the Trustee, or to us and the Trustee by the holders of at least 10% in principal amount of the outstanding notes, a written notice specifying the default and requiring us to cause the indebtedness to be discharged or cause the acceleration to be rescinded or annulled and stating that the notice is a "Notice of Default" under the Indenture;

- 6) specific events of bankruptcy, insolvency or reorganization affecting us or certain Subsidiaries or any of their respective properties; or
- 7) any other Event of Default provided with respect to a particular series of notes issued under the Indenture.

If an Event of Default under the Indenture with respect to the outstanding notes at the time occurs and is continuing, then in every such case the Trustee or the holders of not less than 25% of the principal amount of the outstanding notes may declare the principal amount and premium or Make-Whole Amount, if any, and accrued interest on all the notes to be due and payable immediately by written notice thereof to us, and to the Trustee if given by the holders; provided, that in the case of an Event of Default as described in (6) above, acceleration is automatic. However, at any time after a declaration of acceleration with respect to the notes has been made, but before a judgment or decree for payment of the money due has been obtained by the Trustee, the holders of not less than a majority in principal amount of the outstanding notes may, by written notice to us and the Trustee, rescind and annul the declaration and its consequences if:

- we have deposited with the Trustee all required payments of the principal of, and premium or Make-Whole Amount, if any, and interest on the notes, plus specified fees, expenses, disbursement and advances of the Trustee; and
- all Events of Default with respect to the notes, other than the non-payment of principal of, or premium or Make-Whole Amount, if any, or interest on the notes which has become due solely by the declaration of acceleration, have been cured or waived as provided in the Indenture.

A-6

PART II

Information Not Required in Prospectus

Item 20. Indemnification of Directors and Officers.

The Registrant's general partner's officers and directors are indemnified under Delaware law, the Registrant's Partnership Agreement and the Charter of the general partner against certain liabilities. The Partnership Agreement provides for indemnification of the general partner and its officers and directors to the same extent indemnification is provided to officers and directors of Simon Property Group, Inc. ("Simon Property") in its Charter, and limits the liability of such general partner and its officers and directors to the Registrant and its partners to the same extent liability of officers and directors of Simon Property of the same extent liability of officers and directors of Simon Property and its stockholders is limited under Simon Property's Charter. In addition, Simon Property's officers and directors are indemnified under Delaware law and Simon Property's Charter.

The Delaware General Corporation Law (the "DGCL") generally permits a corporation to indemnify its directors and officers, among others, against expenses, judgments, fines and amounts paid in settlement actually or reasonably incurred by them in the defense or settlement of third-party actions or action

by or in right of a corporation, and for judgments in third party actions, provided there is a determination by directors who were not parties to the action, or if directed by such directors, by independent legal counsel or by majority vote of a quorum of stockholders, that the person seeking indemnification acted in good faith and in a manner reasonably believed to be in, or not opposed to, the interests of the corporation, and in a criminal proceeding, that the person had no reason to believe his or her conduct to be unlawful. Without court approval, however, no indemnification may be made in respect of any action by or in right of the corporation in which such person is adjudged liable. The DGCL states that the indemnification provided by statute shall not be deemed exclusive of any rights under any by-law, agreement, vote of stockholders or interested directors or otherwise. In addition, the liability of officers may not be eliminated or limited under Delaware law.

Simon Property's Charter contains a provision limiting the liability of directors and officers to Simon Property and its stockholders to the fullest extent permitted under and in accordance with the laws of the State of Delaware. Simon Property's Charter provides that the directors will not be personally liable to the corporation or to its stockholders for monetary damages for breach of fiduciary duty as a director; provided, however, that such provision will not eliminate or limit the liability of a director for (1) any breach of the director's duty of loyalty to the corporation and its stockholders; (2) acts or omissions not in good faith; (3) any transaction from which the director derived an improper personal benefit; or (4) any matter in respect of which such director would be liable under Section 174 of the DGCL. The personal liability of a director for violation of the federal securities laws is not limited or otherwise affected. In addition, these provisions do not affect the ability of stockholders to obtain injunctive or other equitable relief from the courts with respect to a transaction involving gross negligence on the part of a director. No amendment of Simon Property's Charter shall limit or eliminate the right to indemnification provided with respect to acts or omissions occurring prior to such amendment or repeal. Simon Property's By-Laws contain provisions which implement the indemnification provisions of Simon Property's Charter.

Simon Property has entered into indemnification agreements with each of Simon Property's directors and officers. The indemnification agreements require, among other things, that Simon Property indemnify its directors and officers to the fullest extent permitted by law, and advance to the directors and officers all related expenses, subject to reimbursement if it is subsequently determined that indemnification is not permitted. Simon Property also must indemnify and advance all expenses incurred by directors and officers seeking to enforce their rights under the indemnification agreements, and cover each director and officer if Simon Property obtains directors' and officers' liability insurance.

II-1

In addition, Simon Property has a directors' and officers' liability and company reimbursement policy that insures against certain liabilities, including liabilities under the Securities Act, subject to applicable retentions.

Item 21. Exhibits

The list of exhibits is incorporated by reference to the Index to Exhibits on page E-1.

Item 22. Undertakings.

(a) The undersigned Registrant hereby undertakes:

- (1) To file, during any period in which offers or sales are being made, a post-effective amendment to this registration statement:
 - (i) To include any prospectus required by Section 10(a)(3) of the Securities Act of 1933;
 - (ii) To reflect in the prospectus any facts or events arising after the effective date of the registration statement (or the most recent post-effective amendment thereof) which, individually or in the aggregate, represent a fundamental change in the information set forth in the registration statement. Notwithstanding the foregoing, any increase or decrease in volume of securities offered (if the total dollar value of securities offered would not exceed that which was registered) and any deviation from the low or high end of the estimated maximum offering range may be reflected in the form of prospectus filed with the Commission pursuant to Rule 424(b) if, in the aggregate, the changes in volume and price represent no more than a 20 percent change in the maximum aggregate offering price set forth in the "Calculation of Registration Fee" table in the registration statement; and
 - (iii) To include any material information with respect to the plan of distribution not previously disclosed in the registration statement or any material change to such information in the registration statement.
- (2) That, for the purpose of determining any liability under the Securities Act of 1933, each such post-effective amendment shall be deemed to be a new registration statement relating to the securities offered therein, and the offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial bona fide offering thereof.
- (3) To remove from registration by means of a post-effective amendment any of the securities being registered which remain unsold at the termination of the offering.
- (b) Insofar as indemnification for liabilities arising under the Securities Act of 1933 may be permitted to directors, officers and controlling persons of the Registrant pursuant to the foregoing provisions, or otherwise, the Registrant has been advised that in the opinion of the Securities and Exchange Commission such indemnification is against public policy as expressed in the Securities Act of 1933 and is, therefore, unenforceable. In the event that a claim for indemnification against such liabilities (other than the payment by a registrant of expenses incurred or paid by a director, officer or controlling person of the registrant in the successful defense of any action, suit or proceeding) is asserted by such director, officer or controlling person in connection with the securities being registered, the Registrant will, unless in the opinion of its counsel the matter has been settled by controlling precedent, submit to a court of appropriate jurisdiction the question whether such indemnification by it is against public policy as expressed in the Securities Act of 1933 and will be governed by the final adjudication of such issue.
- (c) The undersigned Registrant hereby undertakes that, for purposes of determining any liability under the Securities Act of 1933, each filing of the Registrant's annual report pursuant to Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (and, where applicable, each filing of an employee benefit plan's annual report pursuant to Section 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934) that is

incorporated by reference in the Registration Statement shall be deemed to be a new Registration Statement relating to the securities offered therein, and the offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial *bona fide* offering thereof.

- (d) The undersigned Registrant hereby undertakes to respond to requests for information that is incorporated by reference into the prospectus pursuant to Item 4, 10(b), 11 or 13 of this Form, within one business day of receipt of such request, and to send the incorporated documents by first class mail or other equally prompt means. This includes information contained in documents filed subsequent to the effective date of this Registration Statement through the date of responding to the request.
- (e) The undersigned Registrant hereby undertakes to supply by means of a post-effective amendment all information concerning a transaction, and the company being acquired involved therein, that was not the subject of and included in this Registration Statement when it became effective.

II-3

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, the Registrant has duly caused this Amendment No. 1 to Registration Statement to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized, in the City of Indianapolis, State of Indiana, on April 6, 2006.

SIMON PROPERTY GROUP, L.P. By: SIMON PROPERTY GROUP, INC., General Partner

/s/ DAVID SIMON

By: David Simon, Chief Executive Officer

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act, this amendment has been signed by the following persons in the capacities indicated and on April 6, 2006.

Signature	Title
/s/ DAVID SIMON	Chief Executive Officer
David Simon	and Director (Principal Executive Officer)
/s/ HERBERT SIMON*	Co-Chairman of the Board of Directors
Herbert Simon	
/s/ MELVIN SIMON*	Co-Chairman of the Board of Directors
Melvin Simon	
/s/ RICHARD S. SOKOLOV*	President, Chief Operating Officer and Director
Richard S. Sokolov	
/s/ BIRCH BAYH*	Director
Birch Bayh	
/s/ MELVYN E. BERGSTEIN*	Director
Melvyn E. Bergstein	
/s/ LINDA WALKER BYNOE*	Director
Linda Walker Bynoe	
/s/ KAREN N. HORN*	Director
Karen N. Horn	
/s/ REUBEN S. LEIBOWITZ*	Director
Reuben S. Leibowitz	
/s/ FREDRICK W. PETRI*	Director
Fredrick W. Petri	

S-1

Signature	<u>Title</u>
/s/ J. ALBERT SMITH, JR.*	Director
J. Albert Smith, Jr.	
/s/ PIETER S. VAN DEN BERG*	Director
Pieter S. van den Berg	
/s/ M. DENISE DEBARTOLO YORK*	Director
M. Denise DeBartolo York	
/s/ STEPHEN E. STERRETT	Executive Vice President and Chief Financial
Stephen E. Sterrett	Officer (Principal Financial Officer)
/s/ JOHN DAHL	Senior Vice President and Chief Accounting Officer
John Dahl	(Principal Accounting Officer)
*By: /s/ DAVID SIMON	

EXHIBIT INDEX

Exhibit Number	Description
4.1	Indenture, dated as of November 26, 1996, by and among the Registrant and The Chase Manhattan Bank, as trustee, and other persons (incorporated by reference to the form of this document filed as Exhibit 4.1 to the Registration Statement on Form S-3 filed on October 21, 1996 (Reg. No. 333-11491)).
4.2	Supplemental Indenture, dated as of November 15, 2005, by and between the Registrant and JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A., as trustee, relating to the 2011 Notes and the 2015 Notes (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.1 to the Registrant's Current Report on Form 8-K filed November 15, 2005).
4.3	Registration Rights Agreement, dated as of November 15, 2005, by and among the Registrant and the Initial Purchasers (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.2 to the Registrant's Current Report on Form 8-K filed November 15, 2005).
5.1*	Opinion of Baker & Daniels LLP regarding validity of the exchange notes.
8.1*	Opinion of Baker & Daniels LLP regarding tax matters.
12.1	Statement regarding computation of ratios (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 12 to the Registrant's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2005).
23.1*	Consent of Ernst & Young LLP
23.2*	Consent of Baker & Daniels LLP (contained in their opinions filed as Exhibits 5.1. and 8.1).
24.1*	Powers of Attorney.
25.1	Statement of Eligibility of Trustee on Form T-1 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 25 to the Registration Statement on Form S-3 filed on March 17, 2006 (Reg. Nos. 333-132513 and 333-132513-01)).
99.1	Form of Letter of Transmittal.
99.2	Form of Notice of Guaranteed Delivery.
99.3	Form of Letter to Brokers.
99.4	Form of Letter to Clients.
99.5	Form of Guidelines for Certification of Taxpayer Identification Number on Substitute Form W-9.

* Previously filed.

E-1

LETTER OF TRANSMITTAL

FOR

OFFER TO EXCHANGE \$1,000 IN PRINCIPAL AMOUNT OF 5.375% NOTES DUE 2011 AND 5.75% NOTES DUE 2015 FOR EACH \$1,000 IN PRINCIPAL AMOUNT OUTSTANDING OF LIKE SERIES OF NOTES

OF

SIMON PROPERTY GROUP, L.P.

PURSUANT TO THE PROSPECTUS

DATED APRIL 11, 2006

THE EXCHANGE OFFER WILL EXPIRE AT 5:00 P.M., NEW YORK CITY TIME, ON MAY 11, 2006, UNLESS EXTENDED OR TERMINATED (THE "EXPIRATION DATE").

The Exchange Agent for the Exchange Offer is:

JPMORGAN CHASE BANK, N.A.

By Facsimile: (For Eligible Institutions Only) (214) 468-6494 Confirm by telephone: (214) 468-6464 *By Mail:* JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A. Worldwide Securities Services P.O. Box 2320 Dallas, Texas 75221-2320 Attention: Frank Ivins By Hand or By Courier: JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A. Worldwide Securities Services 2001 Bryan Street, 9th Floor Dallas, Texas 75221 Attention: Frank Ivins

DELIVERY OF THIS LETTER OF TRANSMITTAL (THE "LETTER OF TRANSMITTAL") TO AN ADDRESS, OR TRANSMISSION VIA FACSIMILE TO A NUMBER, OTHER THAN AS SET FORTH ABOVE, WILL NOT CONSTITUTE A VALID TENDER OF UNREGISTERED NOTES (AS DEFINED BELOW).

THE INSTRUCTIONS CONTAINED HEREIN SHOULD BE READ CAREFULLY BEFORE THIS LETTER OF TRANSMITTAL IS COMPLETED AND SIGNED.

This Letter of Transmittal is to be used by registered holders ("Holders") of 5.375% Notes due 2011 (the "Unregistered 2011 Notes") and 5.75% Notes due 2015 (the "Unregistered 2015 Notes," and, together with the Unregistered 2011 Notes, the "Unregistered Notes") if: (i) certificates representing Unregistered Notes are to be physically delivered to JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A. (the "Exchange Agent") by such Holders; (ii) tender of Unregistered Notes is to be made by book-entry transfer to the Exchange Agent's account at The Depositary Trust Company ("DTC" or the "Book-Entry Transfer Facility") pursuant to the procedures set forth in the Prospectus, dated April 11, 2006 (as the same may be amended or supplemented from time to time, the "Prospectus") under the caption "The Exchange Offer—Procedures for Tendering" by any financial institution that is a participant in DTC and whose name appears on a security position listing as the owner of Unregistered Notes or (iii) delivery of Unregistered Notes is to be made according to the guaranteed delivery procedures set forth in the Prospectus under the caption "The Exchange Offer—Guaranteed Delivery Procedures," and, in each case, instructions are not being transmitted through the DTC Automated Tender Program ("ATOP"). DELIVERY OF DOCUMENTS TO THE BOOK-ENTRY TRANSFER FACILITY IN ACCORDANCE WITH SUCH BOOK-ENTRY TRANSFER FACILITY'S PROCEDURES DOES NOT CONSTITUTE DELIVERY TO THE EXCHANGE AGENT.

In order to properly complete this Letter of Transmittal, a Holder must (i) complete the box entitled "Method of Delivery" by checking one of the three boxes therein and supplying the appropriate information, (ii) complete the box entitled "Description of Unregistered Notes," (iii) if such Holder is a Participating Broker-Dealer (as defined below) and wishes to receive additional copies of the Prospectus for delivery in connection with resales of Exchange Notes (as defined below), check the applicable box, (iv) sign this Letter of Transmittal by completing the box entitled "Please Sign Here", (v) if appropriate, check and complete the boxes relating to the "Special Issuance Instructions" and "Special Delivery Instructions," and (vi) complete the Substitute Form W-9. Each Holder should carefully read the detailed Instructions below prior to completing this Letter of Transmittal. See "The Exchange Offer—Procedures for Tendering" in the Prospectus.

Holders of Unregistered Notes that are tendering by book-entry transfer to the Exchange Agent's account at DTC can execute the tender through ATOP, for which the transaction will be eligible. DTC participants that are accepting the Exchange Offer should transmit their acceptance to DTC, which will edit and verify the acceptance and execute a book-entry delivery to the Exchange Agent's account at DTC. DTC will then send an Agent's Message to the Exchange Agent for its acceptance. Delivery of the Agent's Message by DTC will satisfy the terms of the Exchange Offer as to execution and delivery of a Letter of Transmittal by the participant identified in the Agent's Message. DTC participants may also accept the Exchange Offer by submitting a Notice of Guaranteed Delivery through ATOP.

If Holders desire to tender Unregistered Notes pursuant to the Exchange Offer and (i) certificates representing such Unregistered Notes are not lost but are not immediately available, (ii) time will not permit this Letter of Transmittal, certificates representing such Holder's Unregistered Notes and all other required documents to reach the Exchange Agent prior to the Expiration Date or (iii) the procedures for book-entry transfer cannot be completed prior to the Expiration Date, such Holders may effect a tender of such Unregistered Notes in accordance with the guaranteed delivery procedures set forth in the Prospectus under the caption "The Exchange Offer—Guaranteed Delivery Procedures." See Instruction 2 below.

A Holder having Unregistered Notes registered in the name of a broker, dealer, commercial bank, trust company or other nominee must contact such broker, dealer, commercial bank, trust company or other nominee if such Holder desires to accept the Exchange Offer with respect to the Unregistered Notes so registered.

THE EXCHANGE OFFER IS NOT BEING MADE TO (NOR WILL TENDERS OF UNREGISTERED NOTES BE ACCEPTED FROM OR ON BEHALF OF) HOLDERS IN ANY JURISDICTION IN WHICH THE MAKING OR ACCEPTANCE OF THE EXCHANGE OFFER WOULD NOT BE IN COMPLIANCE WITH THE LAWS OF SUCH JURISDICTION.

All capitalized terms used herein and not defined herein shall have the meaning ascribed to them in the Prospectus.

Your bank or broker can assist you in completing this form. The instructions included with this Letter of Transmittal must be followed. Questions and requests for assistance or for additional copies of the Prospectus, this Letter of Transmittal and the Notice of Guaranteed Delivery may be directed to the Exchange Agent, whose address and telephone number appear on the front cover of this Letter of Transmittal. See Instruction 11 below.

	,	
1	-	

	METHOD OF DELIVERY
0	CHECK HERE IF CERTIFICATES FOR TENDERED UNREGISTERED NOTES ARE BEING DELIVERED HEREWITH.
0	CHECK HERE IF TENDERED UNREGISTERED NOTES ARE BEING DELIVERED BY BOOK- ENTRY TRANSFER MADE TO THE ACCOUNT MAINTAINED BY THE EXCHANGE AGENT WITH A BOOK-ENTRY TRANSFER FACILITY AND COMPLETE THE FOLLOWING:
	Name of Tendering Institution:
	DTC Account Number:
	Transaction Code Number:
0	CHECK HERE IF TENDERED UNREGISTERED NOTES ARE BEING DELIVERED PURSUANT TO A NOTICE OF GUARANTEED DELIVERY PREVIOUSLY DELIVERED TO THE EXCHANGE AGENT PURSUANT TO INSTRUCTION 2 BELOW AND COMPLETE THE FOLLOWING:
	Name of Registered Holder(s):
	Window Ticket No. (if any):
	Date of Execution of Notice of Guaranteed Delivery:
	Name of Eligible Institution that Guaranteed Delivery:
	If Delivered by Book-Entry Transfer (yes or no):
	Name of Tendering Institution:
	DTC Account Number:
	Transaction Code Number:

List on the following page the Unregistered Notes to which this Letter of Transmittal relates. If the space provided is inadequate, list the certificate numbers and principal amounts on a separately signed schedule and affix the schedule to this Letter of Transmittal.

3

DESCRIPTION OF UNREGISTERED NOTES				
	Name(s) and Address(es) of Holder(s) (Please fill in, if blank)	Series* and Certificate Numbers**	Aggregate Principal Amount Represented***	Principal Amount Tendered
			Total Principal Amount of Unregistered Notes	
*	Specify Unregistered 2011 Notes or Unregi	istered 2015 Notes.		
**	Need not be completed by Holders tenderin	ng by book-entry transfer	(see below).	
***	*** Unless otherwise indicated in the column labeled "Principal Amount Tendered" and subject to the terms and conditions of the Prospectus, a Holder will be deemed to have tendered the entire aggregate principal amount represented by the Unregistered Notes indicated in the column labeled "Aggregate Principal Amount Represented." See Instruction 3.			

	FOR PARTICIPATING BROKER-DEALERS ONLY:
0	CHECK HERE AND PROVIDE THE INFORMATION REQUESTED BELOW IF YOU ARE A PARTICIPATING BROKER-DEALER (AS DEFINED BELOW) AND WISH TO RECEIVE 10 ADDITIONAL COPIES OF THE PROSPECTUS AND, DURING THE 180-DAY PERIOD FOLLOWING THE CONSUMMATION OF THE EXCHANGE OFFER, 10 COPIES OF ANY AMENDMENTS OR SUPPLEMENTS THERETO, AS WELL AS ANY NOTICES FROM THE OPERATING PARTNERSHIP (AS DEFINED BELOW) TO SUSPEND AND RESUME USE OF THE PROSPECTUS. BY TENDERING ITS UNREGISTERED NOTES AND EXECUTING THIS LETTER OF TRANSMITTAL, EACH PARTICIPATING BROKER-DEALER AGREES TO USE ITS REASONABLE BEST EFFORTS TO NOTIFY THE OPERATING PARTNERSHIP OR THE EXCHANGE AGENT WHEN IT HAS SOLD ALL OF ITS EXCHANGE NOTES. (IF NO PARTICIPATING BROKER-DEALERS CHECK THIS BOX, OR IF ALL PARTICIPATING BROKER-DEALERS WHO HAVE CHECKED THIS BOX SUBSEQUENTLY NOTIFY THE OPERATING PARTNERSHIP OR THE EXCHANGE AGENT THAT ALL THEIR EXCHANGE NOTES HAVE BEEN SOLD, THE OPERATING PARTNERSHIP WILL NOT BE REQUIRED TO MAINTAIN THE EFFECTIVENESS OF THE EXCHANGE OFFER REGISTRATION STATEMENT OR TO UPDATE THE PROSPECTUS AND WILL NOT PROVIDE ANY NOTICES TO ANY HOLDERS TO SUSPEND OR RESUME USE OF THE PROSPECTUS.)
ä	Provide the name of the individual who should receive, on behalf of the Holder, additional copies of the Prospectus, and amendments and supplements thereto, and any notices to suspend and resume use of the Prospectus:
	Address:
	Telephone No.:
	Facsimile No.:

NOTE: SIGNATURES MUST BE PROVIDED BELOW PLEASE READ THE ACCOMPANYING INSTRUCTIONS CAREFULLY

4

Ladies and Gentlemen:

By execution hereof, the undersigned acknowledges receipt of the Prospectus, dated April 11, 2006 (as the same may be amended or supplemented from time to time, the "Prospectus" and, together with this Letter of Transmittal, the "Exchange Offer"), of Simon Property Group, L.P. (the "Operating Partnership"), and this Letter of Transmittal and instructions hereto, which together constitute the Operating Partnership's offer to exchange \$1,000 principal amount of 5.375% Notes due 2011 (the "Exchange 2011 Notes") and 5.75% Notes due 2015 (the "Exchange 2015 Notes," and, together with the Exchange 2011 Notes, the "Exchange Notes") of the Operating Partnership, which have been registered under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Securities Act"), upon the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in the Exchange Offer, for each \$1,000 principal amount of 5.375% Notes due 2011 (the "Unregistered 2015 Notes," and, together with the Unregistered 2011 Notes, the "Unregistered Notes") and 5.75% Notes due 2015 (the "Unregistered 2015 Notes," and, together with the Unregistered 2011 Notes, the "Unregistered Notes") and 5.75% Notes due 2015 (the "Unregistered 2015 Notes," and, together with the Unregistered 2011 Notes, the "Unregistered Notes"), respectively, of the Operating Partnership.

Upon the terms and subject to the conditions of the Exchange Offer, the undersigned hereby tenders to the Operating Partnership the series and principal amount of Unregistered Notes indicated above. Subject to, and effective upon, the acceptance for exchange of the Unregistered Notes tendered herewith, the undersigned hereby exchanges, assigns and transfers to, or upon the order of, the Operating Partnership all right, title and interest in and to such Unregistered Notes. The undersigned hereby irrevocably constitutes and appoints the Exchange Agent as the true and lawful agent and attorney-in-fact of the undersigned (with full knowledge that the Exchange Agent also acts as the agent of the Operating Partnership) with respect to such Unregistered Notes with full power of substitution (such power-of-attorney being deemed to be an irrevocable power coupled with an interest) to (i) present such Unregistered Notes and all evidences of transfer and authenticity to, or transfer ownership of, such Unregistered Notes on the account books maintained by the Book-Entry Transfer Facility to, or upon the order of, the Operating Partnership, (ii) present such Unregistered Notes for transfer of ownership on the books of the Operating Partnership or the trustee under the Indenture (the "Trustee"), and (iii) receive all benefits and otherwise exercise all rights of beneficial ownership of such Unregistered Notes, all in accordance with the terms of and conditions of the Exchange Offer as described in the Prospectus.

The undersigned represents and warrants that it has full power and authority to tender, exchange, assign and transfer the Unregistered Notes tendered hereby and to acquire Exchange Notes issuable upon the exchange of such tendered Unregistered Notes, and that, when the same are accepted for exchange, the Operating Partnership will acquire good and unencumbered title to the tendered Unregistered Notes, free and clear of all liens, restrictions, charges and encumbrances and not subject to any adverse claim or right. The undersigned also warrants that it will, upon request, execute and deliver any additional documents deemed by the Exchange Agent or the Operating Partnership to be necessary or desirable to complete the exchange, assignment and transfer of the Unregistered Notes tendered hereby or transfer ownership of such Unregistered Notes on the account books maintained by the Book-Entry Transfer Facility.

The Exchange Offer is subject to certain conditions as set forth in the Prospectus under the caption "The Exchange Offer—Conditions." The undersigned recognizes that as a result of these conditions (which may be waived by the Operating Partnership, in whole or in part at any time or from time to time in the sole discretion of the Operating Partnership), as more particularly set forth in the Prospectus, the Operating Partnership may not be required to exchange any of the Unregistered Notes tendered hereby and, in such event, the Unregistered Notes not exchanged will be returned to the undersigned at the address shown above.

THE EXCHANGE OFFER IS NOT BEING MADE TO ANY BROKER-DEALER WHO PURCHASED UNREGISTERED NOTES DIRECTLY FROM THE OPERATING PARTNERSHIP FOR RESALE PURSUANT TO RULE 144A UNDER THE SECURITIES ACT OR TO ANY PERSON THAT IS AN "AFFILIATE" OF THE OPERATING PARTNERSHIP WITHIN THE MEANING OF RULE 405 UNDER THE SECURITIES ACT. THE UNDERSIGNED UNDERSTANDS AND AGREES THAT THE OPERATING PARTNERSHIP RESERVES THE RIGHT NOT TO ACCEPT TENDERED UNREGISTERED NOTES FROM ANY TENDERING HOLDER IF THE OPERATING PARTNERSHIP DETERMINES, IN ITS REASONABLE DISCRETION, THAT SUCH ACCEPTANCE COULD RESULT IN A VIOLATION OF APPLICABLE SECURITIES LAWS.

The undersigned, if the undersigned is a beneficial holder, represents that, or, if the undersigned is a broker, dealer, commercial bank, trust company or other nominee, represents that it has received representations from the beneficial owners of the Unregistered Notes (the "Beneficial Owner") stating that, (i) the Exchange Notes to be acquired in connection with the Exchange Offer by the Holder and each Beneficial Owner of the Unregistered Notes are being acquired by the Holder and each such Beneficial Owner in the ordinary course of business of the Holder and each such Beneficial Owner, (ii) the Holder and each such Beneficial Owner are not engaged in, do not intend to engage in, and have no arrangement or understanding with any person to participate in, a distribution (within the meaning of the Securities Act) of the Exchange Notes, (iii) the Holder and each Beneficial Owner acknowledge and agree that any person participating in the Exchange Offer for the purpose of distributing the Exchange Notes must comply with the registration and prospectus delivery requirements of the Securities Act in connection with a secondary resale transaction of the Exchange Notes acquired by such person and cannot rely on the position of the staff of the Securities and Exchange Commission set forth in the no-action letters that are discussed in the Prospectus under the caption "The Exchange Offer—Resale of the Exchange Notes" and may only sell the Exchange Notes acquired by such person pursuant to a registration statement containing the selling security holder information required by Item 507 of Regulation S-K under the Securities Act, (iv) if the Holder is a broker-dealer that acquired Unregistered Notes as a result of market-making or other trading activities, it will deliver a prospectus in connection with any resale of Exchange Notes acquired in the Exchange Offer (but by so acknowledging and by delivering a prospectus, the undersigned will not be deemed to admit that it is an "underwriter" within the meaning of the Securities Act) and (v) neither the Holder nor any such Beneficial Owner is an "affiliate," as defined under Rule 405 of the Securities Act, of the Operating Partnership or is a broker-dealer who purchased Unregistered Notes directly from the Operating Partnership for resale pursuant to Rule 144A under the Securities Act.

EACH BROKER-DEALER WHO ACQUIRED UNREGISTERED NOTES FOR ITS OWN ACCOUNT AS A RESULT OF MARKET-MAKING ACTIVITIES OR OTHER TRADING ACTIVITIES (A "PARTICIPATING BROKER-DEALER"), BY TENDERING SUCH UNREGISTERED NOTES AND EXECUTING THIS LETTER OF TRANSMITTAL, AGREES THAT, UPON RECEIPT OF NOTICE FROM THE OPERATING PARTNERSHIP OF THE OCCURRENCE OF ANY EVENT OR THE DISCOVERY OF ANY FACT WHICH MAKES ANY STATEMENT CONTAINED OR INCORPORATED BY REFERENCE IN THE PROSPECTUS UNTRUE IN ANY MATERIAL RESPECT OR WHICH CAUSES THE PROSPECTUS TO OMIT TO STATE A MATERIAL FACT NECESSARY IN ORDER TO MAKE THE STATEMENTS CONTAINED OR INCORPORATED BY REFERENCE THEREIN, IN LIGHT OF THE CIRCUMSTANCES UNDER WHICH THEY WERE MADE, NOT MISLEADING OR OF THE OCCURRENCE OF CERTAIN OTHER EVENTS SPECIFIED IN THE REGISTRATION RIGHTS AGREEMENT, SUCH PARTICIPATING BROKER-DEALER WILL SUSPEND THE SALE OF EXCHANGE NOTES PURSUANT TO THE PROSPECTUS UNTIL THE OPERATING PARTNERSHIP HAS AMENDED OR SUPPLEMENTED THE PROSPECTUS TO CORRECT SUCH MISSTATEMENT OR OMISSION AND HAS FURNISHED COPIES OF THE AMENDED OR SUPPLEMENTED PROSPECTUS TO THE PARTICIPATING BROKER-DEALER OR THE OPERATING PARTNERSHIP HAS GIVEN NOTICE THAT THE SALE OF THE EXCHANGE NOTES MAY BE RESUMED, AS THE CASE MAY BE.

EACH PARTICIPATING BROKER-DEALER SHOULD CHECK THE BOX HEREIN UNDER THE CAPTION "FOR PARTICIPATING BROKER-DEALERS ONLY" IN ORDER TO RECEIVE ADDITIONAL COPIES OF THE PROSPECTUS, AND ANY AMENDMENTS AND SUPPLEMENTS THERETO, FOR USE IN CONNECTION WITH RESALES OF THE EXCHANGE NOTES, AS

6

WELL AS ANY NOTICES FROM THE OPERATING PARTNERSHIP TO SUSPEND AND RESUME USE OF THE PROSPECTUS. BY TENDERING ITS UNREGISTERED NOTES AND EXECUTING THIS LETTER OF TRANSMITTAL, EACH PARTICIPATING BROKER-DEALER AGREES TO USE ITS REASONABLE BEST EFFORTS TO NOTIFY THE OPERATING PARTNERSHIP OR THE EXCHANGE AGENT WHEN IT HAS SOLD ALL OF ITS EXCHANGE NOTES. IF NO PARTICIPATING BROKER-DEALERS CHECK SUCH BOX, OR IF ALL PARTICIPATING BROKER-DEALERS WHO HAVE CHECKED SUCH BOX SUBSEQUENTLY NOTIFY THE OPERATING PARTNERSHIP OR THE EXCHANGE AGENT THAT ALL THEIR EXCHANGE NOTES HAVE BEEN SOLD, THE OPERATING PARTNERSHIP WILL NOT BE REQUIRED TO MAINTAIN THE EFFECTIVENESS OF THE EXCHANGE OFFER REGISTRATION STATEMENT OR TO UPDATE THE PROSPECTUS AND WILL NOT PROVIDE ANY HOLDERS WITH ANY NOTICES TO SUSPEND OR RESUME USE OF THE PROSPECTUS.

The undersigned understands that tenders of the Unregistered Notes pursuant to any one of the procedures described under "The Exchange Offer— Procedures for Tendering" in the Prospectus and in the instructions hereto will constitute a binding agreement between the undersigned and the Operating Partnership in accordance with the terms and subject to the conditions of the Exchange Offer. All authority herein conferred or agreed to be conferred by this Letter of Transmittal and every obligation of the undersigned hereunder shall be binding upon the heirs, legal representatives, successors and assigns, executors, administrators and trustees in bankruptcy of the undersigned and shall survive the death or incapacity of the undersigned. Tendered Unregistered Notes may be withdrawn at any time prior to the Expiration Date in accordance with the terms of the Exchange Offer.

The undersigned also understands and acknowledges that the Operating Partnership reserves the right in its sole discretion to purchase or make offers for any Unregistered Notes that remain outstanding subsequent to the Expiration Date in the open market, in privately negotiated transactions, through subsequent exchange offers or otherwise. The terms of any such purchases or offers could differ from the terms of the Exchange Offer.

The undersigned understands that the delivery and surrender of the Unregistered Notes is not effective, and the risk of loss of the Unregistered Notes does not pass to the Exchange Agent, until receipt by the Exchange Agent of this Letter of Transmittal, or a manually signed facsimile hereof, properly completed and duly executed, with any required signature guarantees, together with all accompanying evidences of authority and any other required documents in form satisfactory to the Operating Partnership. All questions as to form of all documents and the validity (including time of receipt) and acceptance of tenders and withdrawals of Unregistered Notes will be determined by the Operating Partnership, in its sole discretion, which determination shall be final and binding.

Unless otherwise indicated herein in the box entitled "Special Issuance Instructions," the undersigned hereby requests that any Unregistered Notes representing principal amounts not tendered or not accepted for exchange be issued in the name(s) of the undersigned and that Exchange Notes be issued in the name(s) of the undersigned (or, in the case of Unregistered Notes delivered by book-entry transfer, by credit to the account at the Book-Entry Transfer Facility). Similarly, unless otherwise indicated herein in the box entitled "Special Delivery Instructions," the undersigned hereby requests that any Unregistered Notes representing principal amounts not tendered or not accepted for exchange and certificates for Exchange Notes be delivered to the undersigned at the address(es) shown above. In the event that the "Special Issuance Instructions" box or the "Special Delivery Instructions" box is, or both are, completed, the undersigned hereby requests that any Unregistered Notes representing principal amounts not tendered to, and certificates for Exchange Notes be issued in the name(s) of, certificates for such Unregistered Notes be delivered to, and certificates for Exchange Notes be issued in the name(s) of, certificates for such Unregistered Notes be delivered to, and certificates for Exchange Notes be issued in the name(s) of, and be delivered to, the person(s) at the address(es) so indicated, as applicable. The undersigned recognizes that the Operating Partnership has no obligation pursuant to the "Special Issuance Instructions" box or "Special Delivery Instructions" box to transfer any Unregistered Notes from the name of the registered Holder(s) thereof if the Operating Partnership does not accept for exchange any of the principal amount of such Unregistered Notes so tendered.

PLEASE SIGN HERE

(TO BE COMPLETED BY ALL HOLDERS OF UNREGISTERED NOTES **REGARDLESS OF WHETHER UNREGISTERED NOTES ARE BEING PHYSICALLY DELIVERED HEREWITH)**

This Letter of Transmittal must be signed by the Holder(s) of Unregistered Notes exactly as their name(s) appear(s) on certificate(s) for Unregistered Notes or, if delivered by a participant in the Book-Entry Transfer Facility, exactly as such participant's name appears on a security position listing as the owner of Unregistered Notes, or by person(s) authorized to become Holder(s) by endorsements and documents transmitted with this Letter of Transmittal. If signature is by a trustee, executor, administrator, guardian, attorney-in-fact, officer or other person acting in a fiduciary or representative capacity, such person must set forth his or her full title below under "Capacity" and submit evidence satisfactory to the Operating Partnership of such person's authority so to act. See Instruction 4 below.

If the signature appearing below is not of the record holder(s) of the Unregistered Notes, then the record holder(s) must sign a valid bond power.

A	
Х	Signature(s) of Registered Holder(s) or Authorized Signatory
Date:	2006
Name(s):	
	(Please Print)
Capacity:	
Address:	
	(Including Zip Code)
Area Code and Te	ephone No.:
	PLEASE COMPLETE SUBSTITUTE FORM W-9 HEREIN
	MEDALLION SIGNATURE GUARANTEE
rtain Signatures Mu	MEDALLION SIGNATURE GUARANTEE (SEE INSTRUCTION 4 BELOW) st Be Guaranteed
rtain Signatures Mu an Eligible Instituti	MEDALLION SIGNATURE GUARANTEE (SEE INSTRUCTION 4 BELOW) st Be Guaranteed
an Eligible Instituti	MEDALLION SIGNATURE GUARANTEE (SEE INSTRUCTION 4 BELOW) st Be Guaranteed on (Name of Eligible Institution Guaranteeing Signatures)
an Eligible Instituti ddress (Including Zi l Telephone Numbe	MEDALLION SIGNATURE GUARANTEE (SEE INSTRUCTION 4 BELOW) st Be Guaranteed on (Name of Eligible Institution Guaranteeing Signatures) ip Code) r
an Eligible Instituti ddress (Including Z	MEDALLION SIGNATURE GUARANTEE (SEE INSTRUCTION 4 BELOW) st Be Guaranteed on (Name of Eligible Institution Guaranteeing Signatures) ip Code) r
an Eligible Instituti ddress (Including Zi l Telephone Numbe	MEDALLION SIGNATURE GUARANTEE (SEE INSTRUCTION 4 BELOW) st Be Guaranteed on
an Eligible Instituti ddress (Including Z l Telephone Numbe cluding Area Code) uthorized Signature	MEDALLION SIGNATURE GUARANTEE (SEE INSTRUCTION 4 BELOW) st Be Guaranteed on
an Eligible Instituti ddress (Including Z d Telephone Numbe cluding Area Code) uthorized Signature inted Name)	MEDALLION SIGNATURE GUARANTEE (SEE INSTRUCTION 4 BELOW) st Be Guaranteed on
an Eligible Instituti ddress (Including Z d Telephone Numbe cluding Area Code) uthorized Signature inted Name)	MEDALLION SIGNATURE GUARANTEE (SEE INSTRUCTION 4 BELOW) st Be Guaranteed on

SPECIAL ISSUANCE INSTRUCTIONS (See Instructions 3, 4, 5 and 7)

To be completed ONLY if certificates for Unregistered Notes in a principal amount not tendered or not accepted for exchange are to be issued in the name of, or certificates for Exchange Notes are to be issued to the order of, someone other than the person or persons whose signature(s) appear(s) within this Letter of Transmittal.

Issue:	Unregistered Notes o Exchange Notes o (check as applicable)	
Name:		(Please Print)
Addres	5:	-
		_
		(Zip Code)
		– (Tax Identification or Social Security Number) (See Substitute Form W-9 Herein)
Credit V	Unregistered Notes not exchanged and de	livered by book entry transfer to the Book Entry Transfer Facility account set below:

Credit Exchange Notes to the Book Entry Transfer Facility account set below:	(Book Entry Transfer Facility Account Number)
	(Book Entry Transfer Facility Account Number) SPECIAL DELIVERY INSTRUCTIONS (See Instructions 4 and 5)
	ered Notes in a principal amount not accepted for exchange or certificates for Exchange Notes are to be whose signature(s) appear(s) within this Letter of Transmittal or to an address different from that shown in s" within the Letter of Transmittal.
Deliver: Unregistered Notes o Exchange Notes o (check as applicable)	
Name:	(Please Print)
Address:	
-	
	9

INSTRUCTIONS

FORMING PART OF THE TERMS AND CONDITIONS OF THE EXCHANGE OFFER

1. DELIVERY OF THIS LETTER OF TRANSMITTAL AND CERTIFICATES FOR UNREGISTERED NOTES OR BOOK-ENTRY CONFIRMATIONS; WITHDRAWAL OF TENDERS.

To tender Unregistered Notes in the Exchange Offer, physical delivery of certificates for Unregistered Notes or confirmation of a book-entry transfer into the Exchange Agent's account with a Book-Entry Transfer Facility of Unregistered Notes tendered electronically, as well as a properly completed and duly executed copy or manually signed facsimile of this Letter of Transmittal, or in the case of a book-entry transfer, an Agent's Message, and any other documents required by this Letter of Transmittal, must be received by the Exchange Agent at its address set forth herein prior to the Expiration Date. Tenders of Unregistered Notes in the Exchange Offer may be made prior to the Expiration Date in the manner described in the preceding sentence and otherwise in compliance with this Letter of Transmittal. THE METHOD OF DELIVERY OF THIS LETTER OF TRANSMITTAL, CERTIFICATES FOR UNREGISTERED NOTES AND ALL OTHER REQUIRED DOCUMENTS TO THE EXCHANGE AGENT, INCLUDING DELIVERY THROUGH DTC AND ANY ACCEPTANCE OF AN AGENT'S MESSAGE TRANSMITTED THROUGH ATOP, IS AT THE ELECTION AND RISK OF THE HOLDER TENDERING UNREGISTERED NOTES. IF SUCH DELIVERY IS MADE BY MAIL, IT IS SUGGESTED THAT THE HOLDER USE PROPERLY INSURED, REGISTERED MAIL WITH RETURN RECEIPT REQUESTED AND THAT SUFFICIENT TIME SHOULD BE ALLOWED TO ASSURE TIMELY DELIVERY. NO ALTERNATIVE, CONDITIONAL OR CONTINGENT TENDERS OF UNREGISTERED NOTES WILL BE ACCEPTED. A tender will be deemed to have been received as of the date when the tendering Holder's properly completed and duly signed Letter of Transmittal accompanied by the Unregistered Notes (or book-entry confirmation) is received by the Exchange Agent. THIS LETTER OF TRANSMITTAL, CERTIFICATES FOR THE UNREGISTERED NOTES AND ANY OTHER REQUIRED DOCUMENTS SHOULD BE SENT ONLY TO THE EXCHANGE AGENT, NOT TO THE OPERATING PARTNERSHIP, THE TRUSTEE OR DTC.

Unregistered Notes tendered pursuant to the Exchange Offer may be withdrawn at any time prior to the Expiration Date. In order to be valid, notice of withdrawal of tendered Unregistered Notes must comply with the requirements set forth in the Prospectus under the caption "The Exchange Offer—Withdrawal of Tenders."

2. GUARANTEED DELIVERY PROCEDURES.

If Holders desire to tender Unregistered Notes pursuant to the Exchange Offer and (i) certificates representing such Unregistered Notes are not lost but are not immediately available, (ii) time will not permit this Letter of Transmittal, certificates representing such Holder's Unregistered Notes and all other required documents to reach the Exchange Agent prior to the Expiration Date or (iii) the procedures for book-entry transfer cannot be completed prior to the Expiration Date, such Holders may effect a tender of Unregistered Notes in accordance with the guaranteed delivery procedures set forth in the Prospectus under the caption "The Exchange Offer—Guaranteed Delivery Procedures."

Pursuant to the guaranteed delivery procedures:

- (i) such tender must be made by or through an Eligible Institution;
- (ii) prior to the Expiration Date, the Exchange Agent must have received from such Eligible Institution, at one of the addresses set forth on the cover of this Letter of Transmittal, a properly completed and validly executed Notice of Guaranteed Delivery (by manually signed facsimile transmission, mail or hand delivery) in substantially the form provided with the Prospectus, setting forth the name(s) and address(es) of the registered Holder(s) and the series and principal amount of Unregistered Notes being tendered and stating that the tender is being made thereby

and guaranteeing that, within three New York Stock Exchange ("NYSE") trading days from the date of the Notice of Guaranteed Delivery, the Letter of Transmittal (or a manually signed facsimile thereof), properly completed and duly executed, or, in the case of a book-entry transfer, an Agent's Message, together with certificates representing the Unregistered Notes (or confirmation of book-entry transfer of such Unregistered Notes into the Exchange Agent's account at the Book-Entry Transfer Facility), and any other documents required by this Letter of Transmittal and the instructions hereto, will be deposited by such Eligible Institution with the Exchange Agent; and

(iii) the Exchange Agent must have received this Letter of Transmittal (or a manually signed facsimile thereof), properly completed and validly executed with any required signature guarantees or, in the case of a book-entry transfer, an Agent's Message, together with certificates for all Unregistered Notes in proper form for transfer (or a book-entry confirmation with respect to all tendered Unregistered Notes), and any other required documents within three NYSE trading days after the date of such Notice of Guaranteed Delivery.

3. PARTIAL TENDERS.

If less than the entire principal amount of any Unregistered Notes evidenced by a submitted certificate is tendered, the tendering Holder must fill in the principal amount tendered in the last column of the box entitled "Description of Unregistered Notes" herein. The entire principal amount represented by the certificates for all Unregistered Notes delivered to the Exchange Agent will be deemed to have been tendered, unless otherwise indicated. The entire principal amount of all Unregistered Notes not tendered or not accepted for exchange will be sent (or, if tendered by book-entry transfer, returned by credit to the account at the Book-Entry Transfer Facility designated herein) to the Holder unless otherwise provided in the "Special Issuance Instructions" or "Special Delivery Instructions" boxes of this Letter of Transmittal.

4. SIGNATURES ON THIS LETTER OF TRANSMITTAL, BOND POWERS AND ENDORSEMENTS; GUARANTEE OF SIGNATURES.

If this Letter of Transmittal is signed by the Holder(s) of the Unregistered Notes tendered hereby, the signature(s) must correspond with the name(s) as written on the face of the certificate(s) without alteration, enlargement or any change whatsoever. If this Letter of Transmittal is signed by a participant in the Book-Entry Transfer Facility whose name is shown as the owner of the Unregistered Notes tendered hereby, the signature must correspond with the name shown on the security position listing as the owner of the Unregistered Notes.

If any of the Unregistered Notes tendered hereby are registered in the name of two or more Holders, all such Holders must sign this Letter of Transmittal. If any tendered Unregistered Notes are registered in different names on several certificates, it will be necessary to complete, sign and submit as many separate copies of this Letter of Transmittal and any necessary accompanying documents as there are different names in which certificates are held.

If this Letter of Transmittal or any certificates for Unregistered Notes or bond powers are signed by trustees, executors, administrators, guardians, attorneys-in-fact, officers of corporations or others acting in a fiduciary or representative capacity, such persons should so indicate when signing, and proper evidence satisfactory to the Operating Partnership of their authority so to act must be submitted with this Letter of Transmittal.

IF THIS LETTER OF TRANSMITTAL IS EXECUTED BY A PERSON OR ENTITY WHO IS NOT THE REGISTERED HOLDER, THEN THE REGISTERED HOLDER MUST SIGN A VALID BOND POWER, WITH THE SIGNATURE OF SUCH REGISTERED HOLDER GUARANTEED BY A PARTICIPANT IN A RECOGNIZED MEDALLION SIGNATURE PROGRAM (A "MEDALLION SIGNATURE GUARANTOR").

11

No signature guarantee is required if (i) this Letter of Transmittal is signed by the registered Holder(s) of the Unregistered Notes tendered herewith (or by a participant in the Book-Entry Transfer Facility whose name appears on a security position listing as the owner of Unregistered Notes) and certificates for Exchange Notes or for any Unregistered Notes for principal amounts not tendered or not accepted for exchange are to be issued, directly to such Holder(s) or, if tendered by a participant in the Book-Entry Transfer Facility, any Unregistered Notes for principal amounts not tendered or not accepted for exchange are to be credited to such participant's account at the Book-Entry Transfer Facility and neither the "Special Issuance Instructions" box nor the "Special Delivery Instructions" box of this Letter of Transmittal has been completed or (ii) such Unregistered Notes are tendered for the account of an Eligible Institution. IN ALL OTHER CASES, ALL SIGNATURES ON LETTERS OF TRANSMITTAL ACCOMPANYING UNREGISTERED NOTES MUST BE GUARANTEED BY A MEDALLION SIGNATURE GUARANTOR. In all such other cases (including if this Letter of Transmittal is not signed by the Holder), the Holder must either properly endorse the certificates for Unregistered Notes tendered or transmit a separate properly completed bond power with this Letter of Transmittal (in either case, executed exactly as the name(s) of the registered Holder(s) appear(s) on such Unregistered Notes, exactly as the name(s) of the participant in a Book-Entry Transfer Facility whose name appears on a security position listing as the owner of Unregistered Notes, exactly as the name(s) of the participant in a Book-Entry Transfer Facility whose name appears on a security position listing as the owner of Unregistered Notes, exactly as the name(s) of the participant(s) appear(s) on such security position listing), with the signature on the endorsement or bond power guaranteed by a Medallion Signature Guarantor, unless such certificates or bond powers are executed by

Endorsements on certificates for Unregistered Notes and signatures on bond powers provided in accordance with this Instruction 4 by registered Holders not executing this Letter of Transmittal must be guaranteed by a Medallion Signature Guarantor.

5. SPECIAL ISSUANCE AND SPECIAL DELIVERY INSTRUCTIONS.

Tendering Holders should indicate in the applicable box or boxes the name and address to which Unregistered Notes for principal amounts not tendered or not accepted for exchange or certificates for Exchange Notes, if applicable, are to be sent or issued, if different from the name and address of the Holder signing this Letter of Transmittal. In the case of payment to a different name, the taxpayer identification or social security number of the person named must

also be indicated. If no instructions are given, Unregistered Notes not tendered or not accepted for exchange will be returned, and certificates for Exchange Notes will be sent, to the Holder of the Unregistered Notes tendered.

6. TAXPAYER IDENTIFICATION NUMBER.

Each tendering Holder is required to provide the Exchange Agent with the Holder's social security or Federal employer identification number, on Substitute Form W-9, which is provided under "Important Tax Information" below, or alternatively, to establish another basis for exemption from backup withholding. A Holder must cross out item (2) in the Certification box in Part III on Substitute Form W-9 if such Holder is subject to backup withholding. Failure to provide the information on the form may subject such Holder to 28% Federal backup withholding tax on any payment made to the Holder with respect to the Exchange Offer. The box in Part I of the form should be checked if the tendering or consenting Holder has not been issued a Taxpayer Identification Number ("TIN") and has either applied for a TIN or intends to apply for a TIN in the near future. If the box in Part I is checked the Holder should also sign the attached Certification of Awaiting Taxpayer Identification Number. If the Exchange Agent is not provided with a TIN within 60 days thereafter, the Exchange Agent will withhold 28% on all such payments of the Exchange Notes until a TIN is provided to the Exchange Agent.

7. TRANSFER TAXES.

The Operating Partnership will pay all transfer taxes applicable to the exchange and transfer of Unregistered Notes pursuant to the Exchange Offer, except if (i) deliveries of certificates for Unregistered Notes for principal amounts not tendered or not accepted for exchange are registered or issued in the

12

name of any person other than the Holder of Unregistered Notes tendered thereby, (ii) tendered certificates are registered in the name of any person other than the person signing this Letter of Transmittal or (iii) a transfer tax is imposed for any reason other than the exchange of Unregistered Notes pursuant to the Exchange Offer. If satisfactory evidence of payment of such taxes or exemption therefrom is not submitted herewith, the amount of such transfer taxes will be billed directly to such tendering Holder.

8. IRREGULARITIES.

All questions as to the form of all documents and the validity (including time of receipt) and acceptance of all tenders and withdrawals of Unregistered Notes will be determined by the Operating Partnership, in its sole discretion, which determination shall be final and binding. Alternative, conditional or contingent tenders of Unregistered Notes will not be considered valid. The Operating Partnership reserves the absolute right to reject any and all tenders of Unregistered Notes that are not in proper form or the acceptance of which, in the Operating Partnership's opinion, would be unlawful. The Operating Partnership also reserves the right to waive any of the conditions of the Exchange Offer or any defect or irregularities in tenders of any particular holder whether or not similar defects or irregularities are waived in the case of other holders. The Operating Partnership's interpretations of the terms and conditions of the Exchange Offer (including the instructions in this Letter of Transmittal) will be final and binding. Any defect or irregularity in connection with tenders of Unregistered Notes shall not be deemed to have been made until all defects or irregularities have been waived by the Operating Partnership or cured. A defective tender (which defect is not waived by the Operating Partnership or cured by the Holder) will not constitute a valid tender of Unregistered Notes and will not entitle the Holder to Exchange Notes. None of the Operating Partnership, the Trustee, the Exchange Agent or any other person will be under any duty to give notice of any defect or irregularity in any tender or withdrawal of any Unregistered Notes, or incur any liability to Holders for failure to give any such notice.

9. WAIVER OF CONDITIONS.

The Operating Partnership reserves the right, in its sole discretion, to amend or waive, in whole or in part and at any time or from time to time, any of the conditions to the Exchange Offer.

10. MUTILATED, LOST, STOLEN OR DESTROYED CERTIFICATES FOR UNREGISTERED NOTES.

Any Holder whose certificates for Unregistered Notes have been mutilated, lost, stolen or destroyed should write to or telephone the Trustee at the address or telephone number set forth on the front cover of this Letter of Transmittal for the Exchange Agent.

11. REQUESTS FOR ASSISTANCE OR ADDITIONAL COPIES.

Questions relating to the procedure for tendering Unregistered Notes and requests for assistance or additional copies of the Prospectus, this Letter of Transmittal, the Notice of Guaranteed Delivery or other documents may be directed to the Exchange Agent, whose address and telephone number appear above.

13

IMPORTANT TAX INFORMATION

Under federal income tax laws, a Holder who tenders Unregistered Notes prior to receipt of the Exchange Notes is required to provide the Exchange Agent with such Holder's correct TIN on the Substitute Form W-9 below or otherwise establish a basis for exemption from backup withholding. If such Holder is an individual, the TIN is his or her social security number. If the Exchange Agent is not provided with the correct TIN, a \$50 penalty may be imposed by the IRS and payments, including any Exchange Notes, made to such Holder with respect to Unregistered Notes exchanged pursuant to the Exchange Offer may be subject to backup withholding.

Certain Holders (including, among others, all corporations and certain foreign persons) are not subject to these backup withholding and reporting requirements. Exempt Holders should indicate their exempt status on the Substitute Form W-9. A foreign person may qualify as an exempt recipient by submitting to the Exchange Agent a properly completed IRS Form W-8BEN, signed under penalties of perjury, attesting to that Holder's exempt status. A Form W-8BEN can be obtained from the Exchange Agent. See the enclosed "Guidelines for Certification of Taxpayer Identification Number on Substitute Form W-9" for additional instructions. Holders are urged to consult their own tax advisors to determine whether they are exempt.

If backup withholding applies, the Exchange Agent is required to withhold 28% of any payments made to the Holder or other payee. Backup withholding is not an additional Federal income tax. Rather, the Federal income tax liability of persons subject to backup withholding will be reduced by the amount of tax

withheld. If withholding results in an overpayment of taxes, a refund may be obtained from the IRS.

PURPOSE OF SUBSTITUTE FORM W-9

To prevent backup withholding on payments, including any Exchange Notes, made with respect to Unregistered Notes exchanged pursuant to the Exchange Offer, the Holder is required to provide the Exchange Agent with (i) the Holder's correct TIN by completing the form below, certifying that the TIN provided on the Substitute Form W-9 is correct (or that such Holder is awaiting a TIN) and that (A) such Holder is exempt from backup withholding, (B) the Holder has not been notified by the IRS that the Holder is subject to backup withholding as a result of failure to report all interest or dividends or (C) the IRS has notified the Holder that the Holder is no longer subject to backup withholding and (ii) if applicable, an adequate basis for exemption.

WHAT NUMBER TO GIVE THE EXCHANGE AGENT

The Holder is required to give the Exchange Agent the TIN (e.g., social security number or employer identification number) of the registered Holder. If the Unregistered Notes are held in more than one name or are held not in the name of the actual owner, consult the enclosed "Guidelines for Certification of Taxpayer Identification Number on Substitute Form W-9" for additional guidance on which number to report.

14

	PAYER'S NAME: SIMON PROPERTY GROUP	, L.P.	
substitute form W-9	PAYEE INFORMATION (Please print or type)		
DEPARTMENT OF THE TREASURY	Individual or business name (if joint account, list first and circle the name of person or entity whose number you furnish in Part I below):		
INTERNAL REVENUE SERVICE	Check appropriate box: o Individual/Sole proprietor o Corporation o Partnership o Other Address (number, street, and apt. or suite no.):		
Request for Taxpayer Identification Number	City, state, and ZIP code:		
and Certification	PART I TAXPAYER IDENTIFICATION NUMBER ("TIN") Enter your TIN at right. For individuals, this is your social security number. For other entities, it is your employer identification number. Refer to the chart on page 1 of the Guidelines for Certification of Taxpayer Identification Number on Substitute Form W-9 (the "Guidelines") for further clarification. If you do not have a TIN, see instructions on how to obtain a TIN on page 2 of the Guidelines, check the box at right indicating that you have applied for a TIN and, in addition to the Part III Certification, sign the attached Certification of Awaiting Taxpayer Identification Number.	Social security number: Applied for o Employer identification number:	
	PART II PAYEES EXEMPT FROM BACKUP WITHHOLDING Check box. (See page 2 of the Guidelines for further clarification. Even if you are exempt from withholding, you should still complete and sign the certification below): o EXEMPT		
	 PART III CERTIFICATION Certification Instructions: You must cross out item 2 below if prevenue Service (the "IRS") that you are currently subject to failed to report all interest and dividends on your tax return (Sociarification). Under penalties of perjury, I certify that: The number shown on this form is my correct taxpayer iden number to be issued to me), and I am not subject to backup withholding because: (a) I am exhave not been notified by the IRS that I am subject to back report all interest or dividends, or (c) the IRS has notified a withholding, and I am a U.S. person (including a U.S. resident alien). 	backup withholding because you have se page 2 of the Guidelines for further ntification number (or I am waiting for a sempt from backup withholding, or (b) I up withholding as a result of a failure to	
	Signature: Date:		

NOTE: FAILURE TO COMPLETE AND RETURN THIS SUBSTITUTE FORM W-9 MAY RESULT IN BACKUP WITHHOLDING OF 28% OF ANY PAYMENT MADE TO YOU PURSUANT TO THE EXCHANGE OFFER. PLEASE REVIEW THE ENCLOSED "GUIDELINES FOR CERTIFICATION OF TAXPAYER IDENTIFICATION NUMBER ON SUBSTITUTE FORM W-9" FOR ADDITIONAL DETAILS.

YOU MUST COMPLETE THE FOLLOWING CERTIFICATION IF YOU CHECKED THE BOX "APPLIED FOR" IN PART I OF SUBSTITUTE FORM W-9

T

CERTIFICATE OF AWAITING TAXPAYER IDENTIFICATION NUMBER

I certify, under penalties of perjury, that a TIN has not been issued to me, and either (a) I have mailed or delivered an application to receive a TIN to the appropriate IRS Service Center or Social Security Administration Office, or (b) I intend to mail or deliver an application in the near future. I understand that I must provide a TIN to the payer within 60 days of submitting this Substitute Form W-9 and that if I do not provide a TIN to the payer within 60 days, the payer is required to withhold 28% of all reportable payments thereafter to me until I furnish the payer with a TIN.

Signature

Date

NOTICE OF GUARANTEED DELIVERY

for

Offer to Exchange All Outstanding 5.375% Notes due 2011 and 5.75% Notes due 2015 in Exchange for New 5.375% Notes due 2011 and 5.75% Notes due 2015

of

SIMON PROPERTY GROUP, L.P.

As set forth in the Prospectus dated April 11, 2006 (as the same may be amended or supplemented from time to time, the "Prospectus") of Simon Property Group, L.P. (the "Operating Partnership") under the caption "The Exchange Offer—Guaranteed Delivery Procedures," and in the accompanying Letter of Transmittal (the "Letter of Transmittal") and Instruction 2 thereto, this form or one substantially equivalent must be used to tender any of the Operating Partnership's 5.375% Notes due 2011 (the "Unregistered 2011 Notes") and 5.75% Notes due 2015 (the "Unregistered 2015 Notes," and, together with the Unregistered 2011 Notes, the "Unregistered Notes"), pursuant to the exchange offer, if (i) certificates representing the Unregistered Notes to be tendered for exchange are not lost but are not immediately available, (ii) time will not permit a holder's Letter of Transmittal, certificates representing the Unregistered Notes to be tendered and all other required documents to reach JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A. (the "Exchange Agent") prior to the Expiration Date (as defined below), or (iii) the procedures for book-entry transfer cannot be completed prior to the Expiration Date. This form may be delivered by an eligible institution by mail or hand delivery or transmitted, via manually signed facsimile, to the Exchange Agent as set forth below.

Terms not otherwise defined herein shall have their respective meanings as set forth in the Prospectus.

THE EXCHANGE OFFER WILL EXPIRE AT 5:00 P.M., NEW YORK CITY TIME, ON MAY 11, 2006, UNLESS EXTENDED OR TERMINATED (THE "EXPIRATION DATE").

The Exchange Agent for the exchange offer is:

JPMORGAN CHASE BANK, N.A.

By Facsimile: (For Eligible Institutions Only) (214) 468-6494 Confirm by telephone: (214) 468-6464 *By Mail:* JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A. Worldwide Securities Services P.O. Box 2320 Dallas, Texas 75221-2320 Attention: Frank Ivins By Hand or By Courier: JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A. Worldwide Securities Services 2001 Bryan Street, 9th Floor Dallas, Texas 75221 Attention: Frank Ivins

DELIVERY OF THIS NOTICE OF GUARANTEED DELIVERY (THE "NOTICE OF GUARANTEED DELIVERY") TO AN ADDRESS OTHER THAN AS SET FORTH ABOVE OR TRANSMISSION OF INSTRUCTIONS VIA FACSIMILE TRANSMISSION TO A NUMBER OTHER THAN AS SET FORTH ABOVE WILL NOT CONSTITUTE A VALID DELIVERY.

Ladies and Gentlemen:

The undersigned hereby tender(s) to the Operating Partnership, upon the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in the Prospectus and the Letter of Transmittal, receipt of which is hereby acknowledged, the series and principal amount of Unregistered Notes set forth below pursuant to the guaranteed delivery procedures set forth in the Prospectus under the caption "The Exchange Offer—Guaranteed Delivery Procedures."

The undersigned hereby represents and warrants that the undersigned has full power and authority to tender the Unregistered Notes. The undersigned will, upon request, execute and deliver any additional documents deemed by the Exchange Agent or the Operating Partnership to be necessary or desirable for the perfection of the undersigned's tender.

Tenders may be withdrawn in accordance with the procedures set forth in the Prospectus. The undersigned authorizes the Exchange Agent to deliver this Notice of Guaranteed Delivery to the Operating Partnership and the Trustee as evidence of the undersigned's tender of Unregistered Notes.

All authority herein conferred or agreed to be conferred by this Notice of Guaranteed Delivery shall survive the death or incapacity of the undersigned and every obligation of the undersigned under this Notice of Guaranteed Delivery shall be binding upon the heirs, personal representatives, executors, administrators, successors, assigns, trustees in bankruptcy and other legal representatives of the undersigned.

2

PLEASE SIGN AND COMPLETE

Signatures of Registered Holder(s) or	Date:
Authorized Signatory:	
Address:	
Name(s) of Registered Holder(s):	Area Code and Telephone No.:

Series of Original Securities Tendered:	If Original Securities will be delivered by book- entry transfer, complete the following:
Principal Amount of Original Securities Tendered:	Depository Account No.
Certificate No.(s) of Original Securities(if available):	

This Notice of Guaranteed Delivery must be signed by the holder(s) exactly as their names appear on certificates for Unregistered Notes or on a security position listing as the owner of Unregistered Notes, or by person(s) authorized to become holder(s) by endorsements and documents transmitted with this Notice of Guaranteed Delivery. If signature is by a trustee, executor, administrator, guardian, attorney-in-fact, officer or other person acting in a fiduciary or representative capacity, such person must set forth his or her full title below under "Capacity" and submit evidence satisfactory to the Operating Partnership of such person's authority so to act.

3

Please print name(s) and address(es)

Name(s):		
Capacity:		
Address(es):		

DO NOT SEND UNREGISTERED NOTES WITH THIS FORM. UNREGISTERED NOTES SHOULD BE SENT TO THE EXCHANGE AGENT, TOGETHER WITH A PROPERLY COMPLETED AND VALIDLY EXECUTED LETTER OF TRANSMITTAL AND ANY OTHER REQUIRED DOCUMENTS.

4

GUARANTEE (Not to be used for signature guarantee)			
The undersigned, a member firm of a registered national securities exchange or of the National Association of Securities Dealers, Inc. or a commercial bank or trust company having an office or correspondent in the United States, hereby guarantees that, within three New York Stock Exchange trading days from the date of this Notice of Guaranteed Delivery, a properly completed and duly executed Letter of Transmittal (or a manually signed facsimile thereof), together with certificates representing the Unregistered Notes tendered hereby in proper form for transfer (or confirmation of the book-entry transfer of such Unregistered Notes into the Exchange Agent's account at a book-entry transfer facility, pursuant to the procedure for book-entry transfer set forth in the Prospectus under the caption "The Exchange Offer— Procedures for Tendering"), and any other required documents will be deposited by the undersigned with the Exchange Agent at one of its addresses set forth above.			
Name of Firm:			
Authorized Signature:			
Address:			
Name:			
Title:			
Area Code and Telephone No.:			
Date:			

SIMON PROPERTY GROUP, L.P.

Offer to Exchange \$1,000 in Principal Amount of 5.375% Notes due 2011 and 5.75% Notes due 2015 for Each \$1,000 in Principal Amount Outstanding of Like Series of Notes

THE EXCHANGE OFFER WILL EXPIRE AT 5:00 P.M., NEW YORK CITY TIME, ON MAY 11, 2006, UNLESS EXTENDED OR TERMINATED (THE "EXPIRATION DATE").

To Brokers, Dealers, Commercial Banks, Trust Companies and Other Nominees:

Enclosed for your consideration is a Prospectus dated April 11, 2006 (as the same may be amended or supplemented from time to time, the "Prospectus") and a form of Letter of Transmittal (the "Letter of Transmittal") relating to the offer (the "Exchange Offer") by Simon Property Group, L.P. (the "Operating Partnership") to exchange \$1,000 principal amount of 5.375% Notes due 2011 (the "Exchange 2011 Notes") and 5.75% Notes due 2015 (the "Exchange 2015 Notes" and, together with the Exchange 2011 Notes, the "Exchange Notes") of the Operating Partnership, which have been registered under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Securities Act"), upon the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in the Exchange Offer, for each \$1,000 principal amount of 5.375% Notes due 2015 (the "Unregistered 2011 Notes") and 5.75% Notes due 2015 (the "Unregistered 2015 Notes," and, together with the Unregistered 2011 Notes") and 5.75% Notes due 2015 (the "Unregistered Notes") respectively, of the Operating Partnership.

We are asking you to contact your clients for whom you hold Unregistered Notes registered in your name or in the name of your nominee. In addition, we ask you to contact your clients who, to your knowledge, hold Unregistered Notes registered in their own name. The Operating Partnership will not pay any fees or commissions to any broker, dealer or other person in connection with the solicitation of tenders pursuant to the Exchange Offer. You will, however, be reimbursed by the Operating Partnership for customary mailing and handling expenses incurred by you in forwarding any of the enclosed materials to your clients. The Operating Partnership will pay all transfer taxes, if any, applicable to the tender of any of the enclosed materials to your clients. The Operating Partnership will pay all transfer taxes, if any, applicable to the tender of unregistered Notes to it or its order, except as otherwise provided in the Prospectus and the Letter of Transmittal.

Enclosed are copies of the following documents:

- 1. The Prospectus;
- 2. A Letter of Transmittal for your use in connection with the tender of Unregistered Notes and for the information of your clients;

3. A form of letter that may be sent to your clients for whose accounts you hold Unregistered Notes registered in your name or the name of your nominee, with space provided for obtaining the clients' instructions with regard to the Exchange Offer;

- 4. A form of Notice of Guaranteed Delivery; and
- 5. Guidelines for Certification of Taxpayer Identification Number on Substitute Form W-9.

Your prompt action is requested. The Exchange Offer will expire at 5:00 p.m., New York City Time, on May 11, 2006, unless extended or terminated (the "Expiration Date"). Unregistered Notes tendered pursuant to the Exchange Offer may be withdrawn, subject to the procedures described in the Prospectus, at any time prior to the Expiration Date.

In all cases, exchanges of Exchange Notes for Unregistered Notes accepted for exchange pursuant to the Exchange Offer will be made only after timely receipt by the exchange agent of (a) certificates representing such Unregistered Notes or a confirmation of a book-entry transfer of such Unregistered

Notes, as the case may be, (b) the Letter of Transmittal (or a facsimile thereof) properly completed and duly executed with any required signature guarantees, and (c) any other documents required by the Letter of Transmittal.

Holders who wish to tender their Unregistered Notes and (a) whose Unregistered Notes are not lost but are not immediately available, (b) who cannot deliver their Unregistered Notes, the Letter of Transmittal or any other required documents to the exchange agent prior to the Expiration Date or (c) who cannot complete the procedure for book-entry transfer prior to the Expiration Date, may tender their Unregistered Notes in accordance with the guaranteed delivery procedures described in the Prospectus under the caption "The Exchange Offer—Procedures for Tendering."

To tender Unregistered Notes, certificates for Unregistered Notes, a duly executed and properly completed Letter of Transmittal or a facsimile thereof, together with any other required documents, must be received by the exchange agent as provided in the Prospectus and the Letter of Transmittal.

Additional copies of the enclosed material may be obtained from the exchange agent, JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A., by calling (214) 468-6464.

NOTHING HEREIN OR IN THE ENCLOSED DOCUMENTS SHALL CONSTITUTE YOU OR ANY OTHER PERSON AS AN AGENT OF THE OPERATING PARTNERSHIP OR THE EXCHANGE AGENT, OR AUTHORIZE YOU OR ANY OTHER PERSON TO MAKE ANY STATEMENTS ON BEHALF OF EITHER OF THEM WITH RESPECT TO THE EXCHANGE OFFER, EXCEPT FOR STATEMENTS EXPRESSLY MADE IN THE PROSPECTUS AND THE LETTER OF TRANSMITTAL.

SIMON PROPERTY GROUP, L.P.

Offer to Exchange \$1,000 in Principal Amount of 5.375% Notes due 2011 and 5.75% Notes due 2015 for Each \$1,000 in Principal Amount Outstanding of Like Series of Notes

THE EXCHANGE OFFER WILL EXPIRE AT 5:00 P.M., NEW YORK CITY TIME, ON MAY 11, 2006, UNLESS EXTENDED OR TERMINATED (THE "EXPIRATION DATE").

To Our Clients:

0

Enclosed for your consideration is a Prospectus dated April 11, 2006 (as the same may be amended or supplemented form time to time, the "Prospectus") and a form of Letter of Transmittal (the "Letter of Transmittal") relating to the offer (the "Exchange Offer") by Simon Property Group, L.P. (the "Operating Partnership") to exchange \$1,000 principal amount of 5.375% Notes due 2011 (the "Exchange 2011 Notes") and 5.75% Notes due 2015 (the "Exchange 2015 Notes," and, together with the Exchange 2011 Notes, the "Exchange Notes") of the Operating Partnership, which have been registered under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Securities Act"), upon the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in the Exchange Offer, for each \$1,000 principal amount of 5.375% Notes due 2011 Notes," and, together with the Unregistered 2011 Notes") and 5.75% Notes due 2015 (the "Unregistered 2015 Notes," and, together with the Unregistered 2011 Notes"), respectively, of the Operating Partnership.

The material is being forwarded to you as the beneficial owner of Unregistered Notes held by us for your account or benefit but not registered in your name. A tender of the Unregistered Notes pursuant to the Exchange Offer may be made only by us as the registered holder of the Unregistered Notes, and pursuant to your instructions. Therefore, the Operating Partnership urges beneficial owners of Unregistered Notes registered in the name of a broker, dealer, commercial bank, trust company or other nominee to contact such holder promptly if they wish to tender Unregistered Notes in the Exchange Offer.

Accordingly, we request instructions as to whether you wish us to tender any or all Unregistered Notes held by us for your account or benefit, pursuant to the terms and conditions set forth in the Prospectus and Letter of Transmittal. We urge you to read carefully the Prospectus and Letter of Transmittal before instructing us to tender your Unregistered Notes pursuant to the Exchange Offer.

Your instructions to us should be forwarded as promptly as practicable in order to permit us to tender Unregistered Notes on your behalf in accordance with the provisions of the Exchange Offer. The Exchange Offer will expire at 5:00 p.m., New York City Time, on May 11, 2006, unless extended or terminated (the "Expiration Date"). Unregistered Notes tendered pursuant to the Exchange Offer may be withdrawn, subject to the procedures described in the Prospectus, at any time prior to the Expiration Date.

If you wish to have us tender any or all of your Unregistered Notes held by us for your account or benefit, please so instruct us by completing, executing and returning to us the instruction form that appears on the following page. The accompanying Letter of Transmittal is furnished to you for informational purposes only and may not be used by you to tender Unregistered Notes held by us and registered in our name for your account or benefit.

INSTRUCTIONS WITH RESPECT TO THE EXCHANGE OFFER

The undersigned acknowledge(s) receipt of your letter and the enclosed material referred to therein relating to the Exchange Offer made by Simon Property Group, L.P. with respect to the undersigned's Unregistered Notes.

This will instruct you to tender the Unregistered Notes held by you for the account of the undersigned, upon and subject to the terms and conditions set forth in the Prospectus and the related Letter of Transmittal.

o Please tender the applicable Unregistered Notes held by you for my account as indicated below:

AGGREGATE PRINCIPAL AMOUNT OF UNREGISTERED NOTES TO BE TENDERED

5.375% Notes due 2011: 5.75% Notes due 2015:	
Please do not tender any Unregistered Notes held by you for my account.	
Dated:, 2006	
Please print name(s) here	Signature(s)
Address(es)	Tax Identification or Social Security Number(s)
	Area Code(s) and Telephone Number(s)

None of the Unregistered Notes held by us for your account will be tendered unless we receive written instructions from you to do so. Unless a specific instruction is given in the space provided, your signature(s) hereon shall constitute an instruction to us to tender all the Unregistered Notes held by us for your account.

GUIDELINES FOR CERTIFICATION OF TAXPAYER IDENTIFICATION NUMBER ON SUBSTITUTE FORM W-9

GUIDELINES FOR DETERMINING THE PROPER IDENTIFICATION NUMBER TO GIVE THE PAYER. Social Security Numbers have nine digits separated by two hyphens: i.e. 000-00-0000. Employer Identification Numbers have nine digits separated by only one hyphen: i.e. 00-00000000. The table below will help you determine the number to give the payer.

	FOR THIS TYPE OF ACCOUNT:	GIVE THE NAME AND SOCIAL SECURITY NUMBER OF:
1.	Individual	The individual
2.	Two or more individuals (joint account)	The actual owner of the account or, if combined funds, the first
		individual on the account ⁽¹⁾
3.	Custodian account of a minor (Uniform Gift to Minors Act)	The minor ⁽²⁾
4.	(a) The usual revocable savings trust (grantor is also trustee)	The grantor-trustee ⁽¹⁾
	(b) So-called trust account that is not a legal or valid trust under state	The actual owner ⁽¹⁾
	law	
5.	Sole proprietorship or single-owner LLC	The owner ⁽³⁾

	FOR THIS TYPE OF ACCOUNT:	GIVE THE NAME AND EMPLOYER IDENTIFICATION NUMBER OF:
6.	Sole proprietorship or single-owner LLC	The owner ⁽³⁾
7.	A valid trust, estate, or pension trust	The legal entity ⁽⁴⁾
8.	Corporate or LLC electing corporate status on Form 8823	The corporation
9.	Association, club, religious, charitable, educational, or other tax-exempt organization	The organization
10.	Partnership or multi-member LLC	The partnership
11.	A broker or registered nominee	The broker or nominee
12.	Account with the Department of Agriculture in the name of a public entity	The public entity
	(such as a state or local government, school district, or prison) that	
	receives agricultural program payments	

⁽¹⁾ List first and circle the name of the person whose number you furnish. If only one person on a joint account has a Social Security Number, that person's Social Security Number must be furnished.

⁽²⁾ Circle the minor's name and furnish the minor's Social Security Number.

- (3) You must show your individual name, but you may also enter your business or "doing business as" name. You may either use your Social Security Number or Employer Identification Number.
- ⁽⁴⁾ List first and circle the name of the legal trust, estate, or pension trust. (Do not furnish the identifying number of the personal representative or trustee unless the legal entity itself is not designated in the account title.)
- NOTE: If no name is circled when more than one name is listed, the number will be considered to be that of the first name listed.

GUIDELINES FOR CERTIFICATION OF TAXPAYER IDENTIFICATION NUMBER ON SUBSTITUTE FORM W-9

OBTAINING A NUMBER

If you do not have a Taxpayer Identification Number, apply for one immediately. To apply for a social security number, obtain Form SS-5, Application for a Social Security Card, at an office of the Social Security Administration or on-line at www.ssa.gov/online/ss5.html. You may also get this form by calling 1-800-772-1213. To apply for an employer identification number, obtain Form SS-4 at an office of the Internal Revenue Service or by calling 1-800-TAX-FORM or from the IRS website at www.irs.gov.

PAYEES EXEMPT FROM BACKUP WITHHOLDING

Backup withholding is not required on payments made to the following payees:

- An organization exempt from tax under Section 501(a), any IRA, or a custodial account under Section 403(b)(7) if the account satisfies the requirements of Section 401(f)(2).
- The United States or any of its agencies or instrumentalities.
- A state, the District of Columbia, a possession of the United States, or any of their political subdivisions or instrumentalities.
- A foreign government or any of its political subdivisions, agencies or instrumentalities.
- An international organization or any of its agencies or instrumentalities.

Other payees that may be exempt from backup withholding include:

- A corporation.
- A financial institution.
- A dealer in securities or commodities required to register in the U.S., the District of Columbia, or a possession of the U.S.
- A real estate investment trust.

- A common trust fund operated by a bank under Section 584(a).
- A trust exempt from tax under Section 664 or described in Section 4947.
- An entity registered at all times during the tax year under the Investment Company Act of 1940.
- A foreign central bank of issue.
- A middleman known in the investment community as a nominee or custodian.
- A futures commission merchant registered with the Commodity Futures Trading Commission.

Payments of dividends and patronage dividends not generally subject to backup withholding include the following:

- Payments to nonresident aliens subject to withholding under Section 1441.
- Payments to partnerships not engaged in a trade or business in the U.S. and that have at least one nonresident alien partner.
- Payments of patronage dividends not paid in money.
- Payments made by certain foreign organizations.
- Section 404(k) distribution made by an ESOP.

2

Payments of interest not generally subject to backup withholding include the following:

- Payments of interest on obligations issued by individuals. Note: You may be subject to backup withholding if this interest is \$600 or more and is paid in the course of the payer's trade or business and you have not provided your correct Taxpayer Identification Number to the payer.
- Payments of tax-exempt interest (including exempt-interest dividends under Section 852).
- Payments described in Section 6049(b)(5) to nonresident aliens.
- Payments on tax-free covenant bonds under Section 1451.
- Payments made by certain foreign organizations.
- Mortgage or student loan interest paid to you.

EXEMPT PAYEES DESCRIBED ABOVE SHOULD FILE SUBSTITUTE FORM W-9 TO AVOID POSSIBLE ERRONEOUS BACKUP WITHHOLDING. CHECK THE BOX ON THE FACE OF THE FORM IN PART II, SIGN AND DATE THE FORM, AND RETURN IT TO THE PAYER.

Certain payments, other than interest, dividends, and patronage dividends, that are not subject to information reporting are also not subject to backup withholding. For details, see the regulations under Sections 6041, 6041A, 6042, 6044, 6045, 6049, 6050A, and 6050N of the Internal Revenue Code.

PRIVACY ACT NOTICE

Section 6109 of the Internal Revenue Code requires most recipients to give their correct Taxpayer Identification Number to payers who must report the payments to the IRS. The IRS uses the numbers for identification purposes and to help verify the accuracy of tax returns. The IRS may also provide this information to the Department of Justice for civil or criminal litigation, and to cities, states and the District of Columbia to carry out their tax laws. The United States may also disclose this information to other countries under a tax treaty, or to Federal and state agencies to enforce Federal nontax criminal laws and to combat terrorism. Payers must be given the numbers whether or not recipients are required to file tax returns. Payers must generally withhold a certain percentage of taxable interest, dividend, and certain other payments to a payee who does not furnish a Taxpayer Identification Number to a payer. Certain penalties may also apply.

PENALTIES

Penalty For Failure to Furnish Taxpayer Identification Number. If you fail to furnish your taxpayer identification number to a requester, you are subject to a penalty of \$50 for each such failure unless your failure is due to reasonable cause and not to willful neglect.

Civil Penalty for False Information with Respect to Withholding. If you make a false statement with no reasonable basis that results in no backup withholding, you are subject to a \$500 penalty.

Criminal Penalty for Falsifying Information. Willfully falsifying certifications or affirmations may subject you to criminal penalties including fines and/or imprisonment.

Misuse of Taxpayer Identification Numbers. If the requester discloses or uses taxpayer identification numbers in violation of federal law, the requester may be subject to civil and criminal penalties.

FOR ADDITIONAL INFORMATION CONTACT YOUR TAX ADVISOR OR THE INTERNAL REVENUE SERVICE.

April 6, 2006

VIA EDGAR AND TELECOPY 202/772-9209

Jeffrey A. Shady Securities and Exchange Commission Division of Corporation Finance 100 F Street, N.E. Washington, D.C. 20549

Re: Simon Property Group, L.P. Form S-4 (Reg. No. 333-132572)

Dear Mr. Shady:

On behalf of Simon Property Group L.P., we enclose for filing, via direct transmission to the EDGAR System of the Securities and Exchange Commission, Amendment No. 1 to the above-referenced Registration Statement on Form S-4, including exhibits. The enclosed Amendment No. 1 is marked against the version that was filed via EDGAR on March 20, 2006.

Amendment No. 1 includes changes in response to the Commission's comment letter dated March 29, 2006 addressed to James M. Barkley, all exhibits that were not previously filed and the relevant dates for the exchange offer. For the sake of convenience, we have reproduced the Commission's comment below with our response thereto.

General

1. Comment: Please revise to include the undertaking required by Item 512(a) of Regulation S-K.

Response: We have revised the Registration Statement to include the undertaking required by Item 512(a) of Regulation S-K.

If you have any questions, please call the undersigned at (317) 569-4882, or in his absence, Maxwell N. Barnes at (317)569-4880.

Yours very truly,

/s/ David C. Worrell

David C. Worrell

DCW/mjb

Enclosure